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CAARS 

VANCOUVER, B.C. 

August 18th, 2016 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:00 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Thank you. 

  So, welcome back, everyone.  And I 

understand that we'll deal with the undertakings after 

we've had the -- heard from the witness.   

  And before we get started, I understand 

that there are members of the media present today, or 

may be a member of the media.  I would first of all 

welcome you, but I would like to ask you to please 

make sure that there is no recording done, either 

video or audio recording.  The proceedings are being 

transcribed, and transcripts are available on our 

website, if you need any -- if you need that 

information.  

  So on that note, then, Ms. Khan, are you 

ready to introduce your witness?   

MS. KHAN:   Yes.  Good morning, Panel.  I'd like to 

introduce Seth Klein, our first witness in this 

proceeding.  And I'll ask the Hearing Officer to swear 

him in.   

  BCOAPO PANEL 1:   

SETH KLEIN, Affirmed: 

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MS. KHAN: 
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MS. KHAN:   Q:   Can you confirm that your name is Seth 

Klein?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And you Are the director of the B.C. 

office of the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And you've held this position for 20 

years, since 1996?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   This fall it will be 20 years.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And can you describe your position at the 

CCPA, and what you are responsible for?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   I'm the B.C. director, and I was the 

founder of the office, so have grown it over 20 years.  

I oversee a staff of 14 people, plus students and part 

time people over the year.  I do my own research and 

writing there.  And then I supervise the staff 

researchers there, coordinate research projects.  I 

edit virtually everything that we publish out of the 

B.C. office of the CCPA.  I do a lot of public 

speaking and media commentary, and as director, a lot 

of fund-raising.  And just general oversight and 

administration of the office.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Thank you.  And can you describe your 

educational background?  

MR. KLEIN:   A:   I have a B.A. in international relations 

from the University of Toronto, a B.Ed. from the 
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University of Toronto, and an M.A. in political 

science from Simon Fraser University.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And can you describe some of the peer-

reviewed and published reports that you have authored 

or co-authored about poverty in B.C.?  

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.  So, I'm one of the authors and 

architects of the methodology for the living -- 

calculating the living wage for families, a 

methodology that's now been used to calculate the 

living wage for families in almost 20 communities 

around B.C., and a similar number across the country.  

And then annually I co-author an update of that 

calculation for Metro Vancouver.   

  I have published a major poverty reduction 

plan for British Columbia.  I've written a number of 

papers related to welfare policy in British Columbia.  

Two key ones would be a major study looking at the 

challenges of getting on social assistance, and 

another one that followed 60 people who were on social 

assistance over a two-year period, to get in-depth 

understanding of what living on welfare is actually 

like.  I've co-authored a paper looking at social 

housing, and most of those papers happened under a 

five-year project called the Economic Security 

Project, which I co-directed, which was funded 

primarily by the Social Science and Humanities 
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Research Council of Canada.   

Proceeding Time 9:04 a.m. T2 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Have you ever testified before the B.C. 

Utilities Commission before? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   No. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Have you ever provided expert evidence in 

a legal proceeding? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Once.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And can you please take a look at your 

direct testimony which is at Exhibit C2-12 in this 

proceeding. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yeah. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And do you have any corrections you’d 

like to make to that direct testimony? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yeah, I do have one.  So the Figure 12 

near the end at page 36, I just want to change the 

title. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   You can just wait and people can turn to 

it.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Just as I was going over my work in 

preparation for today I realized the title should 

actually -- sorry, should I --  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Do you have it there? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Figure 12 on page 36. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Sorry, I don’t have the PDF page.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   So it should say “Total percent change 
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2007 to 2013”, because I was capturing the changes to 

incomes and hydro rates as of 2008, but the base year 

then is 2007.  So it should read change between that 

period.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And is the remainder of your direct 

testimony accurate and true to the best of your 

knowledge and belief? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And do you adopt your direct testimony 

that’s been filed in this proceeding? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And can you confirm that you authored, 

co-authored and reviewed the following information 

request responses that were put to BCOAPO, and I’ll 

just list them out.  BCUC 23.1, BCUC 24.1, BCUC 24.2, 

BCUC 25.1, BCUC 26.1, BCUC 26.1.1, BCUC 26.2, and CEC 

IRs to BCOAPO 28.1 and 30.1. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MS. KHAN: Now, we’d like to ask the Panel to qualify Mr. 

Klein as an expert in this proceeding on the extent 

and profile of poverty in B.C. and the difficulties 

that low income people in B.C. have paying for the 

basic necessities of life, including residential 

electricity.  I understand that Mr. Christian may have 

some questions on qualification prior to the 

Commission asking any questions of its own and making 
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a decision on Mr. Klein’s expertise, so I’ll hand it 

over to Mr. Christian. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Christian. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION ON QUALIFICATIONS BY MR. CHRISTIAN: 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Good morning, Mr. Klein.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Good morning. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So you’re the Director of the 

Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives British 

Columbia? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I’m going to refer to that as 

CCPA for convenience, is that okay? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And the Director I assume is akin to 

a CEO or Executive Director in the sense that you’re 

the most senior staff person at that organization. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And you said in your direct 

testimony that you edit everything that gets published 

by the CCPA. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Virtually everything out of the B.C. 

office. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Is it fair to say that you have a 

veto on what gets published by the CCPA? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   No.  My job as director is to defend the 
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research integrity of the CCPA because we take that 

very seriously.  And so part of my responsibility is 

to do that.  But we have very clear guidelines also 

around protecting the independence of individual 

researchers. 

  So it’s in the nature of public policy 

research, that sometimes there are errors that need 

fixing.  But very often with public policy there are 

matters of opinion.  And so my duty as director and as 

someone who oversees the peer review process of our 

work is when passing on the peer review feedback to an 

author, correct any errors, try to clarify things that 

may need clarification.  But on matters that are 

inevitably about debate, because there’s no such thing 

as a public policy that’s cleanly all good or all bad. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Indeed. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   It’s going to be -- it’s their call.  

And in fact my job as director is to defend their 

ability to make that call. 

Proceeding Time 9:09 a.m. T03 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Great, thank you.  In your direct 

testimony -- sorry, in your evidence, C2-12, you 

referred to 14 peer-reviewed studies that you've co-

authored or authored since 1996.  Do you recall that?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And could you confirm that, of those 
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14 peer-reviewed studies, all of them except for one 

were either published or co-published by the CCPA? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   That's probably correct.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Maybe you could take that as a 

"subject to check".   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yeah.  There was one of them that was a 

journal article, and I think that's probably true.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And that's the exception I had in 

mind, and just so we're all on the same page here, 

that would be a paper published in the Canadian Review 

of Social Policy in 2011.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   But all the rest of the 14 -- the 13 

remaining peer-reviewed papers you refer to in your 

evidence, those were all published by the CCPA.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Thank you.  And Ms. Khan, in her 

examination of you, noted that you've been qualified 

as an expert once before in a Supreme Court 

proceeding?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And my understanding was that that 

was -- you were qualified as an expert in regard to 

public policy analysis.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes, that's right.  Well, I was 

specifically asked to comment -- to offer a critique 
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of an economic report that the federal government had 

commissioned in that case.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  But you weren't qualified to 

provide expert opinion evidence with respect to the 

extent and profile of -- sorry, extent and profile of 

poverty in British Columbia.  Correct?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   No, that's true.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I'm going to read from the 

opening statement rather than the specific words put 

to you by Ms. Khan here, with respect to the second 

element of the qualification she seeks.  You weren't 

qualified as to whether BC Hydro rates represent a 

hardship for low-income people, in that Supreme Court 

trial proceeding.  Correct?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   No.  That trial had nothing to do with 

that.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right, exactly.  And I referred Ms. 

Khan to some pages from the CCPA website that I would 

ask you a few questions about.  You've had an 

opportunity to look at those?  And just to confirm 

that the goal of the CCPA is social, economic and 

environmental justice? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And the CCPA proposes real, workable 

solutions to high rates of poverty, economic 

insecurity, extreme concentration of wealth, and 
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threats to our environment.  Is that right?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And the CCPA is proud to be a 

founding member of the B.C. Poverty Reduction 

Coalition?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And the Living Wage for Families 

Campaign.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And referring to that first 

coalition, the B.C. Poverty Reduction Coalition, its 

objective is to see the introduction of a bold and 

comprehensive poverty reduction plan from the 

government of British Columbia.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Correct.  Can I add a little --   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Oh, of course.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   So, as you point out, we're a social 

justice research institute, and that's very public, 

and on our website, which is why you're noting it.  So 

that's always been clear.  And being a social justice 

research institute informs the topics that we're 

interested in, like poverty and inequality, and it 

informs the questions that we ask.  It's why in 

particular we're interested in the distributional 

impacts of different policy choices, including the 

ones before us here.   
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  But that said, our own work goes through an 

independent peer-review process.  And as I mentioned 

before, my task is to protect the integrity of that 

process.  And while we advocate for policy changes, I 

am not free as director to advocate for whatever I 

feel like.  I can only advocate for those policy 

changes that emerge out of our research.  And our 

involvement in -- as founders of the B.C. Poverty 

Reduction Coalition happens because those policy 

recommendations came out of, in this case, a five-year 

research project looking at those policies.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   All right, thank you.  That's 

helpful.  I just want to follow up on the Living Wage 

for Families Campaign, the other organization that 

CCPA is a founding member of.  And that has also 

described itself as an advocacy organization.  I 

believe it says, "Advocates for government policies 

that help families make ends meet."  Correct?  

MR. KLEIN:   A:   That's right.  And so, similarly, I 

guess one of the things that distinguishes us, say, 

from some academic research is, we don't have an 

interest in publishing research that just sits on a 

shelf.  

Proceeding Time 9:14 a.m. T4 

  And so when our research brings us to 

policy recommendations, or in the case of the living 
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wage for families, where we had developed a 

methodology for calculating the living wage for 

families, we are then happy to see people advocate for 

it.  Our own role is primarily to serve as research 

support at that point to those coalitions, but we are 

happy to advocate for that which our research has 

brought us to. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So, and that really leads me to my 

last question on this, on qualifications, and that is 

because you are happy to advocate, because of the 

advocacy roles you’ve just described, I take it you 

would agree that the CCPA is at least as much an 

advocacy organization as it a research organization.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   No, I wouldn’t say at least as much.  We 

see ourselves primarily as a research institute.  But 

we also do advocacy on our policy recommendations. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Those are all my questions on 

qualifications, Mr. Chairman.  I have a comment I 

could make with respect to submissions.  I can make 

that now.  It may be that Ms. Khan has other things to 

say and there may be others who have questions as 

well.  So I’m in your hands as to whether I should sit 

or make my submissions at this point.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does anyone else have any questions of 

the witness regarding their qualifications?  

  Ms. Khan, are you okay if Mr. Christian 



freshet BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 18th, 2016 - Volume 5                            Page:  782 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

makes his further submissions?   

MS. KHAN:   Yes, that’s fine. 

SUBMISSIONS ON QUALIFICATIONS BY MR. CHRISTIAN: 

  So the only thing I’d like to say on 

qualifications is that BC Hydro does not object to Mr. 

Khan being -- sorry, Mr. Klein.  My apologies.  Mr. 

Klein being qualified in the way proposed by Ms. Khan 

in her introduction.  But we may have some submissions 

in final argument with respect to the weight that 

ought to be given to Mr. Klein’s testimony.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Christian.  Ms. Khan. 

MS. KHAN:   So I do ask that Mr. Klein then be qualified 

as an expert on the extent and profile of poverty in 

B.C. and the difficulties that low income people in 

B.C. have paying for the basic necessities of life, 

including residential electricity.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Can you hold just a moment then?   

  Yes, Ms. Khan, we will qualify Mr. Klein as 

an expert witness.  However, we point out a couple of 

things.  One is that the weight of Mr. Klein’s 

testimony will be taken -- will yet to be determined 

and will be subject to any further submissions. 

  And secondly, Mr. Klein, I’d just like to 

point out that although you have, as you have said, 

the bulk of your role is research and to a lesser 

extent advocacy, the role of an expert witness when it 
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appears before the Utilities Commission is not to act 

as an advocate, but the role is to assist the 

Commission Panel in assessing the facts of the 

application and not to act as an advocate.  So I would 

ask you to please keep that in mind.  Thank you.  

MS. KHAN:   Thank you.  

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MS. KHAN (Continued):    

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So now, Mr. Klein, I’d ask that if you 

could read your opening statement into the record. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Sure.  So my name is Seth Klein.  I am 

the Director of the B.C. Office of the Canadian Centre 

for Policy Alternatives and I am testifying in this 

proceeding on behalf of the B.C. Old Age Pensioners’ 

Organization et al.  The purpose of my evidence is to 

describe the extent and profile of poverty in B.C. and 

to provide my opinion on whether rising B.C. Hydro 

rates represent a hardship for low income people.  I 

situate BC Hydro rates within the broader analysis of 

the circumstances of people living in poverty in B.C. 

  I first discuss why poverty matters.  I 

frame poverty as causing very real harm to human 

dignity and note that many British Columbians are just 

a step away from the poverty that can arise from 

events such as the loss of a job, the loss of a 

spouse, or the loss of good health.  Redressing 

poverty is required by our commitments to justice and 
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individual dignity and principles of collective 

responsibility for one another.  I also discuss the 

economic and social costs of poverty, costs that are 

borne not only by the individuals and households that 

experience poverty but also by society as a whole.           

    Proceeding Time 9:19 a.m. T05 

  I then discussed what poverty means in 

terms of actual income levels given that there is no 

official poverty line in Canada.  I consider and 

explain various low income measures, including 

Statistics Canada's low income cut off, or LICO, the 

low income measure, LIM, and the market basket 

measure, MBM.    

  I then used those poverty measures to 

detail the depth, breadth and persistence of poverty 

in B.C.  I note that depending on the measure used, 

between 451,000 and 663,000 British Columbians lived 

below the poverty line in 2013.  This includes both 

those on social assistance and other forms of income 

assistance, as well as the working poor.  

  There is a common perception that the poor 

are virtually all on social assistance, which is 

incorrect.  For example, while the 2013 poverty rate 

in B.C. ranges from 9.9 to 14.4 percent depending on 

the measure used, the average monthly number of social 

assistance recipients in the 2013-14 fiscal year was 
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approximately 2.8 percent -- excuse me, 3.8 percent. 

  My evidence notes that many poor people in 

B.C. are gainfully employed, yet given the nature of 

our polarized labour market, they remain poor 

nonetheless.   In fact, in my testimony, I estimate 

that about half of those below the poverty line in 

B.C. are either the working poor or the children of 

the working poor which refutes the common response 

that the poor should simply get a job, or government 

response is that their preferred strategy to adress 

poverty is to create more jobs. 

  For those who do rely on social assistance, 

much of day-to-day life is about survival.  The 

current basic income assistance benefit rate for a 

single person is $610 per month and for a single 

person on disability assistance, the rate is $906 per 

month, even here in expensive Metro Vancouver.   The 

disability assistance rate will increase to $983 per 

month next month.  But since the government will no 

longer offer a yearly bus pass, recipients who require 

a bus pass will be required to purchase a monthly bus 

pass using $52 of that $77 increase. 

  These rates have been frozen for long 

periods of time, most recently since 2007, despite the 

rising costs of everything else, and so the real value 

after inflation of a social assistance cheque has 
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eroded over time.  Importantly, people on social 

assistance do not have an income just below the 

poverty line, but rather thousands of dollars below 

the poverty line.    

  The meagre income assistance and disability 

assistance rates are supposed to cover everything, 

food, rent, utilities, clothing, transportation and 

other basic necessities.  For both income assistance 

and disability assistance for a single person, the 

portion of those monthly amounts designated for rent 

is only $375 a month, an amount at which it is 

virtually impossible to now find housing.    

  Among those on social assistance, the 

majority receive long-term disability assistance which 

recognizes that those people cannot, nor are they 

expected to, earn a living through paid employment.   

  Poverty impacts the most vulnerable members 

of our communities.  My evidence sets out B.C.'s high 

level of child poverty, approximately 20 percent of 

the poor in B.C. are children, or between 122,000 and 

126,000 children depending on the measure used.    

  Poverty is also gender.  The overall B.C. 

poverty rate for women is higher than for men, and 

particularly high for single-mother led households and 

for unattached senior women.  I also note that poverty 

rates are especially acute for certain demographic 
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groups such as indiginous people, people with 

disabilities, various racialized groups and recent 

immigrants and refugees. 

  I also note other indicators of poverty and 

hardship, such as increased food bank use and higher 

precentages of British Columbia reporting food 

insecurity in national surveys, high incidence of 

homelessness, wait lists of around 10,000 applicants 

for social housing, and high levels of poor housing 

need, defined as the share of the population living in 

housing that is overcrowded, in need of major repairs, 

or that costs more than 30 percent of pre-tax income, 

particulary for renters.   

Proceeding Time 9:24 a.m. T06 

  Turning to the concept of energy poverty 

specifically, my evidence outlines my view that there 

is a growing energy poverty problem in B.C.  I adopt 

the definition of "energy poverty" as set out in a 

previous CCPA report, namely a situation where a 

household's quality of life is compromised by the high 

cost of energy needed for heating, hot water, lighting 

and appliances.  The common definition of "energy 

poverty" is when a household spends more than 10 

percent of its after-tax income on home energy.   

  In my testimony, I cite research showing 

that between 17 and 20 percent of British Columbians 
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live in energy poverty by that definition.   

  Rising energy costs are regressive.  That 

is, rising BC Hydro bills do not impact everyone 

equally.  That is because while upper-income 

households may spend more on energy in dollars, lower-

income households spend more on energy as a share of 

their income.  Therefore, when BC Hydro rates go up 

for all households by the same percent, the impact on 

the budgets of lower-income households will be felt 

much more acutely.  Moreover, people with incomes 

below any of the poverty lines I describe do not have 

areas where they can trim the fat in their monthly 

budgets to offset those increases.   

  Further, home retrofits and the purchase of 

newer, energy-efficient appliances may not be an 

option for many low-income households.  My evidence 

states that each across the board rate increase 

exacerbates the regressivity of energy costs and 

places additional hardship on the finances of lower-

income residents.  People must instead make difficult 

choices between essentials, like heating their home 

and feeding their families. 

  The information I present about poverty and 

energy poverty provides important context for those, 

including the Minister responsible for BC Hydro, who 

have rejected the proposition that BC Hydro 
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residential rates pose an energy poverty challenge, 

given that BC Hydro rates are among the lowest in 

North America.   

  While it is true that BC Hydro residential 

rates remain relatively low compared to other 

jurisdictions, the problem with this response is that 

it views electricity in isolation from other costs.  I 

present the following costs as examples.  Housing cost 

in B.C., particularly in the Lower Mainland, rank 

among the highest in Canada, which impacts the rental 

market as tenants are less able to leave the rental 

housing market.  My evidence notes that low vacancy 

rates translates to higher average rents.  Child care 

expenses have been increasing at a rate steadily 

outstripping CPI, the overall inflation rate, and 

represent the second-largest expense after housing for 

a family in Metro Vancouver.   

  Finally, I note that BC Hydro residential 

rates are rising faster than incomes in B.C. by a 

considerable margin.  Specifically, between 2007 and 

2013, BC Hydro rates increased by 34.4 percent, or an 

increase of 25.6 percent after inflation, and continue 

to increase well beyond inflation in 2014, '15 and 

'16.  I understand that they are forecast to continue 

to rise.  Meanwhile, average after-tax incomes in 

British Columbia only grew by 4.1 percent over that 
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same time period.  And this is an average.  The 

poorest 10 percent in B.C. combining individuals and 

economic families, actually saw a drop in real incomes 

of 25 percent over that period.   

  With the overall cost of living being 

comparatively high in B.C., lower-income households 

have less room in their budgets for energy costs, and 

are consequently more sensitive to rising energy and 

electricity bills.   

  I conclude that rising BC Hydro rates 

represent a substantial hardship for low-income 

British Columbians, and that some forms of mitigation 

are required.  In the absence of such measures, energy 

poverty in B.C. can be expected to worsen as BC Hydro 

rates continue to increase.   

  Thank you.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thanks.  Thank you, Mr. Klein.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes, thank you, Mr. Klein.  

  So, Mr. Klein is available for cross-

examination.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Khan.  Mr. Bussoli, are 

you prepared?   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Yes.  Thanks. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. BUSSOLI: 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Mr. Klein, I'm just going to turn you 

to your direct testimony, which is Exhibit C2-12.  And 
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specifically page 33.   

    Proceeding Time 9:29 a.m. T07 

  So near the top of the page there, there's 

a bolded section and I'll just quote that.  It says: 

"Each across-the-board rate increase 

exacerbates the regressivity seen above, and 

places additional hardship on the finances 

of lower income residents.  In contrast, BC 

Hydro's introduction of two-tier pricing in 

2008 clearly helped to mitigate what would 

otherwise have been an even more regressive 

distribution of electricity costs." 

 So my question to is would a three-tier system be even 

better? 

MS. KHAN:   I would just like to point out that Mr. Klein 

wasn't asked to review a three-tier rate structure.  

He hasn't reviewed the application in any detail, and 

we did ask Mr. Colton to review the rate structure, 

but I would just point that out. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Well, if you have an opinion on that, 

you can provide it. 

MS. KHAN:   Well, it's more -- I think my point is more 

that we hired two witnesses to provide us with some 

opinion evidence, and Mr. Colton was specifically 

asked to comment on that issue, and Mr. Klein was not.  

And so he hasn't reviewed the materials that Mr. 
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Colton has reviewed and in fact Mr. Colton did do some 

analysis of a three-tier rate structure. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   No, I appreciate it. 

MS. KHAN:   So my concern is that --  

MR. BUSSOLI:   No, I appreciate that.  And there's 

references throughout his testimony where he 

references a one-tier rate, a two-tier rate. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And I'm simply asking whether or not 

you have an opinion on a three-tier rate.  

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Should I answer?    

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If you're prepared to answer, the Panel 

is prepared to listen to your answer. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And if you don't have an opinion, 

that's fine.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And if you don't -- 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     I'm certainly not as expert as your 

other expert witness on this, but my view is that an 

additional tier would be good. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, and are you familiar with the 

evidence that Mr. Colton, the other expert for BCOAPO 

et al, provided?   And essentially what I'm getting at 

there is he recommends a discounted essential services 

usage block.  You are familiar with that? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Yes.  Yes.  

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And in your view, is that a 

preferrable solution to a three-tier rate? 
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MR. KLEIN:   A:     Yes.  

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And why is that? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Well, if you were to add a third tier, 

it would address some of the overall distributional 

impacts, but if the specific objective is to offer 

redress for lower income people, the essential 

services block proposal gets more directly at that 

than re-introduction of a third tier. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And how does that occur? 

MS. KHAN:   Yeah, again, I mean, I just point out, I think 

Mr. Klein has answered the question he's -- and so I 

think that now going into a further analysis on a 

three-tier rate structure when Mr. Klein hasn't 

reviewed all the materials that we all have, you know, 

that different rate structures were modelled, have 

been modelled throughout the pre-application process 

and in the application and I'm just a little concerned 

about this. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Christian? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And I also have a concern only insofar as 

Mr. Klein was not qualified to give opinion evidence 

with respect to rate structures and how they might 

address the issues that he's identified in his 

evidence.  So there's a qualification issue as well. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Bussoli, could your questions be 

directed to the next witness? 
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MR. BUSSOLI:   That's fine.  I'll just go to the next 

question. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Essentially -- so if you turn over the 

page of your direct testimony to page 34, and it's the 

answer to question 17 and the second sentence.  You 

say that: 

"While it is true that…" 

 So the question is: 

"Why is energy poverty a problem in B.C. 

given relatively low BC Hydro rates?" 

 And your answer is, in part: 

"While it is true that BC Hydro rates remain 

relatively low compared to other 

jurisdictions, the problem with this 

response is that it views electricity in 

isolation from other costs." 

 And earlier in your opening, in your direct testimony 

you stated housing costs rank among the highest in 

Canada here in B.C. 

  So if the cost of electricity is low in a 

certain jurisdiction like British Columbia, but other 

costs make living there burdonsome for low income 

ratepayers, what is the policy reason for a utility to 

take steps to relieve that burden? 

Proceeding Time 9:34 a.m. T08 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   So the point I was trying to make there 
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is that this is a very expensive place to live and, as 

a consequence, notwithstanding the fact that our BC 

Hydro rates may be relatively low compared to other 

jurisdictions, the low income population that we're 

talking about here has no wiggle room in their 

household budgets.  I would actually say they have 

negative wiggle room, by which I mean, particularly if 

you look at people on social assistance, they cannot 

live on a social assistance cheque.  They -- our 

welfare system is structurally dependent on food banks 

and other charities in order for people to meet basic 

food needs.  So, that's what I mean by negative wiggle 

room.  

  In the work that we do on living wage, you 

realize just how many -- how hard it is in this 

expensive place to make ends meet.  So, when Hydro 

rates are increasing at a rate that's outstripping 

incomes and inflation, you know, for many of us in 

this room, a few more dollars a month in a Hydro rate 

may seem like no big deal, and we just accommodate it 

in our household budgets.  For the people I'm talking 

about in this testimony, that is simply not true.  

That's not the reality.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Okay, thank you, those are all my 

questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Bussoli.  Mr. Christian?  
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CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. CHRISTIAN: 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Mr. Klein, I understand that you did 

not review Mr. Colton's evidence.  Let me pause and 

say, you understand that Mr. Colton has provided a 

number of proposals for the Commission's consideration 

with respect to low income rates, terms and 

conditions.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And you did not review Mr. Colton's 

evidence prior to preparing your testimony.  Is that 

correct?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Correct.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I suggest to you that that's a 

reason, at least in part, that in your evidence you do 

not explain how Mr. Colton's proposals might address 

the issues that are described in your evidence.  Would 

you agree with that?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Correct.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Thank you.  At C2-12, you refer to a 

"Cost of poverty in BC" report.  That's at page 6 of 

your evidence, PDF page 260 -- 341, for those who are 

following along electronically.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So that's a report by Ms. Ivanova?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   That report was published in 2011.  
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MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   When you were the director of CCPA.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I understand that the gist of 

Ms. Ivanova's report -- well, let's not say that, I'll 

say this.  Ms. Ivanova specifically estimates that the 

cost of poverty in British Columbia is between 8 and 9 

million dollars --  

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Billion.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Billion dollars, thank you, per 

year.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And so we all understand what we're 

talking about here.  That is a cost that I understand 

you believe is an avoidable cost.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yeah, over time.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And so in other words that 

$8 to $9 million [sic] dollars you can think of as a 

benefit to the extent we could eliminate the poverty 

that causes that cost.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Billion dollars.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Billion.  Thank you.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Sorry, could you re-state?   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So, it's an avoided cost, or an 

avoidable cost, in your testimony.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   If we didn't have the poverty rates that 
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we have.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And if we enacted a plan to 

eliminate poverty, we could avoid that $8 to $9 

billion cost.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Over time.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   So, particularly when you look at some 

of the health costs, it's not like turning off a 

switch and you instantly realize the savings.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And so that $8 to $9 billion 

avoidable cost, one can see that as a potential 

benefit to eliminating poverty.  

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Ms. Ivanova's report refers to 

another report that was published by the CCPA called 

"A poverty reduction plan for BC".  Is that correct?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   That's a report that you were a co-

author of?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.  Can I go back to her first report?  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Oh, of course.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   I just want to emphasize too, that in 

doing that report, the methodology that she followed 

was one that was actually developed in Ontario.  And 

by a very -- a team of very distinguished economists 

that included Don Drummond from the TD Bank, Judith 
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Maxwell, the former president of the Economic Council 

-- some of Canada's most distinguished economists, in 

developing that methodology for calculating the cost 

of poverty.  I just wanted to note that.   

Proceeding Time 9:39 a.m. T9 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Yeah, that's great.  Thank you.  And 

I think that’s actually in the direct testimony if I 

recall.   

  Anyway, so Ms. Ivanova’s report, I’m going 

to refer to that as the 2011 Report, okay?  In the 

2011 Report she refers to the report authored by you 

in 2008. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And that’s the one that you 

mentioned in your direct testimony? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And that report is called “A Poverty 

Reduction Plan for B.C.” 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I think, I’m not sure if I asked 

you this, but you were a co-author of that report. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I’m going to refer to that as 

the 2008 Report. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay?  And your 2008 Report and I’m 
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going to call it yours although I appreciate that you 

were co-author and not the sole author, in your 2008 

Report -- 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   I was the lead author of that report. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay, thank you, that’s helpful.  In 

your 2008 Report you set out a plan to, and I’m 

quoting now, “dramatically reduce and ultimately 

eliminate homelessness and poverty in the province.”  

Do you recall that? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And in your 2008 Report you list 

seven key elements of the poverty reduction plan that 

is the subject matter of that report. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I know you can tell where my 

questions are going and you’re starting to answer them 

before I finish, but for the purpose of the transcript 

it’s helpful at least if you can let me get my words 

out, okay?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   I’m actually not sure.  Go ahead.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay.  I can see you nodding and I’m 

thinking okay.  Sometimes the question, you know -- 

the answer doesn’t help without the question fully on 

the record.   

  Anyway, so there’s seven key elements 

listed in the poverty reduction plan in your 2008 
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Report. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I’m going to go through them now 

if I can, and one of the -- the first element is to 

increase income assistance and disability benefits to 

support the non-employed.  Correct? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   A second one is increase the minimum 

wage and index to inflation to assist low wage 

earners. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   A third one is to focus on those 

most likely to be in poverty. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   A fourth is to start building over 

2,000 new units of social housing to address 

homelessness and lack of affordable housing. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Universal publicly funded childcare 

is the next one. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Increase post-secondary grants for 

low income students. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And then the last one is to expand 

home support and residential care services to improve 
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health outcomes. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And you state or you assess, I 

guess, in that 2008 Report that the cost to implement 

this plan would be between 3 to 4 billion dollars per 

year. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Right.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Let’s go back to those seven 

elements.  None of those elements are in regard to 

energy affordability or energy poverty.  Would you 

agree with that, sir?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   I would, but I’d like to comment on 

that.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Of course.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   So among -- in that report, the 2008 

Report you’re referring to, when we talk about the 

sort of key elements of a comprehensive plan, we do 

note that a key piece of that is around not just 

incomes but the affordability of a central public 

goods and services.  As you know, we particularly 

highlighted childcare and housing and post-secondary 

education.  And you’re right that at the time in 2008 

the energy poverty piece of that was not, I will grant 

you, on our radar.  And that’s largely because that 

was in the wake of a period of a fair degree of 

stability around BC Hydro rates.  
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  So the issue of energy poverty for us has 

become more emergent in the face of escalating BC 

Hydro rates, and also given the climate work that we 

do. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   When you say “our radar”, I assume 

you’re referring to CCPA now, correct? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:   CCPA, but the paper you’re referring to, 

the 2008 paper, I mentioned in response to an early 

question from Ms. Khan, I spent five years as co-

director of the Economic Security Project.  This was a 

major grant with many collaborators inside and outside 

of the CCPA, 20 academics, who spent five years with 

funding from the Social Science and Humanities 

Research Council of Canada to look at the impact that 

public policy changes were having on vulnerable 

people, particularly with respect to welfare, housing, 

employment standards and community healthcare.  

  The paper that you’re referencing emerged 

near the end of that project.  It was after producing 

a body of work of around 30 research reports, that 

report sought to bring together the key findings and 

policy recommendations from the five years of work out 

of that project.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So I’m just a little uncertain about 

the timing of these, though.  You said your report.  

There’s two reports.  There’s your 2008 report, which 
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doesn’t identify energy poverty as an issue.  I think 

we have that.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Right. 

    Proceeding Time 9:44 a.m. T10 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And then there's the 2011 report 

from your colleague, Ms. Ivanova, and that similarly 

doesn't mention energy poverty.  

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Right. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Okay. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     But the other report that we did, and 

I cite in the Energy Poverty Report that came out of 

another SHERK funded project, the Clima-justice 

Project, was one where we did focus on energy poverty, 

and as I'm saying, the escalation in hydro rates 

really began in 2008, and so did our work on climate 

justice, which is when we were starting to wrestle 

with the question of what impact climate actions and 

consequently rising energy prices would have on 

vulnerable people and what the distributional impacts 

would be.   

  So that happened, in our case, after that 

2008 report. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     I want to go back to Ms. Ivanova's 

2011 report now.  Do you happen to have a copy of it 

handy? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Not in front of me. 
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Okay, but you're familiar with. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     I might have it on my computer. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     You've reviewed it in preparation 

for today's examination. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Yeah. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     You'll agree that on the cover 

page it says that the estimated cost of a 

comprehensive poverty reduction plan in B.C. per year, 

3 to 4 billion dollars.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:     So she was -- that figure was drawn 

from that 2008 report that you mentioned. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Yes.  And I'm looking, actually,  

at a somewhat pendantic factor.  Simply that that 

statement that I just read to you is actually right on 

the cover page of her report.   Do you agree with 

that, sir? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     And immediately underneath the 

words that I just quoted to you are the words, "The 

estimated yearly cost of doing nothing, 8.1 to 9.2 

billion dollars."   

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Right. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     And those two statements are 

juxtaposed right next to each other. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Would you agree with me that in 
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her 2011 report, Ms. Ivanova is inviting the reader to 

infer that there's a benefit cost ratio of eliminating 

poverty of between, it looks like to me, 3 to 2, a 

range of 3 to 2? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     More or less, yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Okay, thank you.   And I take it 

then that the CCPA, or you, I should say, you're 

giving evidence on your own behalf here, would agree 

that a benefit cost ratio is a good way, or at least 

an appropriate way to look at social policy programs 

and consider their worth.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:     It's a valuable way. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Thank you.    

MR. KLEIN:   A:     But can I -- 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Oh, please. 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     I just want to mention one thing out 

of your previous questions.  Like you gave a list of 

the kinds of policy prescriptions that we had there 

and noted -- well, you noted that the specific 

measures -- and at the time we weren't talking about 

energy poverty.  

  But one of the things that we were 

emphasizing throughout is the need for a response 

that's comprehensive.  By which I mean there's no 

silver bullet in tackling poverty.  There's no one or 

two policies that will accomplish the task.  
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  So for example -- and I say this because I 

think it's relavent to these hearings.  Let's say the 

provincial government moved to substantially increase 

welfare rates and the minimum wage.  Well, among the 

groups that I'm here -- who have asked me to testify, 

are a number of senior citizens organizations.  Well, 

they wouldn't benefit from those two policy measures 

because they are not on welfare and no longer in the 

paid labour force.  We need a mix of policy measures 

to fully tackle the issue. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Thank you.  I'm going to have you 

turn, please, to figure 1 in your testimony.  That's 

Exhibit C2-12 again, and that would be PDF page 267 

for those who are following along.   

  Now, Mr. Chairman, I have colour copies of 

figure 1 that I can hand up because it will be a 

little bit easier to see what I'm trying to get at in 

my next line of questions.  

MR. KLEIN:   A:     I might need that too. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Okay, I brought extra copies.  So 

here's for the Panel and Mr. Klein.  Sarah.  And I 

have another three or four copies.   

  So. sorry for those who don't get a colour 

copy, but at least, Mr. Chairman, you all have the 

colour copy now? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We do.  Thank you, Mr. Christian, it's 
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helpful. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Yes.  And Mr. Klein, you've got a 

colour copy there? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Yeah. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     And you can confirm that this is 

figure 1 from your direct testimony Exhibit C2-12 in 

this proceeding? 

MR. KLEIN:   A:     Yes. 

Proceeding Time 9:49 a.m. T11 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And the graph shows on the 

horizontal or X axis the years 1976 to 2012?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   It actually goes up to -- yeah, 2013.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay, yes.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Just doesn't show.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   That's right.  Thank you.  And on 

the Y axis or vertical axis --  

[cell phone ringing tones] 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Pullman, perhaps in the future you 

could remember to turn your phone off before you come.   

MR. PULLMAN:   I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman, I thought I had.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Or change the song.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Convenient timing, Mr. Pullman, I have to 

say.  

 Q:   Sorry.  So on the left-hand side, we have the Y 

or vertical axis.  And you can see that the numbers go 

up in increments of five.  And I understand that those 
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refer to the percent of the population living below 

the poverty line as measured by four different 

measures that are shown on this figure.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay.  And if I can take you to the 

top line, which shows up on my copy as a dark blue, 

and if you look at the year 2002.  2002, the dark blue 

line, its low-income cut-off before tax, and you'll 

see that the percentage of population living in -- oh, 

by the way, this is B.C., right?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   This is -- right.  Percentage of the 

population living in B.C. below the low income cut-off 

before tax measure of poverty is about 21 or 22 

percent.  Do you see that?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And in 2002 the percentage of the 

population living in B.C., living in poverty under the 

market basket measure looks to me to be about 19 

percent.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Mm-hmm.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And can you -- can I have you say 

"Yes" --  

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.  Sorry.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   -- rather than "Uh-huh."  That again 

won't show up well on the transcript.  Thank you.   
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  And then the third number down on 2002 is 

the low income measure after tax, and in 2002 the 

percentage of the population by that measure living 

below the poverty line looks like to be 17 percent.  

Would you agree with that?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And then lastly the low income cut-

off after-tax line is the red line at the bottom 

there, and under that measure in 2002 it looks like 16 

percent of the population would have been living below 

the poverty line.  Do you see that?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And then if we move over to 2012, 

which I think is the last day we have data for, even 

though 2013 is the --  

MR. KLEIN:   A:   No, it just doesn't show on this axis.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Oh, I see.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   It is -- the last point is 2013.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay, great.  So then again if we 

look at 2013, the low income cut-off before-tax 

measure of poverty indicates that 14 percent of the 

population lives below the poverty line in B.C.  

Right?   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Sorry, using which one?   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Sorry, the low income cut-off 

before-tax.  That's the dark blue line that was at the 
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top in 2002.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.  Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And now it looks like it's almost 

the same as the low income measure after-tax.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Correct.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And indeed the low income measure 

after-tax measure of poverty suggests that in 2013, 14 

percent of the population is living below the poverty 

line in British Columbia.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Correct.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And then moving down one, we can see 

the market basket measure.  That's the green line, and 

it shows that in 2013 about 13 percent of the 

population is living below the poverty line in British 

Columbia.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Correct.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And then finally, the low income 

cut-off after-tax measure, the red one, that's the 

bottom line, and in 2013 that would -- by that 

measure, 10 percent of the population in B.C. is 

living under the poverty line.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   I think, as I understand your 

evidence, I'm going to paraphrase a little bit here, 

you would agree, I think, that the circumstances of 

low income BC Hydro customers, or maybe low income 
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people generally in British Columbia, are not all the 

same.  

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Correct.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   A low income person on social 

assistance is in a different circumstance than a low 

income retired person with a fully-owned and mortgage-

free house, living in the Lower Mainland.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And a woman -- or a person with 

family responsibilities and no family support, in a 

minimum wage job, is in a different circumstance than 

a university student who may also be low income, but 

has financial support from his or her parents.   

MR. KLEIN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And those are all my questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Christian. 

  Ms. Khan, do you have any re-examination?   

MS. KHAN:   I do not.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Well, on that note, thank you 

very much, Mr. Klein.  We appreciate your attendance 

here and being helpful in answering questions.   

MR. KLEIN:   Thank you.   

(WITNESS ASIDE) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So the next panel will be coming back 

to BC Hydro's panel number 2.  And so, we'll just take 

a few minutes to set up and we'll come back at -- 
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we'll take a ten-minute break, if that's sufficient.  

Five after ten.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 9:55 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10:08 A.M.)   T12 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Mr. Chairman? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, Mr. Christian. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   So just a little report on where we got 

to yesterday.  I understand we took in nine additional 

undertakings yesterday and those correspond to the 

listing of information requests set out in the 

transcript, so I didn't have anything to report there. 

  I've got a number of IRs to -- or 

undertakings to hand up right now.  Now, if I could do 

that, I'll start with Undertaking No. 3.  This would 

be Exhibit B-41, I believe. 

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B-41. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And this is a request to explain whether 

a Carillion is required to perform a certain number of 

energy assessments per year.  This came out of the 

questioning from, I believe, Ms. Dong.   

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 3, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, PAGE 

495, LINES 6-16, MARKED EXHIBIT B-41) 

 MR. CHRISTIAN:   Oh, sorry.  That was Ms. Khan who asked 

that question.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry, Mr. Christian, go ahead, please. 
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   Not at all.  The next one is referred to 

on the top as B.C. Hydro Undertaking No. 4.  This 

would be Exhibit B-42.   This was also a question from 

Ms. Khan, or at least according to my notes here.  

"Explain what is meant by 'direct install of 

energy saving measures in non-profit 

apartment suites'." 

 And so that would be Exhibit B-42. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

HEARING OFFICER:   B-42. 

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 4, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, PAGE 

497, LINES 8-19, MARKED EXHIBIT B-42) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   The next undertaking would be BC Hydro 

Undertaking No. 7.  This would be Exhibit B-43.  This 

was an undertaking we've provided in response to a 

question by Ms. Dong, and the question was: 

"What does BC Hydro mean by 'aboriginal 

unit' as referenced in an IR response?" 

 And so this is the answer to that question. 

HEARING OFFICER:  B-43. 

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 7, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, PAGE 

556, LINES 3-19, MARKED EXHIBIT B-43) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   The next undertaking would be BC Hydro 

Undertaking No. 8 and it would be given Exhibit number 

B-44.  This was also a response to a question from 

Zone II Ratepayers Group: 
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"What is BC Hydro doing to improve the ECAP 

application rate in Zone IB and Zone II?" 

 This is probably a bit of an exception of our own of 

not putting in too much work.  This is actually a 

fairly lengthy answer that goes through what BC Hydro 

is doing in that regard.  

HEARING OFFICER:   B-44. 

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 8, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, PAGE 

557, LINES 7-13, MARKED EXHIBIT B-44) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   The next would be BC Hydro Undertaking 

No. 9.  Again a question from Zone II Ratepayers Group 

regarding the budget and expenditures for basic and 

advanced ECAP in the last two years.  Mr. Chairman, 

this would be Exhibit B-45, I believe. 

HEARING OFFICER:   B-45 

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 9, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, PAGE 

558, LINE 17 TO PAGE 559 LINE 10, MARKED EXHIBIT B-45) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   The next would be BC Hydro Undertaking 

No. 10, again a question from Zone 2 Ratepayers Group: 

"Does Carillion Canada provide ECAP across 

all zones, I, IB and II?" 

 The response to this would be Exhibit B-46. 

HEARING OFFICER:   B-46. 

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 10, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, 

PAGE 560, LINES 5-11, MARKED EXHIBIT B-46) 

Track 13 
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  Proceeding Time 10:13 a.m. T13 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And while we're sitting down, the 

undertaking numbers just refer to the order in which 

they appeared in the transcript.  And as you can tell, 

we've got a few that are still outstanding, so they 

don't follow sequentially.   

  The next one is BC Hydro Undertaking No. 

11, again, Zone II Ratepayer Group question.   

"Please describe how the ECAP process works 

from application to installation.  Is this 

the same for Zone I, IB, and II." 

   The response to this is Exhibit B-47.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B-47.   

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 11, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, 

PAGE 560, LINES 13-20, MARKED EXHIBIT B-47) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   The next undertaking that I have to hand 

up is BC Hydro Undertaking No. 12.  Again, a question 

from Zone II Ratepayers Group, and asks BC Hydro to 

explain if an economic evaluation is done on 

installing ECAP in an individual home, and there was a 

number of related follow-on questions that are all 

provided, or at least summarized in this one 

undertaking response, which would be B-48.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked B-48. 

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 12, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, 

PAGE 560, LINE 22 TO PAGE 565, LINE 1, MARKED EXHIBIT 
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B-48) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And last, and certainly not least, a 

request from yourself, Mr. Chairman, with respect to 

the participation of First Nations in the ECAP work 

that was initiated in 2015.  We thought we could 

helpfully put that information in a table that I think 

explains the information a little bit better than the 

mere explanation that had been provided.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I appreciate it, thank you.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And that would be Undertaking No. 13, 

Exhibit B-49.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked B-49.   

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 13, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 3, 

PAGE 567, LINE 26 TO PAGE 568, LINE 11, MARKED EXHIBIT 

B-49) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Now, I understand that BC Hydro's hoping 

that it can have the rest of the currently outstanding 

undertakings done by tomorrow, and if that's possible, 

we propose to simply file them electronically at the 

end of the day.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   To the extent that there's any 

stragglers, or we get any more undertakings today, 

then we'd be hoping to have them for Tuesday morning.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That would be appreciated.  Thank you.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Good.  I have one thing before I start -- 
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before the cross-examination resumes, although it 

looked like you had something to say, so --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, I was just moving that.  Just in 

case I do have something.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Yeah, good.  First of all, I just want to 

remind the witnesses that they're still under oath, 

and hopefully everybody understands that.  For the 

record, I see four nods.   

  BC HYDRO PANEL 2 - PRICING PANEL:   

ALTHEA JUBB, Resumed: 

PAULUS MAU, Resumed: 

GORDON DOYLE, Resumed: 

REN ORANS, Resumed: 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Mr. Doyle would like to address a 

response that he gave yesterday, at transcript pages 

720, 721.  He answered, in response to questions from 

Ms. Khan with respect to the number of -- percent of 

customers who would be better off or worse off under 

Option 2, the RIB Option 2.  The RIB Option 2 is where 

the entire revenue requirement rate increase would in 

2017 -- F2017 be applied to the Step 1 part of the 

rate.  And Mr. Doyle gave an answer that was kind of a 

high-level summary answer.  He would like to elaborate 

a little bit on that now, if that's okay with Mr. 

Chairman and the Panel.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Great, thank you.  So, yes, yesterday 
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Ms. Khan had brought us to Table 5-9 in Exhibit B-1, 

and that table outlines the proportion, as Mr. 

Christian said, better off under Option 2 relative to 

the status quo.   

  So the proportion of that table, for -- the 

proportion better off for the entire residential 

population indicated 21.  And I was asked what the 

percentage worse off would be.  And on line 2 of page 

720 -- sorry.  On line 19 of page 720, I indicated 

there would be approximately 80 percent.  What I 

didn't understand at the time, or failed to note, was 

that in fact we had defined "better off" as having 

greater than a 1 percent decrease in their bill.  So 

by that definition there is a proportion of them that 

would be basically the same, there would be no 

difference.  And that proportion is 22.  So the 

portion of worse-off would be 58 percent.   

Proceeding Time 10:17 a.m. T14 

  Likewise on page 721 I was asked the same 

question with respect to low income.  So the 

proportion better off in the table was 13 percent.  I 

had indicated that as such about 85 percent would be 

worse off.  In fact for the low income it would be -- 

there would be 15 percent would be the same, and 72 

percent would be worse off.  So if I could just make 

those corrections.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan, you are continuing from 

yesterday? 

MS. KHAN:   Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. KHAN (Continued): 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So good morning, panel.  I can confirm 

that the witness aid that we handed up to you as 

BCOAPO Cross Exhibit 1 was incorrect as you pointed 

out right away, and so apologies for that.  But that 

table was incorrect.  So we have a Revised Cross 

Exhibit 1 to hand up to you.  Oh yes, I’ve already 

given a copy to your counsel but here’s a copy for 

everyone else.   

  So as you can see, this table now 

acknowledges what we didn’t acknowledge in our initial 

table, that all deciles of low income customers would 

have access to the ESUB rate.  And so what this 

revision shows, assuming a maximum price elasticity of 

minus .05 percent for the low income customer block, 

the maximum potential bounce-back from the increase in 

usage would be $13,043.  And do you accept that math 

subject to check?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, would you mind walking through 

the math?  I’m not sure how it’s calculated.  Is it 

just 326 times -- 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Start with the annual usage.  Multiply it 



freshet BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 18th, 2016 - Volume 5                            Page:  821 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

by the elasticity of the .05. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, you’re starting at the usage on 

the second column? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That’s right. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So maybe it would be helpful if you 

could walk us through the table.  I think we’re still 

having a little bit of trouble following, and where 

the 13,000 comes from.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   The cumulative, the 13,000 is the 

cumulative amount of the change and that’s the third 

column from the end, multiplied by 4 cents, which is 

the ESUB discount.  And you can certainly take that 

away and take a look at it, that’s fine.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   I have a number of questions and 

comments about the calculation. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   So some of the questions I have, and 

they're really qualifications on your general 

statement.  So your general statement goes along with 

a series of qualifications.  And the first one I have 

is, as I understand it, the annual usage is not the 

mean usage in this decile.  It’s the max.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   It’s the cut. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   So if you were actually trying to get a 
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reasonable estimate of bounce-back, you’d have to use 

the mean.  So this has too much sales in it.  I 

realize you don’t have the mean estimate, but that’s 

just one qualification. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Exactly, and I think what it’s showing is 

the maximum. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   That’s my -- 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Maximum potential.       

    Proceeding Time 10:22 a.m. T15 

DR. ORANS:   A:   The second question I have is, you've 

used the same elasticity for all deciles, which is 

another qualification.  Again, we think the lower 

deciles have probably smaller and as we testified 

yesterday, you know, we can't even detect one.  So we 

think it's relatively small, and we think, all other 

things being equal, the larger deciles have a larger, 

and we're unsure whether -- our empirical evidence is 

not for low income.  Our empirical is for the whole 

population as a whole.  So we don't have specific 

information at all in B.C. on the low income response.  

That's another qualification on that column.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   So I take it then the third column has 

this maximum cut-off times these assumed average 

elasticities across every decile.  That's just a 

calculation.  



freshet BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 18th, 2016 - Volume 5                            Page:  823 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

  The next column is, I assume, per year.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes, that's correct. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   And then with the assumption that there 

are -- this is for the low income group as a whole.  

The population is 16,000 in each decile, or 160 across 

all the deciles. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   And then the usage change is not 

cumulative except for the end.  Each one is individual 

for that decile assuming the maximum usage in that 

category.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   And then I was unclear about -- if you 

could explain the price column and what your 

assumptions are in that price column.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That's the 4 cent discount on the ESUB 

rate.  

DR. ORANS:   A:   Okay, so you're assuming that each 

decile in this case now gets a 4 cent discount on 

their first 400 kilowatt hours per month of usage. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That's right. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   So given all those assumptions, and I 

haven't calculated the .04 times the -- cents time the 

326,072 in the previous column, but subject to check, 

I think -- unless somebody else on the panel has 

calculated that. 
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  So and this is -- that 4 cents applied to 

that number yields the 13,043 number. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   And can you repeat your question about 

what you think the interpretation of that number 

represents? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Well, what we think it represents is that 

assuming a maximum price elasticity of minus .05 

percent bounce-back -- or sorry, the maximum bounce-

back from the increase in usage relating to the ESUB 

rate would be $13,043.   

  Now, I accept that what you're saying is 

that potentially at the higher usage deciles that 

there could be the -- I think what I heard you say is 

that the elasticity might be greater.  But in general 

terms, do you accept the math on this sheet? 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Well, the first question I had is it's 

13,000 for each percentage change. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes, that's correct. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   One percentage change, right? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That's correct. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   So it's all unitized by a 1 percent 

change. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   So if it's a 50 percent change for 

example, from an 8 cent rate to a 4 cent rate, this 
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would be 50 times larger, correct? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Right.  That's correct.  Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   And you're not -- this is the bounce-

back by itself.  You're not talking about what the 

subsidy size is.  

Proceeding Time 10:26 a.m. T16 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That's right.  I can also tell you that 

Mr. Colton will be here next week, and if you have 

questions about this document in more detail, then you 

would be most welcome to put those to him, rather than 

me sort of doing my best to explain everything in it.  

You're more than welcome to put it to him.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I think my friend is inviting me to put 

her cross aid to Mr. Colton to see what he says --  

MS. KHAN:   Well, we're going to ask that if he -- I think 

we're going to ask that it be marked as an exhibit.  

And if you have further questions -- certainly, I'm 

just saying, he's going to be here next week.  But I'm 

happy to continue doing my best to answer your 

questions.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   We're having a hard time just 

interpreting what this means.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And we're having a hard time sorting 

out who's asking who questions.   

MS. KHAN:   Yes, me too.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So -- where are we trying to go here?   
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MS. KHAN:   I'm not supposed to be here to give evidence, 

but --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And you -- okay.  You've put forward a 

particular view of the world, and I think what I'm 

hearing, at least, is that the witness panel either 

doesn't completely agree or doesn't understand how it 

was derived.  So, what are you trying to accomplish 

now? 

MS. KHAN:   Well, what we were trying to accomplish is to 

show that this is the maximum potential bounce-back, 

the 13,000, or that it's in the range of the maximum 

potential bounce-back.  You know, we certainly can 

accept that what Dr. Orans is saying is, there might 

be a higher elasticity for customers in the higher-

usage deciles.  I mean, it's -- you know.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.   

MS. KHAN:   But the material impact on the actual number 

at the end is going to be relatively minute.  So, what 

we're saying is, the -- so that's what we're positing 

this document for.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, I think we've heard the witness 

panel's comments on the assumptions of the 

spreadsheet, so I'm not sure that you're going to get 

them to give you any satisfactory conclusion, given 

that.   

MS. KHAN:   Yeah.  Yes.  I think we can just leave it at 
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that for now.  And -- but what I would like to do is 

have it marked as an exhibit, just so it's on the 

record.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure.   

MS. KHAN:   And as far as I know, this exhibit number will 

be Exhibit C2-35.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   C2-35.   

 (REVISED CROSS-EXHIBIT 1 ON PRICE ELASTICITY, TABLE, 

MARKED EXHIBIT C2-35) 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Now, in terms of bounce-back, do you 

accept that some of the low income customers who might 

have access to the ESUB rate, and therefore that 

lower-priced electricity for the first 400 kilowatt 

hours of use, that they might use that -- the money 

they save to increase their usage to a point that 

might be more -- better for their families.  For 

example, they might in fact have been using less 

electricity than they needed to maintain their -- that 

essential service.  For example, they might start 

turning on some lights at night for their children to 

do homework, or they might turn on heat when it's 

cold, in order for their children to feel warmer.  So 

would you accept that that's a possibility that might 

happen with the ESUB rate?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yeah, I think that's probably generally 
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a fair statement.  In some circumstances, that could 

happen, yeah.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  Next, the panel and I  

-- the witness panel and I discussed yesterday a 

report by Roger Colton called "Water affordability in 

Philadelphia:  Comparing the tiered discount 

percentage of income-based bill affordability 

programs".  And just so that it's -- so everyone has a 

copy if they would like it, we had made copies 

yesterday, and we're planning to enter it as an 

exhibit.  I'd just like to hand out copies of this 

document.  The panel already has copies. 

    Proceeding Time 10:31 a.m. T17 

MS. JUBB:   A:   Can we have an extra copy up here, 

please. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And just to be clear, this document was 

referred to in Mr. Colton's testimony.  We just hadn't 

provided a copy.  I believe it was referred to in one 

of his information responses. 

  So Panel, can you confirm that this is the 

document that we discussed yesterday during the latter 

part of my cross-examination?  Or this is one of the 

documents that we discussed.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    This is the water affordability? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    We discussed the appendix. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes, right.  And the appendix is there at 
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the end.  There's a few pages in the appendix. 

  So I'd like to have that document marked as 

Exhibit C2-36.   

HEARING OFFICER:   MARKED C2-36. 

 (BCOAPO CROSS EXHIBIT 2, "WATER AFFORDABILITY IN 

PHILADELPHIA…" MARKED EXHIBIT C2-36) 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And finally, this is the last series of 

questions for you, panel, I started to talk about a 

BCOAPO witness aid Cross Exhibit 3 yesterday, but 

decided to just take a closer look at it last night 

before asking you questions about it.   I'd now like 

to take you through that document, which you also 

already have copies of but I'm going to hand out to 

the rest of the room.   

  So I'd like to take you through this table.  

The first two columns present the deciles and usage 

for each decile of residential customers as shown in 

your response to BCOAPO 1.52.2, and that IR response, 

just for the record, it's Exhibit B-5 at page 808 of 

the PDF.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   What is the exhibit number? 

MS. KHAN:   Exhibit B-5. 

COMMISSIONER COTE:   And the IR specifically? 

MS. KHAN:   It's IR 1.58.2.  I don't think you need to 

turn to it. 

COMMISSIONER COTE:   BCUC? 
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MS. KHAN:   Yes -- BCOAPO.  It's an IR that Hydro 

responded to BCOAPO. 

 Q:   Okay, so would you agree that the first two 

columns present the deciles and usage for each decile 

of residential customers as shown in BCOAPO 1.58.2? 

MR. MAU:   A:   So again, the same comment that we made 

earlier.  The deciles here are actually the 

percentiles as referenced in BCOAPO 1.58.12. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. MAU:   A:    So the amount on the annual usages, those 

are not the averages, those are rather the actual 

pecentile. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes, okay. 

MR. MAU:   A:    The max, yeah. 

Proceeding Time 10:35 a.m. T18 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, yes.  And the column marked “Price 

Elasticity” has .05 percent in it, and that would 

represent the price elasticity of .05 for each 1 

percent price change, correct? 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yes, that’s correct. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And would you agree with me that in 

reality the company uses a price elasticity of more 

than .05 for a Step 2 consumption?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yes, that’s correct.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And would you agree that the usage 

decrease associated with a higher price elasticity is 



freshet BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 18th, 2016 - Volume 5                            Page:  831 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

more than the usage decrease associated with a lower 

price elasticity? 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yes, that’s correct.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And the column marked “Usage Reduction”, 

so the fourth column over, is simply the annual 

consumption within each decile, times the price 

elasticity of .05 percent for each 1 percent price 

change.  And do you accept those numbers subject to 

check?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   Subject to check, the math looks correct 

to me. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And the cumulative usage reduction 

column, the last column over, is the usage reduction 

times the 160,000 residential customers in each 

decile.  And do you accept that math subject to check?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   Again, I don’t think they’re cumulative.  

Again. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Right, that’s right. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Their H decile on the bottom is 

cumulative. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   But I don’t think you use the individual 

deciles for your calculation balloon.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yeah.  No, you’re right.  It shouldn’t be 

labelled “Cumulative”.  So what we see in this table 

is the total decreased consumption for the deciles of 
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customers with usage less than 9,000 kilowatt hours.  

And now I’m just down at the bottom.  So the bottom of 

the table, the second to last -- sorry, the fourth to 

last column, it says “Sum below 9,000” and then below 

that it says “Sum above 9,000”.  So what we see in 

this table is that the total decreased consumption for 

the deciles of customers with usage less than 9,000 

kilowatt hours a year is 2,711, 920 [sic] kilowatt 

hours.  And do you accept that math also subject to 

check?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   I guess what I’m not clear on is the 

relevance of what the 9,000 represents.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yeah, it’s the Tier 1 cutoff.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   I don’t think Tier 1 is -- 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   It’s below the 9,000, but -- 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Okay. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   It’s just rounded up a bit. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   It’s just --  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And the total -- well, just to follow up 

then.  So do you accept that math subject to check?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   So for the first one, the 9,000?  Okay, 

yeah, we’ll accept it subject to check. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And just under that then, so the total 

decreased consumption for deciles of customers with 

usage exceeding 9,000 kilowatt hours is 16,047,520 

kilowatt hours.  And do you also accept that addition 
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subject to check, or that math subject to check?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes?  Now, when residential consumption 

decreases, if this were at the rates in existence at 

the start of this proceeding, if the consumption 

decrease was at a level less than 9,000 kilowatt hours 

per year, so within Tier 1, the customer bill savings 

would have accrued at .0797 cents per kilowatt hour, 

the Step 1 rate?  Is that correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.  I guess my confusion is when 

looking at the graph, the table you brought us to 

earlier, you used the 4 cents and now we’re using 

approximately 8 cents. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Right. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   And I’m not sure why we’re doing that. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Because this is for the entire 

residential customer population. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I understand that.  But when a 

customer -- because the ESUB is based on the first 

400, any -- they always get their access to the first 

400.  Any savings would be on what they consume in 

Tier 1 and Tier 2.  But your multiplication used only 

the 4 cents.  So their savings wouldn’t be in the 

first 400 at 4 cents, except for those few customers 

that landed below it.  But any customers above, their 

actual savings would be at what is currently Tier 1 or 
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Tier 2, so either the 8 or the 12 cents.    

Proceeding Time 10:40 a.m. T19 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So what we're trying to find out here is 

the impact on the entire residential population of the 

1 percent increase that would be caused by the ESUB 

rate.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Okay, so --  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So, because even -- customers who have 

access to ESUB would still also see a slight increase.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Okay, so as long as we're not trying to 

compare the results of this table versus the previous 

table --  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think we can --  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Correct.  Yes.  It's definitely not.  So 

do you accept that math?  Subject to check?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yes, if you add up those numbers in that 

column, I think subject to check, that's the math.  

But I think what we can agree to is that, in general, 

since you're not using separate elasticities, I'm 

having trouble really figuring out why you're going to 

the decile level at all.   

  Really, for each 1 percent increase in 

price for the population, you can expect on average 

.05 of 1 percent decrease in usage.  And you can flip 

that around on the other side for the other table.  So 
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those are true in general using the assumptions we've 

made here.  

  If you want to then go and make an argument 

about what the bounce-back value is, I think you're 

free to do it.  I just think we're having trouble with 

these, in the record, agreeing to these individual 

documents represent an estimate of --  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   This document has nothing to do with 

bounce-back.  This is just showing the impact of 1 

percent on rates caused by the ESUB rate being 

implemented.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Perhaps, Ms. Khan, you could step 

through the -- step through that and explain in a 

little more detail what your assumptions are, then.  

Because it sounds like, you know, not a lot of clarity 

around what --  

MS. KHAN:   Well, I think the assumptions are -- thank 

you.  I think the assumption is really that we're 

looking at the annual usage by those deciles, 

multiplying it by the elasticity, coming up with the 

usage reduction by each decile of customers.  And then 

coming up with the usage reductions in kilowatt hours.  

Caused -- that would be caused by a 1 percent increase 

as a result of ESUB.  And then we're totaling them up 

at the bottom, showing the amount below 9,000 kilowatt 

hours.  So, the amount that would roughly be within 
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the Step 1 rate.  And then the amount above 9,000, 

which is the amount that would be within the Step 2 

rate, timesing [sic] those numbers at the bottom by 

the rates charged, the Step 1 and the Step 2 rates, 

and coming up with the total dollar figures.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And I'm sorry, I apologize if I'm being 

pedantic here, but when you say the 1 percent caused 

by ESUB, I think what you're saying is, the 1 percent 

that would be required by all residential customers to 

subsidize the ESUB program.   

MS. KHAN:   That's correct.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Is that what you're saying?   

MS. KHAN:   Exactly.  Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   I'm still confused about what the 

$2,133,819 you think represents.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   It's just the total of the below-9,000 

consumption.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, let me try this.  So we think what 

you're saying is that we think a 1 percent increase in 

the ESUB will cause a -- because -- or, sorry, the 

react -- the result of rates going up by 1 percent 

from the ESUB, which I think there is -- I think that 

number's been debated, whether one and a half or 

potentially 3, depending if you put it both on Step 1 

or both Step 1 and Step 2 -- or, sorry, on Step 2 or 
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both Step 1 and Step 2, that all customers would 

reduce -- because of the 1 percent, all of the other 

customers would reduce their consumption?   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes, that's right.  That's all we're 

saying.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And does it make any difference whether 

it goes on to Step 1 or Step 2?  Have you -- Mr. 

Doyle, you seem to be saying --  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think it would, because if it goes on 

to Step 2, you would have a reaction from those 

consumers that have more consumption in the second 

tier and, you know, less response to those who just 

consume in the first.  So --  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yeah.  We're -- and I accept that.  But 

we've only modeled it at 1 percent across the board.  

We accept that the numbers could be a little altered 

if we were to use, you know, the increased elasticity 

for price -- for Step 2 customers.  This is really 

just an illustrative model. 

    Proceeding Time 10:45 a.m. T20 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    But this is a bounce-back from -- 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Nothing to do with bounce-back.  It's 

just showing the costs of the -- for every 1 percent 

increase in residential rates arising from the ESUB, 

it's showing that the resulting residential usage 

reduction, assuming the .05 or the 1 percent, would be 
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about 2.7 million kilowatt hours for Step 1, and about 

16 million and change, kilowatt hours valued at the 

Step 2 rate.  That's all we're putting it in for.  

Nothing to do with bounce-back.  The other table was 

to do with bounce-back. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So Ms. Khan, perhaps you could 

summarize here with a question for the panel, because 

I think we're getting into you being cross-examined.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That's what this -- thanks, panel 2.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    We're just trying to understand the -- 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Should I join panel 3, too.  I'd love to 

give some answers on that panel.  Now, I can not only 

contribute to your next revenue requirements 

application, now I can also participate in panel 2 and 

panel 3.   

  So just to summarize then.  Do you accept 

the math on this chart, subject to check. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    The math appears to be correct, subject 

to check. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, that's good enough.  Thank you very 

much.  And I'd like to ask that this document be 

entered as the next exhibit in this proceeding.  And 

that will be Exhibit C2-37.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   C2-37 

 (BCOAPO CROSS EXHIBIT 3 MARKED EXHIBIT C2-37) 

MS. KHAN:   Thank you, panel.  Those are all our questions 
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for you.  

PANEL:   Thank you.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Khan.   Mr. Weafer, are 

you next?   

MR. WEAFER:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WEAFER: 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you, panel.  My name is Chris 

Weafer and I'm representing the Commercial Energy 

Consumers in this proceeding and we are appreciative 

that this panel has answered a number of IRs for the 

CEC and we've appreciated those efforts.  And I'd also 

like to acknowledge the panel's efforts through the 

workshops over the last year and a half where you've 

been very helpful to the CEC in understanding your 

evidence and we'll leave for final argument our 

positions, but at least we have just a couple of areas 

for discussion for this morning. 

  And the first exhibit I turn you to is 

Exhibit B-23 and it's BCUC IR 2.72.1.   Sorry, 2.172.1 

and 2.172.2.    

  And as you're getting that IR available, 

we're dealing with, I think, a helpful summary of the 

fixed cost categories and the percentage recovery and 

the fixed charges for each of the residential SGS, 

MGS, LGS and transmission rate classes.   And I'd just 

like to follow up on that topic.   
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  Do you have that in front of you?  Yes? 

COMMISSIONER KEILTY:   Can you give us the reference, 

please? 

MR. WEAFER:   Oh, sorry, it's Exhibit B-23, BCUC IR 

2.172.1 and 2.172.2. 

 Q:   If the panel has that in front of them. 

  Both panels? 

Proceeding Time 10:50 a.m. T21 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   CEC?  I'm sorry. 

MR. WEAFER:   No, it's BCUC.  BCUC IR. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Alright.  Yes, go ahead.  Okay.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And as I said, it’s a helpful reference 

to tie the picture together.  And a specific question 

of the staff, been looking at the variances in terms 

of how the company has put 4 percentage recovery in 

the fixed charges, were these costs and categories 

chosen for non-cost reasons. 

  And the first point I'd just like to 

confirm, the increase in SGS, MGS, and LGS, it's an 

attempt by the company to move the charges closer to 

cost and recover those charges more appropriately from 

the customers directly in fixed charges, is that the 

objective? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.  Better to align with the cost 

causation.  So trying to recover some of those fixed 

demand charge costs through the demand charge or the 
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basic charge rather than through the variable energy 

charge. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And in the first part of the response 

to the IR indicates that the variances in the 

percentage of fixed cost recovery have risen largely 

as a result of different design evolution of each 

rate.  So is it fair to say that in prior rate designs 

when this has been looked at there was less emphasis 

on the cost recovery through the fixed charge and the 

company has made a determination it's more appropriate 

now that the costs should follow the cause as best we 

can through those fixed charges? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So it's difficult for me to speak of 

what we did in the past because I wasn’t there for the 

previous rate design, but I think one thing I would 

say with the precious rate design was there was there 

was a large scale change with respect to the energy 

structure for at least the medium general service and 

large general service rates.  So there was a change 

from what was I believe a declining block for those 

rates to the two-part rate. 

  So I imagine at some point there was some 

balancing of how much change there needed to be and 

probably some weighing of the bill impacts, because 

obviously as you change the demand recovery there's 

also an impact on customer bill impacts to various 
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customers.  So I'm guessing there was some trade-offs.  

As we've said when you're looking at the various rate 

design criteria you require trade-offs and my guess is 

there was probably some made back then. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Right.  And now the trade-offs the 

company is looking more to prioritizing the recovery 

in the fixed charge and on a go forward basis as we 

look at evaluating the rate after implementation, that 

is a priority for the company? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   It is.  And I believe it was also a 

priority back in 2007.  That being said, efficiency 

back in 2007 in trying to implement those conservation 

rate structures clearly was probably outweighing some 

of the others.  So while I think that the cost 

recovery was important then and clearly it continues 

to be important now and is one of the prioritized -- 

back then there was probably a trade-off for 

efficiency. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Right.  And so now, just moving down to 

later in the IR, and you give a description in the 

midsection around differences in terms of basic charge 

and demand charges, and I appreciate that response, I 

don’t think we need to go there.  But essentially you 

give two reasons as to why not target a specific fixed 

cost recovery in each of the classes or even a common 

one. 
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  And I think the first point you make in the 

middle of that paragraph, 

"Targeting a specific fixed cost recovery 

could result in an energy charge that does 

not reflect BC Hydro's energy LRMC." 

  So that's the conservation message in this 

proceeding, is the energy charge matching LRMC, is 

that -- 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   That's one of the key reasons as you've 

just indicated? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Again, when we're doing our rate design 

criteria we look at all of them.  While we've 

prioritized customer understanding, and stability, and 

apportionment of cost, efficiency is still, as are the 

others, important rate design criteria.  So it's not 

necessary that we've abandoned efficiency or any of 

those things, what we've said is where we have a 

conflict we're going to apply that prioritization 

based on our three prioritizes to resolve that 

conflict. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  So with respect to -- there's 

been much discussion with panel 1 and this panel 

around LRMC.  There's other IR responses on the record 

and I can just note them for the record, Exhibit B-23, 

BCUC IR 2.137.1, and 2.137.2, and Exhibit B-5, BCUC IR 
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1.160.1 to 1.160.3, where there the evidence is it's 

not a requirement that the energy charge align with 

the LRMC that -- and you use the word "precision" at 

one point, but there also -- there seems to be a 

conflict in terms of in some responses there's less 

focus on the LRMC, but when you look at this response 

it seems to be you're giving it a higher priority? 

Proceeding Time 10:55 a.m. T22 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Again, I think we're getting to the 

level of precision.  I think, all else held equal, 

we'd like it to equal the LRMC or be as close to it.  

However, where it's slightly off, we think that's 

still reflective.  There are cases with the -- such as 

the LGS rate where it clearly -- it just simply 

doesn't reflect the long-run marginal cost of energy.  

But given the trade-offs around customer understanding 

and acceptance, we thought those changes were 

necessary, considering the feedback we received from 

our customers.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Right.  So it's a reference.  It's 

there as a check, but it's not a dogmatic position of 

BC Hydro that the energy charge, look the LRMC and the 

company will look at all criteria in terms of 

establishing the ballpark.  I think you used the term 

"ballpark" yesterday, that there's a -- there's a 

framework of reference, but you're not dogmatic about 
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it matching the LRMC.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Again, all else held equal, you'd want 

your -- you know, it's preferable to have your rates 

reflect your long-run marginal cost, so it sends an 

efficient signal.  That being said, it's not possible 

in all cases, and you know, if trade-offs were 

required, then we need those.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And would another reason for not having 

too fine an edge in terms of using the LRMC as the 

reference be that there is some -- and this would be 

left for argument, but there is some discussion to be 

had about the definition of the LRMC and application 

of it.  But there are some factors that have been 

raised in terms of how you define it, when you use it, 

in what manner you use it.  So is that another reason 

to be cautious about using it as your reference point?  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Again -- 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   -- too dogmatic about it.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   -- I think the key there, what you said 

is, you know, it's a reference.  It's not a hard and 

fast -- and I think we've acknowledged that throughout 

a number of IRs and through the workshop and 

engagement process.  You know, it's a reference, it's 

not a hard and fast rule.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Right.  And to the extent in argument 

we can deal with the veracity of the LRMC, the fact 
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that you're maintaining some flexibility assists in 

any event because there may also be a range in terms 

of defining the LRMC.  And so the take-off point for 

energy costs should also look at the flexibility.  

Again, it's not -- it's a bit of an art as opposed to 

a science.  Would you agree?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Rate-making as a whole, I guess, is a 

little bit of an art as opposed to a science.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you.  The second reason given in 

the IR response in terms of not targeting specific 

recovery percentages is -- and you've reiterated it in 

your evidence, targeting such changes can have a 

significant inter-class bill impact that must be 

considered.  And you'd agree with me that if you don't 

do it right, if you aren't giving an assessment of the 

right percentage of recovery of costs and fixed costs, 

you can also have those inter-class challenges and 

differences.  And the same problem occurs if you're 

not trying to be principled in your approach to 

recovering those costs in fixed charges.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So definitely I think, you know, I think 

what we were looking at is when you're making changes, 

you know, for example the MGS, you know, why did we 

not go all the way to 65 percent as we did with the 

LGS?  And that's really weighing those bill impacts to 

customers, to some customers that would have had that.  
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So again, it's looking at the various criteria and 

having to weigh what those impacts would be of going  

-- of making changes.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you.  And so, we've come off a 

period of some years where there's been challenges in 

terms of the prior MGS rate in particular, and the 

company has made an effort to correct some of those 

challenges, in terms of this rate design.  How do you 

see monitoring this and making sure that what we have 

landed on meets the objectives of BC Hydro and its 

ratepayers?  So how do you see monitoring this?   

  And maybe I'll just reference two IRs that 

you don't need to go to.  But they're in B-23, BCUC IR 

2.15.1 and BCUC IR 2.15 -- sorry, 2.152.1.  And in 

both of those IRs you reference -- and here, it's 

looking at MGS basic and LGS basic charges.  And you 

say you're going to be looking at them in future rate 

design to assess how they've been working.  

  Do we see looking at those in 2019?  Or 

what are you envisioning there?  Are you looking, as 

in this case, where it's been a good number of years 

since you addressed the rate, or are you going to be 

monitoring on a more of a short-term basis to ensure 

that your objectives have been met, and ratepayers' 

objectives have been met?   

    Proceeding Time 11:00 a.m. T23 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:    So I haven't fully scoped out our 2019 

application.  That being said, I think that we 

probably would like to see those rates in place for a 

little bit, especially when we look at, you know, we 

are partway through fiscal 2017 now.  By the time 

those rates come in, it's going to be fiscal 2018.  To 

really start all over, we're not going to have that 

much information.   So we probably -- I would be 

surprised if we were to bring it forward for the next 

-- while we're updating the pricing principles, but we 

would clearly be looking at beyond that.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Well, and again, just given the period 

of times that passed since the last review and given 

the company has faced complaint and ratepayers have 

had issues with respect to how the, particularly, MGS 

rate has worked, what do you -- what will trigger that 

review?  What do you see as the process or the trigger 

of they're working or they're not? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So I guess first, when you say the long 

time between the review, I will say that the rates 

came into place in 2010.  We began engaging in, I 

believe, 2014.   So I don't think there's a huge time 

before we started to look at these, these rates.  But 

as far as what would trigger that, you know, a 

stakeholder review, also doing a review of a -- you 

know, an internal review of our rates and how they're 
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working and taking a feedback from our customers and 

stakeholders. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   So what process do you envision?  I'm 

not aware of an annual review.  So what annual review? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So likely we would have some 

stakeholder engagement when we start our next 

ratedesign application.    

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Will there be -- what gets done in the 

interim that will assess whether these rates are 

having the results that the company expects in terms 

of -- it's a fairly significant change in the rates.  

What is the process for ongoing review to ensure that 

they're meeting the objectives that the company has 

set. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So I guess I'm struggling with the 

objectives.  The objectives we're talking about with 

respect to the demand cost is changing the demand cost 

recovery to a higher percentage to better align with 

costs.  So we know once we make that change, that 

alignment is better.  I think -- so I'm not sure what 

we're monitoring.  It's different than when we were 

looking at the conservation rate and determining is 

that rate actually delivering conservation in this 

case.   

  You know, as we increase the demand cost 

recovery we know it's achieving it's goal of better 
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aligning with cost recovery.  So I don't know if 

you're getting at the next step of that when we -- 

look, should we further increase that.  I think --  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Well, one of the issues and it may be 

dealt with in module 2, I just want to get a broader 

understanding of go-forward, the efficiency objective, 

which is a priority for the company.  Although it 

doesn't make your top three, it's a Bonbright 

priority.  It's a government priority.  A great deal 

of time and energy has been spent on conservation. 

  In terms of monitoring these rate 

adjustments and seeing if they are triggering any 

efficiency opportunities, how will that be done in the 

interim period before the next rate design 

application? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry, would mind repeating the 

question? 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   The question is, you had your core 

principles.   My read of the evidence in this 

proceeding, in terms of the primary top three 

principles that you've tried to do in rate design 

haven't included efficiency as an objective, and the 

significant change in rate design is largely a result 

of the efficiency rate design that was put in place 

hasn't worked.  I also understand at this point the 

company has very little evidence of price elasticity 
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for LGS and MGS, particularly MGS.  

  And so we're left with a priority that is a 

government priority, is a ratepayer interest and the 

rate design that's been done isn't focussed on that 

principle.  So what do you see in terms of reviewing 

how these rates -- offering what's implemented, that 

would enable that kind of review and adjustment if 

necessary? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I see.   So I think one area we've 

commmitted to is in module 2, looking at some of those 

optional rates, whether it be the CEC's proposal 

around the interruptible rate or the extra large 

general service rate and whether there is an ability 

there to develop a conservation-type rate for those 

larger customers.  So those are examples of what we're 

doing, and throughout our stakeholder engagement 

process for module 2 we may hear more.   And we'll 

continue to engage with us customers beyond that, and 

as we hear feedback we'll assess that and determine 

what changes could be made to support efficiency.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you.  And I'm just trying to make 

sure we're looking beyond module 2, because as you've 

indicated, we won't have a lot of data for module 2.  

And so from the company's perspective, if you don't 

have data for module 2 and the issue still needs to be 

reviewed, what are your practices and processes for 
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ensuring that, for example, the efficiency objective 

is still in the game in terms of rate design for MGS, 

LGS. 

    Proceeding Time 10:05 a.m. T24 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So again, I think throughout our 

engagement for the Module 1, what we determined is we 

couldn't develop a rate structure that supported -- 

that we thought could develop -- or could result in 

any significant conservation.  That being said, we 

thought maybe where there's opportunity is more maybe 

tailored or optional specific rates that may promote 

efficiency.  Based on certain customer characteristics 

there wouldn't be a cost basis to have different 

rates.  So those are the options we'd be looking at, 

and we would do that through our engagement with our 

customers.  I think BC Hydro's plan is not to just 

stop engagement once the rate design application 

stops.  

  You know, I think what we've moved towards 

through this is better engagement with our customers.  

We've developed better connections with both our 

stakeholders and our customers and I think we've 

definitely better integrated how we get some of the 

information from our customers service group into the 

regulatory group and how they work at developing 

options that would meet customer needs. 
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MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you, Mr. Doyle, that's helpful.  

I'll move on.  

  The next area is, again as I understand the 

principle, the number 1 principle as identified in 

panel 1, is customer understanding and acceptance of 

rates.  Is that -- that's a fairly important objective 

of the company in terms of its rate design? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    It is one of the prioritized.  I 

wouldn't rank the priority one, two, three, I would 

say they just sort of came out that way on the paper, 

but the three prioritized. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   It was number one on the list.  We tend 

to give them weight when we see them first.  But 

that's a fair comment. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I think it's just the way it comes off 

the list from Table 2-7. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   So I'd like to focus the last area of 

questioning on the MGS rate and the customer 

understanding as put forward.  And as I understand the 

MGS rate as now revised, it's going to have a basic 

charge, a minumum energy charge, a demand charge, and 

a minimum monthly charge, or as it's been termed, a 

demand ratchet.  Are those the areas of recovery for 

MGS customers? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I think you may have counted the 

minimum charge twice as the ratchet.  I think it's a 
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basic charge, a demand charge, an energy charge, and a 

minimum charge which is often referred to as the 

ratchet.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Right.  I said "minimum energy charge" 

instead of "energy charge" so.  There's four areas, 

correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Correct. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And as I understand the minimum charge, 

the demand ratchet -- and this is set out at Exhibit 

B-1, Appendix C-48, page 207 of 382.  And I don't 

think you need to go there, I think you'll understand 

this.   

  The minimum monthly charge for MGS and LGS 

rates is based on 50 percent of peak monthly demand 

registered in the most recent winter period, November 

to March.  That's the demand ratchet as set out under 

the application, Exhibit B-1, correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    That is correct. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And it all -- in terms of how that 

functions, as I understand it, the basic -- the 

minimum energy charge and demand charge are replaced 

by the minimum charge if their sum is less than this 

amount.   Correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry, the sum of the demand and the 

energy charge are less than -- 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Well, let me read it to you as it's 
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said on the Hydro webpage and I'll just read the whole 

definition of "minimum charge".  It's: 

"Equal to fifty percent of the highest 

demand charge during the previous November 1 

to March 31 period.  The basic charge, 

minimum energy charge and demand charge are 

replaced by the minimum charge if their sum 

is less than this amount." 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    That's correct. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  Would you agree with me that 

removing the minimum charge would help with the MGS 

customers' understanding and acceptance of their rate? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    It may help with understanding, I 

think, but there'd be a significant trade-off with 

respect to fairness and cost allocation.  The purpose 

of the minimum charge or demand ratchet is, you know, 

because we're a winter peaking utility, we build our 

system out to meet that peak.  So if customers are not 

consuming throughout the year and contributing to, you 

know, payment towards the investment in those 

facilities, the demand ratchet is there to ensure that 

we're not just building for that winter peak, but not 

receiving any revenue that would adequately compensate 

for the investment in those assets. 

Proceeding Time 11:10 a.m. T25 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   So we asked an IR on this topic, and to 
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go through these costs.  And it's at Exhibit B-5, CEC 

1.60.1.  And maybe we could go to that IR.  Exhibit B-

5, CEC IR 1.60.1.  Do you have that?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Just one moment.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Of course.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, I just want to look at the IR a 

bit first too, in the --  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Of course, yeah.   

  Are you there?  Okay.  And obviously in 

terms of -- and the focus here is on the MGS.  And if 

we look at your response, the second bullet point, it 

reads: 

"A form of minimum charge through a demand 

ratchet is common utility practice in the 

rates for larger general service customers." 

 When you look at the economic impact and the number of 

customers actually affected in terms of the MGS class, 

would you agree with me that it's essentially de 

minimis?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So the impact to --  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   The relevance to recovery of rate, and 

the number of customers that it actually touches, is 

essentially de minimis.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I'm sorry, can you bring me to that 

reference?   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   I'm sorry.  I'm looking at the B-5, CEC 
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IR 1.60.1, and it says a summary of the fiscal 2015 

demand ratchet charges MGS and LGS.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, it is very small.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   It is very small.  And the IR response 

indicates that the minimum charge is typical for 

larger general service customers, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.  And I believe when we meant 

"larger", we meant "larger than the small general 

service," or larger than 35 kilowatts demand.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Would you agree with me that the 

minimum charge in concept, where a peak demand is set 

by a peak day, and a ratepayer is now paying 50 

percent of that over the course of the balance of the 

year, it's counter-intuitive to energy efficiency?  

They're paying for a demand that they're not using.  

There is really almost -- there is a disincentive in 

terms of energy usage, because you're already paying 

for demand you might otherwise not use.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   I would agree with you that this minimum 

charge doesn't serve the purpose of energy efficiency.  

But I think what Mr. Doyle said, and stated, fairness 

and apportionment of fixed costs really drives the 

minimum charge.  And I would expand that many 

utilities have minimum charges for also residential 

customers, as well.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   We don't have it here, right?   
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DR. ORANS:   A:   No, I believe we don't.  

MR. WEAFER:   Thank you, panel.  Those are my questions, 

Mr. Chairman.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Weafer.  Before we 

continue with Ms. Dong, I'd like to take a ten-minute 

break and come back at 11:25.  Thank you.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:15 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:25 A.M.)   T26 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Thank you. 

  Okay. Hello, Ms. Dong.  

MS. DONG:   Hello.  Good morning. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning. 

MS. DONG:   Mr. Chairman and panels. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. DONG: 

MS. DONG:   Q:   I just have one question of the panel 

here.  Panel 1 requested that we direct the following 

questions to this panel.   

  I want to refer you to the exhibit we 

handed out on Tuesday, C36.17 and it's page 7 of that 

handout entitled "Non-Profit and Aboriginal Housing 

Upgrades".  There's a picture of a building there.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   What is the title again? 

MS. DONG:   "Non-Profit and Aboriginal Housing Upgrades", 

page 7.  

 Q:   Okay, referring to page 7 of this exhibit, how do 

these program offering differ from ECAP or are they 
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the same? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    So my understanding is that the mix of 

energy conservation measures are the same.  So the 

ECAP offer includes a mix of energy consevation 

measures that's available to all eligible 

participants, be they aboriginal or non-profits and 

that the delivery method for those groups would be 

through the non-profit organization or the band.    

  But the mix of measures in terms of the 

types of energy saving products are the same.   

MS. DONG:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you, panel, and that 

concludes my questions for this panel. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Dong.  Mr. Andrews. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. ANDREWS: 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Thank you.  Mr. Chairman, Members of 

Panel, the witness panel too, my questions will focus 

on the rate impact analysis topic and although that 

applies to the LGS, MGS and SGS, I'm going to be 

focussing on the residential sector.  My questions -- 

there will be some references that will be within the 

first volume, Exhibit B-1.   

  And I want to begin just by kind of setting 

the groundwork, to put it in context, is that the bill 

impact analysis is a component of the Bonbright 

principle to do with customer understanding and 

acceptance, correct? 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes.  Throughout our engagement that's 

where we felt it was most appropriate to put the bill 

impact, the bill impact and the customer 

understanding. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And when BC Hydro analyzes bill 

impact, it includes in the bill impact three -- at 

least three things.  But in the case of residential it 

would be the RRA, the revenue requirment application 

amount that may increase a bill.  It would also 

include the deferral account rate rider and it would 

include the effect of a proposed change to the rate 

design coming out of the application.  At least in the 

case of the residential, those would be the three 

relevant types of impact. 

MR. MAU:   A:    That's correct 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And these are the impact assuming that 

consumption stays the same between the test year and 

the one that's being examined. 

MR. MAU:   A:    That's correct. 

Proceeding Time 11:30 a.m. T27 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And so, in our present circumstances 

for RIB, the revenue requirement is set already.  Let 

me just ask you, when you do the analysis of rate 

impact and you're looking at the deferral account rate 

rider, given that the rate rider itself stays the same 

from year to year, you would think that that has zero 
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effect.  But is it correct that that would actually 

have a minor effect, because if there is some 

difference in the energy charge due to the cart -- or 

the revenue requirement change, or because of the rate 

design change, there would be a different amount 

owable and therefore the 5 percent DAR would be 

calculated on a different amount.   

MR. MAU:   A:   In the bill impact analysis, you know, we 

compare the bills under the status quo versus the next 

rate design.  And all those three elements would be 

incorporated into the impact analysis.   

  I think what you're saying is, you know, is 

the absolute nominal change, and I think, you know, 

keeping the rate rider at 5 percent, and then you 

factor it -- let's say you're escalating things by a 

certain percent.  That would include that 5 percent in 

there.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Well, let's just -- taking it bit by 

bit, then.  The DARR itself is not going to change 

from year to year.  So, that isn't going to show up as 

a bill impact, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. MAU:   A:   That's correct, for the model years.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   However, to the extent that the other 

two components that are being examined change the 

amount that's being charged, the amount of DARR on 
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that component of the bill would change slightly.  And 

that would add slightly to the bill impact for better 

or worse.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, that's correct.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, the 10 percent bill 

impact test in its strictest application is applied to 

the single most adversely impacted customer, sometimes 

referred to as the 100th percentile customer for 

modeling purposes.  Is that correct?   

MR. MAU:   A:   Could you repeat the question?   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Yes.  The 10 percent bill impact test 

is applied to the single most adversely impacted 

customer, sometimes referred to as the 100th percentile 

customer on bill impact for modeling purposes.  And 

that's actually a quote from Chapter 2 of the 

application.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, it is the most adversely affected 

customer.  That's not necessarily the largest 

customer.  It's just the most adversely affected 

customer.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And also then, to put that into 

context, Hydro doesn't view the most adversely 

affected customer in the bill impact test as a bright 

line.  It's described in the application as an amber 

light.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Correct.   
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MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   When Hydro did the bill impact 

analysis throughout the engagement, and the way it's 

presented in the application, it didn't look only at 

the impact on the 100th percentile customer, correct?  

It looked at the impact on all customers throughout 

the spectrum, from least impacted to most impacted, 

correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That is correct.  

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   So, turning to Chapter 5, which 

addresses residential -- and I'll ask you to move in a 

moment, but just to again zoom in, the chapter starts 

with comparing the status quo to alternatives to a RIB 

rate, in particular a flat rate or a three-part rate.  

 And then it moves to examining if there -- 

if a two-part RIB rate was to continue, it examines 

two pricing principle options.  The first one, and I 

think I'm covering obvious ground here, but to zoom us 

in, the first one being Hydro's proposal that rate 

increases would be applied equally to Step 1, Step 2, 

and the basic charge, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Correct.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And option 2 is that rate increases 

would be applied only to the Step 1 charge, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yeah.  Yes, the basic charge would 

increase by the revenue requirement and everything 

else, all the other rates, revenue requirement 
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increase would be to Step 1.   

Proceeding Time 11:35 a.m. T28 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Thank you.  So I'd like to turn you to 

page 535 of Chapter 5 in Exhibit B-1, PDF page 231.  

So this is where the discussion of the rate of the 

bill impact analysis of Option 2 begins and I think 

it's clear that the main effect of Option 2 is that 

Step 2 -- the Step 1 rises well above, Step 2 rate 

stays the same over the three-year test period, 

correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That's correct.  So they'd begin to 

compress. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And in the bill impact analysis on the 

next page, there is a graph that shows the impacts 

that were modeled.  And now I want on focus on getting 

clearer what this graph is showing.  And just to sort 

of out this in context, there are three graphs in a 

row, figure 5.20, figure 5.21 and 5.22, right?  And 

these are for the impact of the Option 2 compared to 

the status quo proposal and it's for each fiscal year, 

fiscal '17, fiscal '18, and fiscal '19, is that 

correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.  So the first one would be fiscal 

'17.  The second one would be cumulative, would 

include both fiscal '17 and fiscal '18, and finally 

the third graph would be cumulative of looking at the 
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rate increases for '17, '18, and '19.  So what they 

would look like after fiscal '19. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   So let's look at figure 5.22.  It 

obviously shows a larger range of impacts and that's 

because it's the cumulative of fiscal 2019.  My first 

question is, why are there scattered points here as 

opposed to a single line? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Right.  So these graphs -- let me just 

back it up a little bit.  These graphs actually are 

graphs based on the 10,000 random sample of the 

residential population.  And under each of these 

consumption amounts they can have both Tier 1 or Tier 

2 depending on when they consume. 

  So some of the dots that you see, they may 

have, you know, most of the consumption let's say in 

one month and that would exceed Tier 2, and then the 

rest in Tier 1.  Since in Option 2 you have difference 

changes in each of those tiers, you would have then 

different amounts in that. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   So some of the customers would see 

only Tier 1 -- out of the 10,000 samples some would 

never see Tier 2, some would always see Tier 2, and 

some would see it in a mixture and with mixtures of a 

quantity of consumption? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Yeah, that would be correct, because the 

sample is representative of the population and you 
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would also see that in the full population. 

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Just for clarity, each of the dots is 

essentially one member of the population? 

MR. MAU:   A:   That's correct.  Yeah. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Now, it is stated here that the Y-axis 

is kilowatt hours per year annual consumption, and it 

says "zoomed."  Does that mean that if it hadn't been 

zoomed the graph would continue on out to the right 

showing larger and larger annual consumption? 

    Proceeding Time 11:40 a.m. T29 

MR. MAU:   A:    That's correct. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Okay, and just to orient us, so this 

is showing that the horizontal line with cumulative 

rate, RRA, that's an impact that would be felt by all 

of the customers.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    The red line there.  The red horizontal 

line? 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   In my black and white copy -- it's 

probably, yes, the red lines.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    That's correct, yes. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And so the height of the dot, the 

placement of the dot shows the cumulative bill impact 

up to, in this case, something over 20 percent or as 

low as 2 percent or something. 

MR. MAU:   A:    That's correct. Yeah.  Over the three 

years. 
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MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And then underneath that, there are 

horizontal lines which, I gather, are coloured in the 

preferred customer's version of the application.  So 

maybe the best thing to do is just ask you, Dr. Mau, 

if you can explain what these bars refer to. 

MR. MAU:   A:    So I'm not a doctor, yet.  My wife would 

like that.   

  But yes, certainly I can explain those 

colour bars.  As presented in the workshops and it was 

found to be helpful to indicate where the typical 

customers might be for each of the customer segments, 

and those bars represent a middle 60 percent or the 

20th percentile to the 80th percentile of each of those 

segments and we call that, on average those would be 

your typical customers, we could say. 

  So you can compare it against the bill 

impacts up above.  

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And so these bars are actually part of 

-- or can be joined to the scattergram above.  In a 

sense, if you were to draw an imaginary vertical line 

from each end of the bar, is that showing where 60 

percent of the customers that meet that description, 

where the points are? 

MR. MAU:   A:    Yes.  The middle 60 percent of those 

segments. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   All right, and then the different 
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lines correspond to the different categories, low 

income and so on.  And those annual consumption 

figures come from the REAS. 

MR. MAU:   A:    That's correct. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Okay.  So then there's another type of 

table, and the one corresponding to figure 5-22 is 

figure 5-24 on PDF page 235.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry, what was the figure number? 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   The one I'm looking at now is figure 

5-24.  On page 5-39, yes.  PDF page 235.   Do you see 

that? 

  So this graph -- what I'm trying to get at 

is how this graph is the same or different than figure 

5-22.  Maybe you can -- 

MR. MAU:   A:    Sure.  Yes, I can tell you that.  So for 

the figure 5-22, that is based on a 10,000 sample of 

the general population and we graphed it.  Each dot 

again representing a single customer.   

  For figure 5-24, those are box plot 

diagrams.  That shows the range of the impact given 

the entire scope of each of the segments that is 

informed by REAS.    

  So for example in figure 5-22, where you 

have the scatter plot, you know that correctly that it 

was zoomed in and that is for a good purpose.  If we 

were to zoom out you would just see one line.  It 
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won't make much of a visual impact graphically.  But 

on 5-24 that would be the full spectrum of the bill 

impacts. 

  The middle coloured box of the box plot 

represents the middle 60 percent as sorted or in -- 

sorted by bill impact itself, not by consumption, and 

that is the major difference there.  So on -- yeah.  

    Proceeding Time 11:45 a.m. T30 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry.  And those correspond to the 

same values down underneath the bars. 

MR. MAU:   A:    The colours does.  The colours would.  

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Can you explain the point you just 

said, that the middle 60 percent represents bill 

impact as distinct from consumption. 

MR. MAU:   A:    Yes.  So sometimes bill -- let's say in 

option 2, as you pointed out in figure 5-24, the bill 

impact does not increase with the consumption of the 

customers.  In fact, most of the bill impacts is felt 

by the middle customers there.   So the box plot on 

figure 5-24 would basically take the consumption 

component away and just say let's arrange the bill 

impact from top to bottom, and in this case it's 21 

percent to .8 percent.  And what is the middle 60 

percent of that bill impact distribution there. 

  The graph on figure 5-22 that has the bars 

underneath, that is ordered by consumption.  So that 
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is the middle 60 percent of the consumption.  So if 

you were to compare the two, you may have some of the 

middle customers, let's say at about 8,000 kilowatt 

hours a year, okay?  It corresponds to the highest 

bill impact customers.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Sorry, you're looking at which figure? 

MR. MAU:   A:    At figure 5-22.  Yeah.  So there you see 

the highest bill impact being about 8,000 kilowatt 

hours a year.  And that single customer right there in 

the middle would be represented in figure 5-24 as the 

21 percent, or at the top of that figure.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Okay, so in figure 5-24 the box is 

showing 60 percent by bill impact, whereas in figure 

5-22 the horizontal line is showing 60 percent by 

annual consumption. 

MR. MAU:   A:    That's correct. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And then so back to 5-24, the little  

-- the top of the line in the percentage mark is the  

-- on the top is the maximum and in this case all 

residential would be 21 percent, and the minimum is a 

0.8 percent impact? 

MR. MAU:   A:    That would be correct.  So the 21 percent 

would correspond to that middle customer with the 

highest bill impact you see on the graph, and the .8 

percent would be that customer that's way off the 

chart that is the largest under this rate design.  
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MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Thank you  Thank you for that 

explanation, and those are my questions. 

MR. MAU:   A:    Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Andrews. 

  Ms. Worth, I'm wondering how long you would 

be, whether we should take our lunch break now or if  

-- depending on your time.   

MS. WORTH:   I don't expect that I would take less than 

the 12 minutes that are left before noon. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But if you were going to be fifteen 

minutes, let's say, then we might -- no, we'll take a 

break. 

MS. WORTH:   I can't say for sure that I'd be anything 

close to that. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We'll take the lunchbreak now then.  

MS. WORTH:   Okay, thank you.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And we'll come back at twenty after 

one. 

MS. WORTH:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:50 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 1:21 P.M.)   T31 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Thank you. 

  Mr. Christian? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Mr. Chairman, I've got two undertakings 

to hand up.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And we'll keep them coming as long as 

they're coming.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   All right.  We like that.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   The first one would be BC Hydro 

Undertaking No. 15.  This is a question from Mr. Keen 

on behalf of AMPC, and Mr. Keen asked BC Hydro to 

repeat a table in the application -- or, sorry, in an 

IR response that did a Bonbright analysis of different 

TSR options.  And he wanted us to do a comparison 

analysis of Option 1 versus Option 2, and Option 1 

versus Option 3.  So we have that undertaking response 

here, and that would be Exhibit B-50.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked B-50.   

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 15, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 4, 

PAGE 639, LINES 1-8 MARKED EXHIBIT B-50) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And the second one I have is BC Hydro 

Undertaking No. 16; again, a question from Mr. Keen.  

The question was, he was referring to a CEC IR, and 

asked whether the $20 million and $60 million 

calculations referred to in that IR response were 

achieved by multiplying the 2400 gigawatt load by the 

difference between the 1823A rate and the LGS and MGS 

rates provided.  And so we've done a bit of a 

numerical calculation and explained how we've derived 

those answers, or those numbers.  And that would be 
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Exhibit B-51.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked B-51.   

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 16, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 4, 

PAGE 649, LINES 1-16 MARKED EXHIBIT B-51) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Worth.   

MS. WORTH:   Mr. Chair, members of the panel.  I took the 

opportunity over lunch to look at my questions and 

just make sure that I wasn't going to be ploughing 

ground that has already been covered.  And I have been 

able to cut down my cross-examination somewhat.   

  I still think that we would have been hard-

pressed to do 12 minutes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  All right, we won't hold you to 

that, then.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. WORTH: 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Panel, my first question is in regards 

to an excerpt from the rebuttal evidence, B-31 -- 

Exhibit B-31, page 4.  And I'll just read it, it's 

fairly brief.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   So, Mr. Chairman, I rise because the 

rebuttal evidence, while it's got an exhibit number, 

isn't actually tendered and part of the evidentiary 

record yet until BC Hydro makes that election, 

following Mr. Colton's testimony.  So I'm not sure 

that it's appropriate for questions to be put to the 

panel about the rebuttal evidence.  It wouldn’t be 
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this panel in any event speaking to it, which is 

another issue.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  Which is the rebuttal panel, 

yes.  Ms. Worth, could you hold off on those 

questions, please?   

MS. WORTH:   Certainly.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   In Mr. Anderson's opening statement, he 

confirmed that BC Hydro still intends to have the 

basic customer charge for residential customers 

increase in lock-step with the general rate increase.  

So, for example, the 10 percent increase in one year 

would see a basic charge increase of 10 percent.   

  And Mr. Anderson, I believe, also confirmed 

that small general service customers will see a rise, 

so that BC Hydro can increase the embedded customer 

service costs recovered from that customer group.  Is 

that a fair summary of what Mr. Anderson's testimony 

was?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.  With respect to the residential 

basic charge it will increase by the revenue 

requirement increases.  So in F2017, that would go up 

4 percent.  With respect to the Small General Service 

I guess we made a change -- we've proposed a change to 

move it from roughly 35 percent recovery of the 

customer-related costs to 45 percent.  And then that 
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would also move up by the revenue requirement 

increases as it goes forward.   

    Proceeding Time 1:25 p.m. T32 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   And can you please confirm that these 

increases in the basic customer charge and demand 

charges will keep energy for these customers lower 

than they would be otherwise? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I can confirm that in the absence of 

applying the revenue requirement increases to the 

basic charges, the energy rates would be higher. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Now, this may be a figure that 

you have or that you don't have.  Please let me know 

and I'll -- if it's not something that you have on 

hand, I'll ask for an undertaking.  What is BC Hydro's 

best estimate of the monthly cost to service a new 

customer account? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yeah, we don't have that figure.  We 

could endeavour to see if we have such a cost. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay, thank you.  And just to be 

clear, I'm not asking for something that would include 

sort of any interconnection or additional lines.  It's 

just sort of the additional cost associated with 

adding a new customer on in the residential customer 

class. 

  I will put something to you though,  

pending -- 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry, maybe I just need to be clear.  

So the cost of adding -- are you talking the marginal 

cost of an additional customer? 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Yes. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Because I think that would require the 

interconnection and all of those costs and we don't 

have a marginal cost of service study.   So I don't 

think we would have that information available on a 

marginal basis.  

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay.   I'm going to put to you that 

the additional cost to service a new customer is 

likely to be lower than the existing basic charge, is 

that right? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I don't think that's correct.  So our 

basic charge is roughly 16 or 17 cents a day, so the 

cost of connection, which those costs are amortized 

over a long period of time, I'm not sure, but I'd be 

hesitant to confirm that. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay.  Let's say we have a customer 

that has gone through the amortization period.  

They're not a new customer, they're an existing 

customer.  They're continuing to pay the basic charge.  

In that particular circumstance we don't have the 

additional costs associated with connecting that 

customer.  So would you agree with me that the cost to 

service an existing customer, where those costs have 
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been fully amortized, is likely to be lower than the 

existing basic charge for that same customer? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    No, I don't think I could confirm that 

either, because the basic charge only recovers 45 

percent of the customer related costs.  There's 

obviously going to be the demand related costs that 

would be associated with the cost to serve a customer.  

MS. WORTH:   Q:     I'm going to put to you that 

eliminating the basic customer charge would be one 

way, one significant way to help low income 

households. 

Proceeding Time 1:29 p.m. T33 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, I'm just going to look to the 

workshop, because I think we did discuss this during 

our engagement.   

  So, while Mr. Mau searches for references 

in the stakeholder engagement, one thing I would say 

is, I don't think it would be fair to characterize it 

as a way to necessarily help all low income customers.  

I think where you eliminate the basic charge, what it 

helps is the very, very low consuming customers, that 

don't have very much energy usage.  Obviously 

eliminates that portion of their bill which, I guess, 

is what, 17 cents a day?  So that portion would 

obviously be eliminated from their bill.  And then 

there wouldn't -- because they don't use a lot of 
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energy, they wouldn't be having to recover so much 

through the increased energy charge.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Just if I may follow up before we turn 

back to the question that Mr. Mau is kind of looking 

for materials on, would you agree with me, Mr. Doyle, 

that in the residential rate class, low energy use 

tends to correlate with low income homes.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, I'll start that, and Mr. Mau can add 

in, and Dr. Orans.  But while generally if you look at 

similar housing types -- so a low income customer in 

an apartment will have a lower -- will have lower 

consumption than non-low income customers.  I think as 

a population as a whole, I don't think it's totally 

fair to say all low income customers will be low-

consuming customers.  We definitely see larger use 

within the low income class, particularly those with 

single-family homes.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   There isn't an absolute correlation, but 

you would agree that there is a trend that tends to 

favour lower use for low income homes.  Is that 

correct?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   There's a positive correlation between 

the two.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Those are my questions arising 

out of that.  Mr. Mau, I believe that you were looking 

for a document?  
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MR. MAU:   A:   Oh, sure.  Yeah, so I found it.  So 

Appendix C-3A, page -- of Exhibit B-1, page 70 of 184.  

And I'll just wait for people to pick that up.   

  It's workshop 3.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Appendix C-3A and then --   

MR. MAU:   A:   Page 70 of 184.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Great.  So this graph was provided 

during our engagement, and it just looks at -- if you 

were to eliminate the basic charge, what would the 

impact be?  And what you see is, it's the large 

savings would be to the very, very low consumer.  So, 

sort of up to that -- in that sort of 2,000 gigawatt  

-- or kilowatt-hours and below per year.  So those -- 

a lot of those would be customers not necessarily 

taking very much electricity service as a whole.  

Maybe vacant buildings, those sorts of things.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   What's the assumption about what tier 

do you -- which tier do you apply the increase to, to 

account for the fact that you're not collecting the 

basic charge any more?  Is it applied equally to both?  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, I believe we modeled those.  So we 

looked at applying it to Step 1.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So Step 1 would increase, Step 2 would 

remain the same.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Would remain the same.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And the basic charge would be zero.   
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MR. DOYLE:   A:   That was one of the things we modeled, 

and that -- for that example, yes.   

    Proceeding Time 1:33 p.m. T34 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Forgive me, but did you actually model 

it where the revenue requirement would be applied 

equally to both steps?  And there would be no basic 

charge, of course.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So we modelled it with just the charges 

being covered in the Step 1.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Can I ask that you provide a model 

that shows the impacts of this proposal where the 

increase in costs would be spread over both of the 

tiers in a manner that's consistent with the way that 

you're applying the revenue requirement increases? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    In discussions with Mr. Mau, it appears 

it would be a few days worth of modelling.  It's not, 

apparently, a simple exercise to develop.  But I think 

what Mr. Mau has told me is that you wouldn't see much 

difference to the shape of this because it's such very 

low consumption that it's going to be that same group 

that's going to be benefitting.  There might be a 

slight change to the graph but it's not going to be 

overly substantial. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     So the cost/benefit analysis isn't 

there to justify undertaking this work then.  Okay. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Because those customers would be doing 
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all of their consumption in Step 1 anyways, so it may 

make -- like right now we're seeing, you know, 

customers getting 50 to 100 percent rate decreases.  

The small change because of Step 1, it's going to be 

very minimal the way it would change the graph. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   The reason that I ask is because you 

were very insistent that not all low income customers 

fall under the levels that we were kind of talking 

about, or that fall under the low usage.  So that was 

the reason why I had asked.  But I gather that the 

amount of work, that it's a couple of days, and 

there's only a slight change, then I'm prepared to 

leave that.  We can deal with this in argument.   

  Okay, I'm going to turn now to questions 

regarding the medium and large general sector demand 

charge.  In his opening statement, Mr. Anderson 

indicated that BC Hydro would be flattening the rates 

and increasing the demand charge, and as a result, 

lowering the associated energy charges for these rate 

charges.  

  Now, does the demand charge align with the 

coincident peak driver of capacity costs?  In other 

words, is it an economically efficient cost signal? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So I guess when we look at demand 

charge, it's a cost recovery mechanism.  So it's 

intended to recover the demand related costs.  What I 
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would say with respect to the coincident peak, we had 

a discussion earlier around the demand ratchet and why 

it's there and how it's set for those winter months 

which obviously are coincident peak months.  So in 

that way the demand ratchet aligns with where our 

coincident peak falls.  But the demand charge itself, 

it's a cost recovery mechanism. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay.  Now, does the demand charge in 

the matter that is currently being applied for, align 

with the coincident peak driver of capacity cost -- 

sorry, what measures is BC Hydro taking to offset the 

reduction of the conservation incentives inherent in 

its general sector rate design proposals? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry, can you repeat that?  I missed 

the last part. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Sure.  So, you know, we've got this 

situation where you're suggesting a change to the 

demand charge and a flattening of the rate.  So I'm 

asking what measures BC Hydro is taking to offset the 

reduction in the conservation incentive that is 

inherent in the general sector rate design proposals? 

Proceeding Time 1:38 p.m. T35 

MS. JUBB:   A:   If I may, I would like to offer that our 

impact evaluation of the LGS and MGS rate classes 

found that they were not achieving the expected 

conservation.  So therefore those -- the two-part 
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energy rate did not achieve the conservation that was 

expected.  The MGS rate did not achieve any 

conservation and the LGS rate achieved a declining 

amount of conservation.   

  So I'm not -- from my research, I'm not 

seeing that there is an offset there.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   The one piece I would add as well is, 

particularly on the medium general service class, 

roughly 50 percent of our customers were just in the 

first part anyway, so they actually didn't see the 

price signal.  So in some respects they were almost in 

a declining block price signal, the way it was 

structured.  So that's another consideration, that 

many of our customers weren't seeing the price signal, 

just by design.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Can you describe any measures 

that BC Hydro is taking to offset the absence of any 

conservation incentives in the actual rate design that 

you're presenting to the Commission?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I guess I would add for the medium 

general service class in particular again, the energy 

rate remains relatively close to the long-run marginal 

cost, so it continues to send an efficient price 

signal.  For the large general service group, the 

block is -- or the energy rate is below the long-run 

marginal cost.  That being said, as we've talked about 
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earlier, we are looking at extra-large general service 

as well as working with CEC on some of their 

interruptible proposals, looking at whether there are 

options to incent efficient -- further efficiency.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  Let me move on.  This 

is a series of questions that I attempted to put to 

Panel 1.  But it was rather difficult, because nobody 

on Panel 1 was actually present for the meeting that 

formed the basis upon which these questions were being 

made.   

  So I'm just going to ask this panel to turn 

their minds to a June 29th, 2015 meeting with my 

client, MoveUP.  I note that there are two people 

that, according to my notes, were present at that 

meeting, and I understand that Mr. Doyle was not.  Do 

you -- does anybody on this panel recall that meeting 

in June of 2015 with Ian Reeve, myself, Jim Quail?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Yes.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yes, I was there too.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Great.  That accords with my notes.  

Thank you.  So, do you recall in that meeting that 

MoveUP proposed -- that we were there, actually, to 

discuss an innovative alternative to the status quo in 

rate design, relating to the residential class.  

Basically what MoveUP was asking BC Hydro to consider 

was a situation where it would move from the tiered 
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RIB rate to a flat one, set to BC Hydro's LRMC with a 

resulting over-collection of revenues returned to the 

rate class, the residential rate class, through 

credits that would be triggered in a situation where 

the ratepayer either qualified on an income basis, 

primarily low income, of course, or efficiency bases.  

Do you recall that?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Yes.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Now, do you recall that BC 

Hydro's response included a statement that, due to a 

number of constraints, something like this was 10 to 

15 years out.   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Yes.  And for the record, those notes can 

be found in Appendix C-3D, starting on page 54 of 67.  

So the meeting minutes from that meeting are included 

there.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Yes.   

MS. JUBB:   A:   And yes, BC Hydro did communicate that.  

We are working on a long-term plan towards building 

labeling, and we're expecting that to take at least 

out until 2021 to 2030, to reach the point where we 

would have labeling of buildings by their efficiency 

level, across our customers.  And that information can 

also be found on the record in Appendix C-4B, page 121 

of 382.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Thank you.   
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    Proceeding Time 1:42 p.m. T36 

DR. ORANS:   A:   I might add, though, as well, it's not 

clear to me that the building labelling is all that 

would be required to implement a rate that over-

collected for some long period of time and then 

refunded based on some non-discriminatory manner with 

clear recorded data to allocate the refund to 

customers.  

MS. WORTH:   Q:   I'm going to ask whether BC Hydro had 

any concerns about its IT capacity in developing that 

ten to fifteen year timeline. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    The ten to fifteen year timeline, as my 

understanding of it and what would be involved in 

achieving it, is depicted in the graphic on Appendix 

C-4B, page 121 of 382, and I'm not seeing BC Hydro's 

IT capability listed specifically there as a required 

action.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Perhaps you misunderstood.  I wasn't 

asking necessarily about the actual notes that were 

provided, and I believe what you are referring to was 

actually a graphic from one of the presentations that 

was given at one of the workshops. 

MS. JUBB:   A:   That's correct. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   I'm asking whether you recall during 

that meeting that BC Hydro specifically said that one 

of their concerns was IT capability and capacity as a 
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bar to implementing an innovative rate design any 

sooner than ten to fifteen years.  

MS. JUBB:   A:   I do not recall that comment. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I just want to rise.  It wasn't clear to 

me from having heard this testimony back and forth 

that the proposition had been put to the panel and 

that they'd agreed that an innovative rate design, 

kind of generically, was kind of put out for ten to 

fifteen years.  I thought that there was a specific 

proposal that my friend had put to the panel and that 

was the subject matter.  The last question implied 

that it was a innovative rate design generically that 

Hydro was objecting to or suggesting couldn't come in 

place until ten to fifteen years. 

MS. WORTH:   I apologize.  I meant this particular rate 

design.    

 Q:   Is BC Hydro currently engaged in activities to 

identify opportunities to implement innovative rate 

design options aside from the one that MoveUP 

identified during our meeting or any that are 

currently in place or before the B.C. Utilities 

Commission today? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So I think, you know, BC Hydro 

continuously looks at our rates in innovative ways to 

do that and, you know, examples of it are -- and I 

know these ones have been approved, but things like 
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the freshet rate, our shore power rate that we've 

recently come forward with.  We've also come forward 

and received approval on an indirect interconnection 

rate which allows for some of our transmission service 

to connect through to BC Hydro but through a third 

party, where it doesn't make sense for us to build -- 

you know, replicate systems that are already there. 

  We've also committed to looking at electric 

vehicle rates.  The rate Mr. -- that the Commercial 

Energy Consumers -- so I think we have a long history 

of looking at innovative rates and implementing them 

where they make sense.  And we're going to continue to 

do that, and you know, module 2 has a focus on looking 

at some of those. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Is BC Hydro engaging in that kind 

of examination, in particular for the residential rate 

class? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I would say that for the residential 

rate class we looked at, through the engagement, a 

number of rate alternatives and engaged with our 

stakeholders and customers.  Those included things 

like seasonal rates, and other types of, you know, 

different rates from the residential inclining block 

and through the engagement it became clear that, you 

know, the preference was to continue with the rates.  

  We have engaged on other rates and looked 
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at other rate designs for our residential class but 

continue to believe that the residential incline block 

is the appropriate rate.  

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay, thank you.  Those are my 

questions for this panel. 

Proceeding Time 1:47 p.m. T37 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Worth.  

  Mr. Weisberg.  So I see today you have no 

jacket at all, of any colour. 

MR. WEISBERG:   I take great offence to your observation, 

sir.  I do have a jacket.  It’s at the back of the 

room.  But in my defence let me say I’m a proud 

Twitter skeptic, but there was some excitement in the 

twitterverse last evening, I think I should mention.  

There’s a new trending topic, 

#BCUCWardrobeMalfunctions.  And for those of you that 

laughed with me or at me, I should note that I’m not 

the only person mentioned under that hashtag.   

  Mr. Chairman, may I proceed? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, please. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Thank you.     

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WEISBERG: 

MR. WALLACE:   Q:   Members of the panel, good afternoon.  

I hope you realize that my banter with the Chair was 

intended to have you let your guard down.  As long as 

you keep it down we can proceed. 
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  I’ll be asking -- I haven’t met all of you 

before, but I just want to point out at the beginning 

that I’m asking questions on behalf of the Non-

Integrated Ratepayers Group, so that will be the 

primary focus, of course, of my questions.   

  I’m going to be just referring in this 

cross to a single document, to the application itself, 

to B-1, and in hopes of being helpful in terms of 

flipping we’ll try to go through that as 

chronologically as possible, so we don’t flip back and 

forth.  

  If we can start at PDF 411 please of B-1.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Is that Chapter 4, page 11, or is it 

PDF?  Sorry, I don’t have that. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   That is the overall PDF page number.  

Mr. Doyle, the part I’m going to quote is very brief.  

If you’ll allow me I’ll read it and I think you’ll 

find you don’t need to turn it up.  It says at PDF 411 

and I’m quoting: 

“The scope of RDA Module 1 includes the 

terms and conditions with the exception of 

Section 10 of the Electric Tariff Concern 

Rate Zone IB and Rate Zone II issues.  

Review of rates…” 

 and I stress rates, 

“…for NIAs is part of Module 2.” 
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  Okay.  So with that quote in mind, I’m 

wondering if the panel contends that that statement 

remains accurate, or are there exceptions in terms of 

the rates that will be set, or effectively determined, 

in this Module 1 for Zone IB or Zone II?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I believe that as far as the rates 

being applied for, we’re applying for the rates for 

Zone I. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  To preface, I guess, where I’m 

going in the rest of my questions is largely to sort 

of test that proposition.  I don’t think it’s 

necessarily wrong, but I think there may be nuances to 

that in terms of what is expected to be determined 

here.  So that’s what I’m going to explore.   

  This next reference is the one that will be 

sort of out of sequence.  I’m looking still at Exhibit 

B-1, the application, but at PDF 4811, and that is the 

redlined version -- there is also a clean version -- 

of Rate Schedules 1200, 1201, 1210 and 1211 which is 

exempt general service 35 kilowatt and over.  And that 

is specifically available in Rate Zone IB.  And that 

particular page PDF 4811 indicates in the upper right-

hand corner that it will be effective April 1st, 2017.  

I see you looking at that.  Have I represented those 

things accurately so far? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, one second.  I just don’t have that 
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in front of me.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Sure.    

  Proceeding Time 1:53 p.m. T38 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Weisberg, do you have a -- for 

those of us without PDFs up here, do you have a hard 

copy page reference, please?   

MR. WEISBERG:   I'm afraid I don't.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Perhaps the witness panel does?  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I may have it in one second.  I'm 

finding it myself.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Appendix F, 1E, as in Edward.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. WEISBERG:   And, Mr. Chairman, my apologies for that.  

Mr. Keen, yesterday, was skilled enough to juggle 

analog and digital, and I'm going entirely digital.  

So --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No problem.  I guess we should get with 

the program up here too then, shouldn't we?   

MR. WEISBERG:   Not at all.  Sorry for the tech.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   So just to add to that, I think we're all 

on the same page.  It's F-1E, and then I understand 

it's page 19 of 30.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, panel.  So where we had left 

off in terms of a question was, I had identified the 

particular rate schedule numbers that it's exempt 
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general service, the kilowatt category that it fits 

in, and the effective date.  I have stated those 

accurately, have I? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, you have.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  So that I understand, is BC 

Hydro seeking now in Module 1 approval of those rate 

schedules, 1200, 1201, 1210, and 1211?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   We are.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  So that -- just to back up, or 

back off the focus for a minute, that follows from my 

first question, where I read the quote that a review 

of rates for NIAs is part of Module 2.  This would be 

an exception to that, and it would set a rate for an 

NIA zone, for Zone IB, in this module.  Is that right?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So it may be helpful to talk about, I 

think, what we've -- what the changes are on these 

proposals.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Please, yes.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So we had a discussion yesterday with 

respect to changes to the terms and conditions, and 

how those would apply to that.  And with the rate 

schedules, we see some black-lining at the top of the 

availability, which is sort of consistent with what we 

spoke about, sort of the updating of some of the 

language.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.   
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MR. DOYLE:   A:   What we can -- what I think -- when 

we're referring to, we haven't made changes to the 

rates, what we haven't done is made changes to the 

structures of those rates.  I do see some highlighted 

numbers here, where there are changes.  It's my 

understanding that those changes are -- reflect the 

change in the revenue -- the expected revenue 

requirement increase, which obviously those actual 

increases would be -- the approval would be sought 

through the revenue requirement application.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So the changes we would be seeking here 

would primarily be around those black-lines with 

respect to aligning it with, obviously, the changes 

we've made to our terms and conditions within our 

electric tariff.  So we don't have a mismatch.  But 

the rate structure as a whole, that is what Module 2 

will be looking at.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, thanks.  So if these four rate 

schedules that I've enumerated already twice, if they 

are approved by this Commission in Module 1, will that 

mean that MGS and LGS rates that are approved for Zone 

I will not have application in Zone IB?  Because 

instead we would look to these four rate schedules?   

    Proceeding Time 1:57 p.m. T39 

 MR. DOYLE:   A:    As it stands currently, these are the 
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rate schedules I believe that apply to Zone IB rather 

than the MGS.  So that would continue, and part of the 

engagement throughout for module 2 for the non-

integrated area, we would be looking at the continued 

appropriateness of that. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, thank you.   Mr. Doyle, I will 

stay with you unless you say otherwise.   Those rate 

schedules again -- there's four rate schedules 

applicable to only Zone IB.   They make no distinction 

then between medium and large general service as 

written.  Is that correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    They do not. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, thanks.   In the application at 

PDF 26 -- 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Is it possible to get a section number?  

At the bottom of the page sometimes there's a little 

"Page 4 of…".  Sorry, I don't have the electronics.  

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   I have them, I just have to figure 

out how to work them.   It's page 1-6.   I believe the 

passage that I want is non-contentious, but it's 

stated on that page, 

"BC Hydro will address RS 1151 and RS 1161 

exempt residential service and RS 1107 and 

RS 1127 residential service Zone II as part 

of module 2." 

  Again I want to confirm that for 
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residential service in Zone IB that rates will be set 

as part of module 1 because residential rates in Zone 

IB are the same as Zone I rates.  Is that correct? 

    Proceeding Time 2:00 p.m. T40 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry.  So subject to check, I believe 

that the Zone IB takes service under the exempt 

residential rate schedule but -- which we mentioned 

here would be reviewed as part of module 2. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  So it's not simply that Zone I 

rates are applied in Zone I believe, it's something 

else.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    My understanding is that the Zone IB, 

the residential inclining block is not applicable, 

rather they take service under the exempt rate.  The 

exempt rate we haven't proposed any changes to that.  

We'd be looking at it through module 2.  

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Subject to check on that.  I'll take 

that away and look at it. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Thank you.  Moving then in Exhibit B-

1 to PDF 35, and it's a very short passage I'll read 

here.   

"The total integrated system gross energy 

requirement, including sales by BC Hydro to 

other utilities, was 55,345 gigawatt hours.  

The off grid non-integrated areas demand 
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adds another 320,328 gigawatt hours 

resulting in 55,674 gigawatt hours of total 

gross requirement." 

   Just to put the demand in perspective, can 

you confirm that total NIA demand is just over half of 

one percent?  To be more precise I calculated it as 

0.589 percent of BC Hydro's total system gross 

requirement.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:    That's our total system energy 

requirement? 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   I'm just using the same language that 

BC Hydro used there.  If you want to qualify it, I 

would accept that. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I think it's fair.  Given the numbers 

that it appears that it's very small, so that it 

wouldn't surprise me that it's in that range that you 

say. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   So subject to check, you'd accept 

that. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Subject to check. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Thank you, sir.   Again, in the 

application, but PDF 63, very short passage I want to 

quote.  It says: 

"In Zone II BC Hydro limits the amount of 

energy available at Zone I rates.  Again, as 

discussed in Section 1.5 of the Application, 
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Zone II NIA rate design is a module 2 

issue." 

  My question is, in light of that statement, 

do you acknowledge that rates for a certain amount of 

energy provided in Zone II will be effectively 

determined in module 1?   And again the reason I'm 

asking -- 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry, I'm going to need you to bring 

me to that passage so that I can read it to see the 

context. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Certainly.  So it's in the 

application at PDF 63, 2-10.  It's in the second 

bullet at line 13.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Just one moment.  We're looking to 

determine if that just applies to the extensions which 

are also being looked at in module 2 as well. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, take the time you need.   

Proceeding Time 2:05 p.m. T41 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   While the witnesses are looking at that, 

I think maybe it's just useful to remind Commission 

Panel about their procedural Order.  It's Procedural 

Order G-12-16, issued in January of this year.  

January?  January -- February 1st, it looks like.   

  And it was -- there was some discussion 

about the extent to which Zone II rate issues, 

generally speaking, should be included in Module 1.  
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And Hydro made submissions on that.  Other submissions 

were made by other parties.  And in the end, the 

Commission concluded that the Panel declines to 

include Zone II rates within the scope of Module 1.  

"We are persuaded by the submissions of 

BCSEA, AMPC and BC Hydro, in particular, 

that including Zone II rate design as part 

of 2015 RDA Module 1 entails risk to Zone II 

ratepayers, because the default residential 

and general service rates which form the 

basis of at least one Zone II rate design 

would not be known in advance of review and 

the setting of Zone II rates." 

  I guess I offer that only to say that I 

don't think it's controversial that, based on those 

words there, that Zone I rate design has an 

implication for some rates in the non-integrated area.  

And that was expressly acknowledged and was in fact a 

reason put forward by BC Hydro and others to exclude 

Zone II rates from Module 1.  Let's get the default 

rate sorted out, so then we can focus on whether or 

not those default rates continue to be applicable or 

appropriate in Zone II, and Zone IB, generally the 

NIA, or whether certain mechanisms that are specific 

to those areas should be put in place.   

  And as I say, it wasn't an objection to my 
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friend here, but just a reminder of the context; how 

we got to this position, while my witnesses are 

looking for their exhibit.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Christian.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, thank you.  So while I can't find 

the direct reference, what I believe Mr. Weisberg is 

referring to is that it appears that there will be a 

portion of the Zone I -- sorry, of the Zone II rates 

are going to be or are at the exempt residential rate, 

the rate we spoke about just a few moments ago, that 

we are not making -- proposing changes to within the 

scope of this proceeding.  And that will be reviewed 

at -- during the module 2.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Mr. Chairman, just a comment in response 

to my friend's observations.  I found that helpful.  I 

don't disagree with what he said or how he 

characterized it.  I think it's good guidance for us.  

I want to assure you and the Commissioners that what 

I'm exploring in this line is finding out sort of what 

those default rates are, and to see sort of where the 

overlap is, that it isn't always completely clear.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. WEISBERG:   And I'm in your hands.  If you feel I 

stray, I trust you'll let me know.  Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We'll let you know, Mr. Weisberg.  

Thank you.   
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MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Panel, we're going to take a great 

leap forward in the application, Exhibit B-1, to PDF 

615.  And I'll try to find a hard copy reference for 

people.   

  Yeah, Appendix C-1A.  Which is page 143 of 

280.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   C-1A?  Sorry, it was page --  

Proceeding Time 2:09 p.m. T42 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   It's PDF 615, and it's page 143 of 

280.  Within Appendix C-1A. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I have it. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  There’s a statement there that 

appears a number of times throughout that section of 

the application, and it is as follows: 

“Clarify terminology applicable to Zone II 

rates and create clear tariff definitions 

consistent with Special Direction No. 10 and 

the Remote Communities Regulation.” 

  So my question is, what specific 

constraints or impacts on Zone II rates or tariff 

definitions does BC Hydro believe result from Special 

Direction No. 10 and Remote Communities Regulation?  

I’m not looking for any interpretation of that, just a 

practical -- or a summary, I guess, of the practical 

implications in terms of setting rates.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I’m going to say I don’t know.  I 
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guess what I will say is the reference text is from 

our May 2014 workshop.  Before we sort of hived out, 

determined what the scope was, we started with sort of 

all the areas that the rate design application could 

consider.  So this was before a Module 1 or a Module 2 

existed.  And so this was one of the things we put on 

a scope.  

  So throughout the process we determined 

that the non-integrated area rates would be reviewed 

through Module 2.  So these haven’t been -- we haven’t 

considered them.  So I can’t remember what the 

consideration was at that point and I do know that we 

haven’t done any work on that to this point. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  Is it fair then to expect that 

the constraints or impacts on Zone II rates, if any, 

that flow from Special Direction No. 10 and/or the 

Remote Communities Regulation, we will see those and 

discuss those and determine those for the Commission 

in Module 2? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Most definitely that's very fair. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Thank you, sir.  Let’s go within the 

Application B-1 to PDF 1,891 and we’ll provide a hard 

copy in a minute.  Appendix C3-B.  Page 96 of 609.  

Thank you, Mr. Andrews for the assistance. 

  So I’m going to quote a passage then from 

PDF 1,891.  Quote: 
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“There is particular uncertainty in the 

design of two-part MGS and LGS rates in Zone 

I going forward.  BC Hydro’s position is the 

first confirmed BC Hydro's proposed GS and 

residential rate designs to properly inform 

the option as to whether to equalize Zone II 

and Zone I rates.” 

  I tried to emphasize Zone II and Zone I 

because Zone IB, from my perspective, is conspicuously 

absent.  I believe that excluding Zone IB in that 

context was intentional.  Am I correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   In the context it was.  And I’m going 

back in my memory, which could be dangerous, but my 

understanding was that at the time we had -- we hadn’t 

done it -- we hadn’t looked so much -- we hadn’t done 

as much analysis into the Zone IB and just hadn’t come 

up with it.  But clearly throughout the Module 2 we 

would be looking at these same things.  But at this 

point in time we just hadn’t -- we had done some work 

on Zone II.  We hadn’t got to the Zone IB work, so I 

think we were just hesitant to get out in front of 

ourselves when that work hadn’t been done to date.  So 

Zone IB we would look at those same sort of -- whether 

it applies during the engagement process.    

    Proceeding Time 2:14 p.m. T43 

  And I believe in that -- on that page, on 
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page 96 of 609 we do say we're in the process of 

reviewing Zone IB rates and intend -- consistent with 

what my memory -- 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Thank you.  Can you confirm that 

currently Zone IB rates largely reflect Zone I rates, 

and by "reflect" I mean, are the same as Zone I rates 

with the exception of the residential rate being 

exempt from RIB. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Well, I believe the rates reflect -- 

they are consistent with, but again, we don't see the 

medium and large general service rates or the RIB, so 

it appears that the conservation rates are not 

applicable in Zone IB, rather they are flat rates.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, thank you.   And in terms of 

any reasons why Zone IB rates perhaps may be 

appropriate to be set lower than Zone I rates, BC 

Hydro's position is we will leave that for module 2 

discussion and determination.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Thank you.   Still in the application 

B-1, PDF 2,052.  It's an extremely short passage I'm 

going to quote here.  It's just this statement: 

"Revenues from GS customers in Zone II are 

nearly 50 percent of all Zone II revenues." 

  Looked at from a different perspective, 

would you agree that general service accounts make up 
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50 percent of electricity costs paid by customers in 

Zone II?  It's stated as revenue, so I'm just saying 

from a customer perspective it's 50 percent of what's 

paid, is for GS. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yeah.  I guess the only place I would 

caution is I'm not sure what the cost of serving those 

customers are in the relation, but 50 percent of the 

revenues are, so.  

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, and I'm not suggesting that 

it's the cost of service, but rather the cost from a 

customer point of view. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes.  That's fair. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  What is the comparable 

percentage of revenues of GS accounts in Zone I?   And 

that -- I think in fairness to the panel I don't 

expect -- if you can answer it on the spot, that's 

great.  If not, I think it's fair that I accept an 

undertaking, if you're willing to provide one. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes, I can take an undertaking on that. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Thank you.  

Information Request  

MR. MAU:   A:    Can you repeat the question for me again? 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Certainly, sir.  I was asking what is 

the comparable percentage of revenues of GS accounts 

in Zone I, comparable to 50 percent in Zone II. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    From a revenue perspective? 
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MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Yes, from a revenue perspective.  

Thank you.  

  One more question on this point.  Given 

that that 50 percent of revenues from general service 

accounts in Zone II that's acknowledged by BC Hydro, 

do you agree that the Commission's determination in 

module 1 regarding general service rates may have a 

significant impact for Zone II community energy costs, 

given that 50 percent of those revenues are coming 

from GS. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I'm not sure that's correct, because the 

proposals we're making are structural rather than the 

actual rates.  So as it stands, I don't believe there 

would be any impact, as I said, to the exempt rates 

there that we talked about.  So no, I think that -- 

unless we, through the engagement process, determined 

that it was appropriate to make that, then there may 

be some impact.  But the changes we proposed are 

structural and given that they are not taken within 

the -- you know, an integrated area, I don't think 

there would be any impacts.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, thank you.   My last question 

area, panel, is within the application at PDF 2,058.  

I'll give you a hard copy in a minute.   Appendix 3B, 

page 25.  So the -- 

Proceeding Time 2:20 p.m. T44 
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   I've got it here.  I'll repeat it again.  

It's Appendix C-3B, page 263 of 609.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   So, panel, that takes us within a 

document that at least in the footer is described as 

being part of the RDA residential rate workshop, May 

21, 2015, Workshop 9B.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  And the statement that I'm 

interested in, in particular there, is as follows: 

"BC Hydro is in the process of conducting a 

jurisdictional assessment of NIA rates." 

 NIA, of course, being the acronym for "non-integrated 

areas" in that context. 

  Has BC Hydro now completed that 

jurisdictional assessment of NIA rates?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Not to my knowledge, that it's 

completed.  I believe the work is underway, but I 

don't think we've landed on finalizing that.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  Can you add any more detail at 

this point, Mr. Doyle, to this data?  Or is that as 

much as you can inform?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think that's about all that I have at 

this point.  What I can say is it will be used to form 

a basis of the Module 2 engagement, similar to what we 

did with the Module 1 engagement.  We typically did a 

jurisdictional review, shared that with participants 
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and customers at our workshops, and that forms part of 

our engagement process, and the information.   

MR. WEISBERG:   You've quite helpfully anticipated my 

final question, which I now don't have to ask.  Thank 

you very much, panel.  I appreciate your responses. 

  Thank you, Mr. Chair.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Weisberg.  Mr. Austin?   

MR. AUSTIN:   Last time I was up here, I didn't introduce 

Mr. Jim Weimer, who is Clean Energy Association of 

B.C.'s consultant on these matters.  Good afternoon, 

Commissioners; good afternoon, panel.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good afternoon.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. AUSTIN: 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Panel, I'd like to refer you to 

transcript volume 4, page 621.  And on page 621, I 

asked the question: 

"If a BC Hydro customer thinks their bill is 

going to increase, is that a price signal to 

use electricity as efficiently as possible?" 

 And the response from Mr. Doyle is: 

"I think that’s a question that’s probably 

best for Panel 2 with respect to how people 

react to price signals." 

 Are you panel number 2?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Yes, we are.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to rephrase the question just 
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very slightly, and the question I have is, if a BC 

Hydro residential customer thinks their bill is going 

to increase, is that a price signal to use electricity 

as efficiently as possible? 

Proceeding Time 2:23 p.m. T45 

MS. JUBB:   A:   I think we would expect that if BC Hydro 

customers anticipated their bills would increase, that 

they might pursue conservation actions to reduce those 

bills.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is it correct to say that BC Hydro's 

residential rates have gone up about 50 percent in the 

last ten years?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I don't have the actual increases in 

front of me, but, subject to check, I'll take your 

proposition.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is it correct to say that they're going 

to go up about 10 percent over the next three years?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That is correct.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is the 10 percent increase a price 

signal to use electricity as efficiently as possible?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   I'm not sure we would agree with the "as 

efficiently as possible" characterization.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Well, how would you characterize it?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Only so far as to say that a price 

increase may promote conservation.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   What's the probability that it may 



freshet BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 18th, 2016 - Volume 5                            Page:  910 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

promote --  

DR. ORANS:   A:   Excuse me.  So, I think part of what 

we're getting into here is, you know, short-run price 

elasticities and long-run price elasticities.  And I 

think part of that was covered in our day 1, part of 

it was covered in panel 1 too. 

  Certainly the RIB rate is structured so 

that -- and if BC Hydro's proposal is adopted, 

marginal rates would increase and the bills would 

increase.  And so you're right to basically conclude 

that if the RRA is increasing, the marginal rates 

would increase, and the bills.  So I think they all 

contribute some to people's incentive to conserve 

energy.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Could you just explain the difference 

between a short-term response and a long-term 

response?  Because I think that's what you're 

indicating.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yes.  And I think Mr. Reimann 

characterized it quite simply as when he is looking at 

short-term responses, he basically develops avoided 

costs or long-run -- or incremental costs that don't 

involve capital.  When he's looking at kind of 

programs that last a long time, those involve changes 

in capital.  So he -- then the question is introduced, 

should I include something beyond energy?  Should I 
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include generation capacity costs, transmission 

capacity costs, distribution capacity costs, 

distribution losses, transmission losses, et cetera.  

So, the two things go hand in hand.  If I have a very 

short-term program, just looking at the next hour or 

the next day, and I want to influence short-term 

behaviour, economists would say the incremental costs 

that the utility has would be something like short-run 

costs to reflect that.   

  If I have a long-term structural program, 

and/or rate, then you -- and it's at the distribution 

level, and it is for insulating a house, for example, 

and that insulation will last 20 or 30 years, then you 

get to something like a greenfield new identified 

deferrable resource, which might be in 2033, like Mr. 

Reimann said, and it might be $100 a megawatt hour 

plus transmission and distribution costs, and even 

potentially some generation capacity costs to the 

extent that resource was dispatchable on the demand 

side.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Thank you.  I think we'll get to that, 

some of those issues, in cross-examination.  But I'd 

just like to go through the factual background right 

now.   

  So, could I just have your answer again, 

with respect to whether rate increases of about 10 
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percent over the next three years are a price signal 

to use electricity as efficiently as possible? 

    Proceeding Time 2:28 p.m. T46 

MS. JUBB:   A:    We consider the revenue requirement 

increases to be what we call natural conservation, and 

that is built into our forecasts using the negative 

.05 elasticity assumption.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is it correct to say that BC Hydro will 

be spending about $1.7 billion per year for capital 

improvements over the next ten years? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Subject to check, that's my general 

understanding of it. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is it correct to say that that does not 

include the capital requirements for Site C which are 

approximately $700 million a year? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I'm not aware of whether the number 

includes or doesn't include it, I'm sorry. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Could you check that for me, please? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I can take that to check. 

Information Request  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Would it be correct to say that if BC 

Hydro spends approximately $1.7 billion a year for 

capital improvements over the next ten years that 

there will be rate increases? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes, I believe we've outlined the rate 

increases in our propsed revenue requirement 
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application for the next three years of 4 percent, 3.5 

and 3 percent, and outlined the target of 2.6 percent 

going forward. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   If I could just get back to my 

question.  If BC Hydro is planning to spend $1.7 

billion a year over the next ten years, is it correct 

to say that there will be rate increases to recover 

those costs from customers? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So I think I answered the question by 

saying we have proposed rate increases over the next 

three years and outlined what we expected the target 

to be over the five years following.  So yes, there 

will be rate -- we expect there to be rate increases. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Are those rate increases a price 

signal? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    Those rate increases are what we would 

consider to be natural conservation as opposed to a 

rate structure savings due to a tiered rate. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Would it be correct to say that there 

will be rate increases commencing in fiscal 2024/25 

resulting from the $8.8 billion Site C project coming 

into service? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I have no knowledge of what the rate 

increases may be.  We would make revenue requirements 

application at that time. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But is it correct to assume that BC 
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Hydro has to recover the cost of that project from its 

customers and that will result in rate increases? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Again, I'm not sure.  I think that's 

one project within the entire revenue requirement 

portfolio and obviously a portion of those costs, once 

it comes in service, will need to be recovered every 

year, and that's, I think, as much as I can say to 

that. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So to recover those, will we have to 

increase rates? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    All else held equal, you would have to 

increase rates.  What I'm saying is I'm not sure 

whether all else is going to be held equal.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   How many years do you think BC Hydro's 

residential customers associate with term "long-term"? 

DR. ORANS:   A:   I think it goes back to the discussion 

we just had.  I think it depends on what they are 

looking at.  If they are looking at a LED lightbulb, 

those are supposed to last 20 years now.  That's very 

long term.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Do you think a highly qualified price 

of IPP greenfield projects for the period commencing 

in 2034, which according to my math is 18 years from 

now, has any relevance to BC Hydro's residential 

customers as a price signal? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    I think it does.  I'm not aware of the 
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specific price that you're speaking to, so I can't 

comment on that.  All I would say is that the long-

term price signal is relevant to the extent that it 

promotes investment in long-term energy conservation 

actions such as those mentioned by Dr. Orans, 

insulation, LED lighting which lasts 20 years or more.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Mr. Austin, I think we had a similar 

conversation yesterday where we discussed that while 

customers may not be aware of what the actual makeup 

of the long-run marginal cost is, I think the signal 

we're sending to them is what the incremental cost of 

energy is for BC Hydro when they consume.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   The question I have for the panel is, 

if BC Hydro is spending $1.7 billion a year for 

capital improvements for the next ten years, is going 

to be spending about $700 million a year for Site C 

during that period, what other price signal to 

customers of BC Hydro need, meaning the residential 

customers, to use efficiently and use electricity 

wisely or efficiently? 

Proceeding Time 2:33 p.m. T47 

DR. ORANS:   A:   I think the answer to that goes directly 

to, you know, residential customers traditionally do 

not adopt efficiency measures because of high first 

costs.  So, you know, when economists calculate this 

backwards, they calculate a discount rate for 
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consumers.  And you can post on any energy efficiency 

device, you know, a payback of three to five years.  

They still don't buy it.  And so, yes, higher rates in 

general, as you say, will reduce the paybacks, or 

efficient measures.   

  But RIB rate structures reduce it even 

further.  And absent programmatic measures, where 

you're actually giving them first-time rebates, which 

many jurisdictions, they give them rebates too, you 

know, the combination of inverted block rates with 

rebates with informational programs gives you this, as 

Ms. Jubb said, this extra kick on top of the natural 

conservation that you get through just increasing 

rates.   

  So you could increase the rates.  That's 

one measure.  And we said you get a small conservation 

effect just by increasing rates.  But at the same 

time, your most efficient way to induce more efficient 

consumption decisions, that a lot -- many of them 

long-term consumption decisions, capital outlays by 

consumers, is to show them how quickly they'll pay 

back if you basically have an inverted rate structure 

that gives them a larger incentive to conserve.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But against that background, I've had 

50 percent -- I've had a 50 percent increase in the 

price of electricity over the last ten years.  I'm 
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going to have a 10 percent electricity price increase 

over the next three years.  And because my capital 

spending of $1.7 billion annually plus $700 million in 

a large hydroelectric project is going to result in 

rate increases, what else do I have to do to get BC 

Hydro residential customers to use electricity 

efficiently?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think Dr. Orans just responded to 

that.  And the RIB rate does result in additional 

conservation beyond that, just revenue requirement 

increases.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   If a BC Hydro residential customer has 

just moved into a brand-new townhouse, built to the 

most recent building code standards, that has an 

electric car in the garage, an electric heat pump, an 

electric clothes dryer, an electric hot water heater, 

an electric stove, what price signal does the 

residential inclining block rate send to this 

customer?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   The residential inclining block rate in 

that case, even if someone lives in the most efficient 

housing, which would be unusual, granted, to have that 

customer in that situation that was just described, 

but even for that customer the residential inclining 

block would still send a signal to conserve through 

conservation behaviours and long-term decisions around 
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renovations to their house when that time came.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   If the house is brand-new, when would 

you think that the residential customer would start 

thinking about renovations?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Granted, those would be some time off.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   And the electric car kind of is a very 

interesting example, because what they're doing is, 

they're paying up-front higher costs, you know, for 

the car.  But they have offset gasoline costs over 

time.  What -- if you look at jurisdictions, 

particularly in California and New York, that are 

trying to push the edge on early adoption of clean 

vehicles, mainly because of smog and particulate 

emissions, but also greenhouse gas reductions, many 

utilities in California are trying to find ways to -- 

on top of their inverted block rate structure, incent 

customers to early-adopt those offset gasoline costs.  

But you still see them, you know, relatively low 

adoption of electric vehicles.  Even though Tesla is 

located, you know, right in that area.  And if you go 

between Palo Alto and San Francisco, there are more 

Tesla drivers than anywhere else in the whole world.  

You know, there are just very few on the road. 

  So you're left to utility programs and 

inverted block rate structures, and additional 

incentives -- cash on the hood, et cetera, to try to 
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get people to have early adoption.   

    Proceeding Time 2:38 p.m. T48 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Isn't that attempt a bit of an 

oxymoron?  Not a bit of an oxymoron, but an absolute 

oxymoron in the sense that you're saying under 

residential inclining block rate, "The more 

electricity you use, the more you pay, but would you 

please go out and buy an electric car." 

MR. ORANS:   A:   In the California example, and I think 

BC Hydro is also looking at this example, you know, 

down the road as a programmatic example, many of those 

customers are on separate meters and a separate rate 

that's time bearing.  So there's an inverted block 

rate combined with a time bearing rate.  It 

encourages, you know, customers to charge at the 

appropriate times.  So it's beneficial to non-

participants as well. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    And as I've stated earlier during the 

proceeding, BC Hydro is looking at, during module 2, 

at an electric vehicle rate.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   We'll get to that shortly.   Thank you 

very much.   

  What percentage of BC Hydro's residential 

customers are on BC Hydro's equal monthly payment 

plan? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I don't have that percentage.  
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MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Is that something you could check very 

easily? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I believe it's probably something I 

could check very easily. 

Information Request?  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   If BC Hydro's residential customers are 

on BC Hydro's equal monthly payment plan, what price 

signals do BC Hydro's residential inclinging block 

rate give to them? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    I'm not sure that it would make a large 

difference in the price signal that the customer would 

receive because the equal payment plan smooths out the 

payment, however it doesn't change the consumption.  

And further, all of our BC Hydro residential customers 

are now able to monitor where they are relative to 

step 2, even though it's on equal payment plans can 

log into MyHydro.com and they can see where their 

consumption is relative to Step 2.  They can get 

alerts that will let them know when they're 

approaching their Step 2 and they would have that 

capability regardless of if they were on an equal 

payment plan or not.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Wouldn't one of the purposes of being 

on an equal payment plan be that they just want to pay 

the average monthly bill across the year, and are not 

terribly interested in Tier 2 inclining block rates? 
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MS. JUBB:   A:    That's not my understanding.  My 

understanding is that one of the attractive features 

of the equal payment plan is to manage budget month 

over month.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   And where does that information come 

from?   

  I didn't realize I was capable of asking 

that complicated a question.    

MS. JUBB:   A:    Can you repeat the request? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   The request is, where does the 

information come from for the opinion that you just 

provided to the panel? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    With respect to why customers would 

pursue an equal payment plan? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   That's correct. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    That is my general understanding, and if 

you're interested in specific research into our 

customers, I would have to follow up.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So that's just your general 

understanding, not based on anything specifically you 

could bring to the attention of the Commission right 

now? 

MS. JUBB:   A:   That is my general understanding. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    More generally I think it's fair to 

assume that customers enter the equal payment plan for 

a variety of reasons.  You know, to smooth out their 
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bill is clearly going to be one of those reasons that 

they would enter into it, to manage their monthly 

payments.  I don't think Ms. Jubb is making an overly 

great leap there. 

    Proceeding Time 2:42 p.m. T49 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I'd like to move onto another area and 

this is transcript Volume 3, page 416.  And this was 

an area that Commission counsel, Mr. Miller, touched 

on briefly yesterday, but I'd like to pursue it just a 

little bit more.   

  And on page 416 it says: 

"We propose to retrain the status quo 

inclining block rate structure that has been 

in place since 2008.  This step rate has 

delivered energy conservation and is well 

understood by our customers." 

 And it goes on to say: 

"In talking to our medium general service 

customers we identified that the existing 

rate was neither well understood or 

[appreciated] by a large number of them.  We 

also found that there was no conservation 

happening because of the rate and that 

customers looked at their overall bill more 

than their particular incremental rate." 

 Do you see that? 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:    I see it.  You've put together the 

residential and the medium general service together. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Right.  And the question that I have 

is, why doesn't the phrase "looked at the overall bill 

more than their particular incremental rate" apply 

equally to the residential customers? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    We have done survey research of our 

residential customers to test to what aspects of the 

rate they were looking at and which aspects motivated 

them.  And what we found for the residential customers 

wasn't very different than for the business customers. 

So I'll get to the business customers later.   

  But for residential customers what we found 

was that many aspects of the RIB rates were motivating 

to customers, including total bill, as well as the 

Step 2 price and the threshold.  What we found 

overall, and this is based on a survey that we did in 

2012 that was respresentative of all of our RIB 

customers, was that at that time half of our customers 

were aware of the rate structure, and of those half, 

80 percent reported that the RIB rate motivated them 

to conserve.   

  Since then, in 2014 a subsequent survey 

showed that awareness had increased to 55 percent.  So 

that research does show that the majority of customers 

are now -- of residential customers are now aware of 
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the RIB rate, and within that majority, many of them 

report it motivates them to conserve.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Who conducted that research? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    BC Hydro.  And you can find it, for the 

reference -- I'll provide the page number for the 

reference.  

  You can find the research into how our 

residential customers understand and are motivated by 

the residential inclining block rate in Appendix C-3B 

starting at page 135 of 609. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Were the methodology and the results of 

that research ever peer reviewed? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    Yes, they were.  I'll speak briefly 

about the methodology and then the process for their 

review.   

  So that particular survey, we know that 

that survey is representative of the views of all our 

BC Hydro customers because we were able to design the 

sample using the rich information in our billing 

system and from our other research to make sure that 

it represented our customers very well on the basis of 

things that are important to energy consumption such 

as region, housing type, instance of Step 2 

consumption.  So that was very nice and we were able 

to do that because of the rich information we have.   

  So we know that there's no systematic part 
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of the population that's missing from that.    

Proceeding Time 2:47 p.m. T50 

  We had 25 -- almost 2,500 responses to that 

survey.  So a very good number of responses.  And we 

had an excellent margin of error at 2 percent, at a 95 

percent confidence level.  So the survey itself is an 

excellent and high-quality survey. 

  In terms of the peer review process, that 

survey research was done as part of our -- one of our 

regular evaluation exercises, part of the evaluation 

of the residential inclining block rate.  And the 

review process for all of our evaluations is 

described, for those of you who are interested, is 

described in the upcoming revenue requirements 

application, in Appendix Z.   

  So, briefly, all of our evaluations undergo 

peer review internally, and we also have external 

experts in evaluation methodology who also review our 

evaluation reports.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   You said "reports".  What about the 

questionnaire itself?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   The questionnaire itself is included in 

the report, and for those of you who are interested in 

it, you can find it also in our application.  The 

questionnaire is an appendix to the evaluation report, 

and you can find the questionnaire starting in 
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Appendix C-3B, page 204 of 609.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   In that questionnaire, did you ever ask 

BC Hydro's residential customers whether they 

understood the concept of long-run marginal cost?  

MS. JUBB:   A:   Long-run marginal cost was not canvassed 

in that survey.  What the survey did do, and does do, 

is it includes schematics and a description of the 

residential rate, the RIB -- the residential inclining 

block rate.  So that it's very clear to customers that 

under this rate structure, as you use more, you pay 

more.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But there was no reference in that 

questionnaire or that survey or in the results to BC 

Hydro's long-run marginal cost.   

MS. JUBB:   A:   The long-run marginal cost, specifically, 

was not included in our survey of residential 

customers.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Thank you.  I'd like to move on to my 

final area, and this is Exhibit B-23, CEBC IR 2.2.3.   

MR. MAU:   A:   Can you repeat the number, please?   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   It's Exhibit B-23, CEBC IR 2.2.3.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Clean Energy Association of B.C., 2.2.3?  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Yes, that's correct.  And to 

paraphrase, we asked a question about a rate for 

electric vehicles, which I just was referred to during 

testimony here.  And the response says: 
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"As described on page 122 of Exhibit B-1, BC 

Hydro will be reviewing optional rates for 

electric vehicles as part of RDA module 2." 

 Do you see that?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I see that.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   What is meant by "optional rate"? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, optional rates would be a rate that 

a customer does not necessarily need to go on.  They 

can elect to go on.  So it is not mandatory.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   I know this is in its conceptual stage 

right now, but can you give me some of the parameters 

of what this rate might be?  Because we just heard 

from the BC Hydro witnesses, the more electricity you 

use, the more you pay.  And so if I have an electric 

car and I'm plugging it in, going to be using more 

electricity, so I'm going to have to pay a higher 

rate.  So, what would this rate be designed to do?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So again, and thank you for clarifying  

-- for saying it's in its early stages.  But typically 

when we're looking at electric vehicle rates, what 

you're trying to do is really shift consumption from a 

high use period to a low use period.  So they're 

typically time-differentiated rates.   

    Proceeding Time 2:51 p.m. T51 

  What you're trying to avoid is everybody 

coming home after work, plugging in their car and 
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having a large pull on the system at the time of 

everyone else's -- you know, everyone is turning on 

their lights, their heating, getting ready for dinner.  

So it's a time differentiated rate that we would be 

looking at, looking to shift energy from the high peak 

hours to the lower peak overnight hours.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Am I shifting energy from the high peak 

to the low peak or am I shifting capacity from the 

high peak to the low peak? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Well, I think you're shifting both.  If 

you move your energy -- we're going to move our energy 

over, the energy won't be consumed during the high 

peak, but also it will have capacity benefits.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Right.  But my total energy use to 

charge that electric car is not going to be any 

different whether I charge it in the high peak or the 

low peak, is it? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    No, and that's why I was saying it's a 

shift. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So it's a capacity -- in the conceptual 

stage it would looking at capacity shift. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   The benefit is the capacity shift. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Right.  So would I be paying the same 

amount for energy under the RIB rate, meaning under 

the RIB rate I use more energy in total if I've got an 

electric car than if I don't have an electric car? 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:    It would depend on the design, but 

typically the incentived is to have a lower rate on 

those off-peak hours and a higher rate on the on-peak 

hours. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But you would agree with me that I'm 

still going to use the same amount of energy to charge 

that car whether I charge it in a high peak or a low 

peak? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   It's just that I'm using the 

transmission and distribution system at different 

hours. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes, and you may pay a different rate 

because you may no longer be on the inclining block 

rate.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So my energy rate for charging my 

electric car in my non-peak hours, is it going to be 

the same as if I charged my car in the peak hour? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I wouldn't expect it to, no. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So instead of a residential inclining 

block rate for an electric car, I would have relief 

from that, is that correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    There's a number of ways you could do 

it.  In California there's an option where your 

electric vehicle goes onto it's own meter and that 

service is taken at time of -- it's on a time-of-use 
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type rate, which again would -- and it would have a 

lower off-peak rate than it would have an on-peak 

rate. And the remainder of the home could remain on 

what the default rate is. 

  Or you could look at an option where you 

put the entire load onto the optional time-of-use 

rate. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   But how would this be consistent with 

use more/pay more under BC Hydro's residential 

inclining block rate? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    It would be a different rate.  So you 

would have a rate, it's an optional rate that would be 

addressing a certain situation, trying to avoid those 

-- the capacity of those electric vehicles charging 

during the high peak hours. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   So my total, if I have an electric -- 

if I don't have an electric car, my bill would base -- 

just pulling a number out of the air, 8,000 kilowatt 

hours. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Well, I think we're getting a little 

bit far here.  We haven't designed it. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Excuse me.  Is this not a module 2 

issue?  The -- 

MR. AUSTIN:   No, I don't think it's a module 2 issue.  

What I'm trying to figure out is BC Hydro says my 

inclinging block rate is designed so that people use 
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less electricity because the pricing goes up with the 

rate. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right. 

MR. AUSTIN:    Now it's volume question. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, as I understand it, there's no 

proposal on the table for any electric vehicle rate as  

part of Module 1.  

MR. AUSTIN:   Well, but the answer is that they are 

looking at it, so I'm trying to figure out what the 

logic is here.  The logic is you use more, you pay 

more.  In this particular case all I'm doing is 

shifting the use in terms of capacity into a low peak 

period but my energy use isn't going to change.  So am 

I sending a signal to the electric car owner, yes, 

it's okay to buy an electric car because the price of 

energy you pay to charge that car is not going to go 

up as it normally would under a residential inclining 

block rate. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Do you have an answer to your question? 

MR. AUSTIN:   I just would like the panel to say what sort 

of price signal is this.  If the electric car rate 

results in a lower energy charge, is that not 

inconsistent with the residential inclining block 

rate.  

Proceeding Time 2:56 p.m. T52 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Mr. Austin, if you look at -- I mean, 
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California has thought over this for the last five 

years.  And there are basically two paths to this.  As 

Mr. Doyle said, California did decide you need a 

separate meter and a separate rate.  But they also 

have net energy metering rates for solar on the roof.  

So they have an optional rate for -- you can have 

tiered rates with time of use.  So on-peak, you can 

have a Tier 1 on and off, Tier 2, on and off, Tier 3, 

on and off.  Or you can also have this separate TOU 

rate for electric charging for your cars.  And then 

you could have solar on your roof that is TRU and 

inverted block.  

  I think in Module 2 those issues, about the 

complexity of that, whether you should have two rates, 

one rate, they should be combined, all those I would 

certain -- are legitimate concerns and issues when 

you're getting to that discussion.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Okay.  So would it be -- to sum it up, 

would it be fair to say that in terms of greenhouse 

gas reductions the concept of price signals gets very 

complicated?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   I don't think that's fair.  I think if 

you look at jurisdictions who are pursuing long-term 

greenhouse gas reductions, and California is this 

again bleeding-edge example, it's continuing to spend 

approximately a billion dollars a year on energy 
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efficiency programs.  It has time-of-use rates.  It 

has inverted block rates.  And it has many program 

measures as well.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Thank you.  No further questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Austin.   

MR. AUSTIN:   My apologies for in a sense shouting a 

little bit, but I seem to be losing my voice right 

now.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Keen.  Do you -- Mr. Keen, how long 

--  

MR. KEEN:   I think we all have the same thing in mind.  

I'll be about 20 minutes, I expect.  So this would be 

a good time for a break.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let's take a break, then.  We'll come 

back at 3:15.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 2:58 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 3:15 P.M.)   T53 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated, thank you. 

  Mr. Keen, please go ahead.  Thank you.  

MR. KEEN:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Commissioners. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. KEEN: 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    Panel, good afternoon.  With the 

exception of Mr. Doyle, you're all new faces to me, so 

hello, my name is Matthew Keen and I appear on behalf 

of the Association of Major Power Customers of British 

Columbia known as AMPC.  AMPC's members are large 
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industrial customers of BC Hydro. 

  I thought I would begin, Panel, by 

following up on some things that we heard today in 

your exchanges with other questioners, and yesterday 

as well.  So first to Ms. Jubb.    

  I was very interested in your exchange with 

Ms. Khan yesterday when you dealt with low-flow 

showerheads, and this is probably the only chance I'll 

ever have to ask this question.  Does the energy 

efficiency claimed for low-flow shower heads take into 

account the extra time you have to spend in the 

shower? 

MS. JUBB:   A:   It does.   I can confirm that it does. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   That is very edifying.  In passing, 

there's a Seinfeld episode that's very illustrative of 

the problem.   

  So with that, Mr. Doyle, I was interested 

as well in your exchanges with Ms. Worth and 

particularly with Mr. Weafer concerning BC Hydro's 

intended engagement for tailored rate options to send 

conservation signals to current LGS members in the 

future.  Do you recall that exchange? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I do. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And to be clear, you consider the XLGS 

or extra large general service concept to fall into 

that basket? 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:    I do, and I think I used that as an 

example. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    I may have missed that then.  And so to 

be clear, the XLGS concept is a TSR like rate with 

individual baselines? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I think that was the general sort of 

idea of where it was going to start through the 

engagement, it will likely evolve through the 

engagement, but when it came up it was looking at 

whether it made sense to have a baseline type rate for 

some of our largest general service customers, similar 

to the transmission service rate. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And so having those individual 

baselines, that sends a clear conservation signal?  

Yes? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    We would intend it to, but we thought 

with MGS and LGS it did as well and you know, clearly 

from the evaluation it did not, so. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    The distinction between the two being, 

though, an individual customer specific baseline, yes? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes.  Assuming those customers would 

understand it and the workings of it, it would likely 

send a signal. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And you would expect the largest LGS 

customers to be best placed to deliver conservation 

effects, yes? 
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MS. JUBB:   A:    We do find that, across the MGS and LGS 

customer groups we did find that as their consumption 

increased, they were more likely to become aware of 

their existing rate structure.  We also know that they 

tend to be more sophisticated around energy costs.  So 

I think that is a fair statement. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    Thank you, Ms. Jubb, Mr. Doyle.   

  Mr. Doyle, I'd like to take you back to 

yesterday and your exchange with Ms. Pritchard.   If 

you have the transcript handy.  I don't think you'll 

have to do a deep dive into it but it would be helpful 

to have it handy.  It's pages 766 and 767.    

  If you go to 767, do you recall discussing 

the economic efficiency effect of decreasing the 

energy rate by increasing the demand charge relative 

to Bonbright criteria? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry, which lines is that on? 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    I think your discussion, framing it in 

terms of energy charge effects, began on 766 and I'm 

interested in where that got to on page 767 at line 

18.     

Proceeding Time 3:20 p.m. T54 

  And you said in relation to energy rates, 

one may be slightly more efficient than the other 

because it's close to the long-run marginal cost.  I 

think you were talking about the effect of lowering 
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the LGS rate, as a result of increasing the demand 

charge recovery.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.  Sorry, that was the medium general 

service rate I think I was referring to that -- if I 

recall this correctly, Ms. Pritchard walked me through 

the table with varying demand charge recoveries, and 

the effect it had on the long-run marginal cost of 

energy.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Okay.  And the point I want to get to, 

and I don't think it matters whether or not it's MGS 

or LGS, the point is, though, do customers respond to 

total bill impact?  Or do they respond to changes in 

bill components?  

MS. JUBB:   A:   So we've seen that vary across the 

different rate classes.  In our research of the RIB 

rate, we found that that rate structure did promote 

conservation.  We've also evaluated the TSR 

conservation rate structure and it also promoted 

conservation.  As you know, we did not find that 

effect for MGS, even though it was under a two-part 

rate, and we found a modest and diminishing effect for 

LGS.   

  I think there is variation depending on the 

rate structure, for sure, and also potentially the 

customer group.  

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Okay.  And so to the extent, then, that 
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customers do respond to changes in bill components, 

the proposed increases in the MGS and LGS demand 

charges are sending price signals.  Fair?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   I think we would consider that to be -- 

doesn't it depend on --  

DR. ORANS:   A:   I think that's fair.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Thank you.  And this signal, the type of 

price signal that's sent, then, to customers by 

increasing the demand charge is to become more 

efficient by developing a higher load factor.  Yes?  I 

think this gets at what you were talking about with 

Mr. Austin, Dr. Orans.   

DR. ORANS:   A:   Well, it's a trade-off.  I mean, you 

have an efficient capacity signal, and then you have 

an efficient energy signal.  If you have an all-energy 

rate, then you only have -- you have to put them both 

into the energy price.  You have a rate like MGS or 

LGS and you want to get to as close to an incremental 

cost of capacity in the demand charge, and an LRMC 

rate and the energy charge.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And some customers can manage the demand 

charge by spreading out their load, yes?   

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yes, they can shift -- they can reduce 

their peak demand by using energy in other time 

periods, yes.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  And BC Hydro's system 
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is currently more capacity-constrained than energy-

constrained, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I believe that's consistent what Mr. 

Reimann spoke to early in the proceeding.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Thank you.  And it follows, then, that if 

more customers had higher load factors, BC Hydro's 

system would have more available capacity, yes? 

MR. DOYLE:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And having more capacity on the system 

lets BC Hydro defer investing in capacity resources, 

correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And that's an economically efficient 

outcome?  Yes? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Thank you.  Mr. Paulus, can I turn you to 

page 6-58 of Exhibit B-1, and specifically Figure 6-10 

at the bottom of the page.   

MR. MAU:   A:   Okay, I'm there.   

Proceeding Time 3:25 p.m. T55 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   So if you look over on the next page as 

well, there’s Figure 6-11.  Do you see that?   

MR. MAU:   A:   Okay. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   So I think of these charts as sort of 

topographical maps with hills and valleys of cost 

shifting being depicted.  Is that a fair description?   
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MR. MAU:   A:   Sorry, can you repeat that question again? 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   I said I think of them as a topographical 

map with hills and valleys of cost shifting going on, 

intra-class.  That’s fair? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Sure. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Okay.  And going back to Figure 6-10, it 

depicts the effect of BC Hydro’s flattening proposal 

but without any adjustment to the demand charge, 

right? 

MR. MAU:   A:   That would be correct. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And under that scenario you agree that 

customers with load factors 30 percent and less see 

rate decreases ranging between 1.5 percent to 18 

percent?   

MR. MAU:   A:   That appears to be so, yes.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And likewise the highest load factor 

customers see rate increases in the 4 to 5 percent 

range, down in the bottom right?  Over and above the 

RRA increase? 

MR. MAU:   A:   That would be a bill impact of 4 percent 

on the chart. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And if you look at the bottom centre 

you’re getting 5s. 

MR. MAU:   A:   Bottom centre.  Oh right, so there’s some 

5s there, yes. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   All right.  And then that blue oval in 
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the centre of the chart, those are BC Hydro’s typical 

customers? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Those would be, yes, the typical 

customers, so the 20th to 80th percentile by 

consumption. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Okay.  And within that cluster there is 

still an intra-class transfer of costs taking place, 

right? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Yes. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And that transfer happens according to 

load factor, is that right? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Both consumption and load factor, yeah, at 

the same time. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Can you help us understand what it is 

about the mechanics of removing the baseline and 

removing the two-part rate that causes the price 

effects that we see in this chart?   

MR. MAU:   A:   Right.  So there are two moving parts to 

the pricing from the current one.  One is the 

flattening of demand and one is flattening of the 

energy rate.   

  Right, so this is the combined effects that 

we have discussed in Workshop 8B that we went through 

in some detail.  And if you’d like to follow along 

this on Exhibit B-1, Appendix C-4A, page 110 to 112 of 

813.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   I got as far as Exhibit 4A.  Can you -- 

MR. MAU:   A:   Sorry.  Page 110. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

Proceeding Time 3:28 p.m. T56 

MR. MAU:   A:   Yeah, to 112.  Okay, so those few pages, 

110 to 112, shows a series of graphics.  The one that 

I'd like to point you to is the one that has the 

topographic diagram.  It could be on that -- yeah, I 

think you're on that page.  Ah, right there.   

  When the -- so this has to do with just 

flattening the energy, and you may have seen in the 

workshop, if you've attended, we've looked at the 

mechanics through the both -- of these elements of the 

rate.  One is flattening of energy and one is 

flattening of demand.   

  And the page reference I just gave you, 

that looks at the flattening of the energy rate.  And 

it has two moving parts here.  One is the reduction of 

the Tier 1 rate from $10.66 to $5.70.  And by reducing 

that, that affects your bill impact on the lower 

consuming customers, or the lower consuming kilowatt 

hours.   

  The next element on the energy charge, Tier 

2, goes from $5.13 to $5.70.  And that escalation 

would increase your bill impacts for larger customers, 

especially if you're consuming over 1.6 million 
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kilowatt hours.  You would be above the RRA.   

  So keeping that in mind, that's one moving 

element.  We now go over to see what happens if we 

were to shift -- to flatten the demand.  And that is 

on page 118 to 121 of 813, just a few pages after 

that.  Okay?   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Mm-hmm.  

MR. MAU:   A:   And we -- when we look at this, well, 

there is three moving parts to the demand side.  The 

first is that your Tier 1, the first 35 kilowatts, 

used to be at zero cost, is now at $8.07.  So what 

that does is that it increases the customers that are 

off, generally low load factor, to be high.  Because 

they would have very low demand.  Sorry, with the low 

consumption.  So low load factor and low consumption 

customers tend to have higher bill impacts there.   

  And then the second tier of demand, Tier 2, 

goes from $5.50 and $8.07.  And it has a similar 

trend.  And finally, most of the LGS customers would 

have that third tier of demand, that $10.55.  That's 

how you qualify to be an LGS customer.  And so, for 

most of those customers, you will see a reduction in 

that Tier 3 of demand from $10.55 to $8.07.  And 

that's when you see the lower bill impact.   

  Now, when you have three moving parts, some 

up, some down, you're not going to have a linear 
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effect on the bill impacts.  And this is what you end 

up with on that heat map that you see.  You see 

extremely high bill impacts for customers that are low 

consumption and low load factor, and for customers -- 

and also low consumption and high load factor in some 

cases.  And that's mainly due to your Tier 1/Tier 2, 

with small consumption.  That's just how the math 

works out.   

  And then on the opposing end, you would 

have customers with low load factor and high 

consumption, like getting a major bill reduction.  And 

that's due to your Tier 3 coming down substantively.   

    Proceeding Time 3:31 p.m. T57 

  And when you add the effects of the demand 

and the effects of the energy flattening together, you 

then result in figure 6-10 or something similar.   And 

you are seeing some offsetting between energy and 

demand.   

  It is not easy to understand, so that's why 

we have a heat map to illustrate the impacts.  

DR. ORANS:   A:   If I may add, Mr. Keen, this is one of 

the really complicated features of the two-part rate, 

is part 1 is usually a simple rate, flat rate, some 

fixed charge, and people understand it.  But we've got 

this, what we call a humped back rate for tier 1 that 

goes up and then it goes down.  So it's not an 
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inclining block, it's an inclining block for some 

usage and then it goes down at the end.  That's part 

1.  

  And then in part 2 of the rate we get the 

long-run marginal cost signals.  So when you put them 

together and you've got a evolving rolling average 

three-year baseline and you have a dead band and you 

have exemptions, it's really no wonder that people 

can't understand where they are in the rate or what 

the conservation signal is.  It's just very complex.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:    Thank you both.  I learned more than I 

expected.  So I hesitate to ask, if you can turn the 

page and go to figure 6-11 -- 

MR. MAU:   A:    Yes. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And looking again at that same cluster 

of the typical customers in the blue oval, those bill 

impacts now -- and just to be clear, this is after 

you've increased the demand charge recovery percentage 

to 65 percent, right? 

MR. MAU:   A:    That's correct. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And so looking at that blue oval 

cluster, the bill impacts now are increases in the 

zero to two percent range, correct? 

MR. MAU:   A:    Sorry, can you repeat that? 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    The bill impacts are now increases in 

the zero to 2 percent range? 



freshet BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 18th, 2016 - Volume 5                            Page:  946 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. MAU:   A:    Yeah, that is correct. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    All right.  And you agree, over the 

entire heat map, figure 6-11, the numerical changes 

are diminished in terms of their scale and in terms of 

total bill impact, yes? 

MR. MAU:   A:    Yes.  I should also note that the 

sensitivity is also diminished when we go from the 50 

percent cost recovery to our proposal of 65 percent.  

Yes, you can see the differences, even in the blue 

circle for the typical customers, you will see that 

there's -- just a slight increase in load factor, 

under the 50 percent cost recovery scenario in figure 

6-10, you would have pretty wild changes in bill 

impact, whereas in figure 6-11 when we've had the 65 

percent cost recovery, that is much tamer. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    So when you say there's less 

sensitivity, you mean that the bill impacts are spread 

more evenly? 

MR. MAU:   A:    That's correct. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And can you explain what it is about the 

mechanics of increasing the demand charge that causes 

that effect? 

MR. MAU:   A:    Yes.  So that -- 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Basically --  

MR. MAU:   A:    Go ahead.  No, unfortunately 8B we didn't 

quite get to that, so you're lucky.  But the mechanics 
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are similar.   When we increase the demand charges, it 

-- yeah, it basically makes the -- what you would see 

in the Appendix C-4A, page 118 where I have the heat 

map there, it's more intense, and that then basically 

generates the figure 6-11 there.  You know, it's 

brought up to a higher scale, that's all. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    Was that page 119? 

MR. MAU:   A:    Page -- yeah, it would be the heat map 

there.  119, yeah.  It's the same -- it's a similar 

concept, yeah. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And looking at the heat map, can you 

tell me which traunch of those customers would be 

considered for the potential XLGS class? 

Proceeding Time 3:37 p.m. T58 

MR. MAU:   A:   So we haven’t quite determined what the 

XLGS class exactly is yet, as of this time, but -- 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   It would be customers sort of further to 

the right of that.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   The right-hand third, the right-hand 

half, the right-hand quarter.  Can you give me a 

ballpark of what’s in your mind at this time?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think that’s one of the things we’d 

want to work out through the engagement process of 

where that cutoff is.  There’s obviously going to be 

an administrative portion to it, just given the -- as 

you talked about earlier, managing individual 
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baselines for each customer.  For the transition 

service rate we have about 140 baselines as I 

understand it that we manage.  So we don’t want to be 

managing thousands of them, so we need to find the 

number there.  I think the engagement will inform what 

the appropriate XLGS number would be. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Thank you, sir.  Panel, if I could have 

you turn up Exhibit C12-15 please, and this was what 

we marked the other day with Mr. Doyle.  And I think, 

Ms. Jubb, Mr. Doyle directed the questions to you.  

So, Dr. Orans, Mr. Mau, if you don’t have it it may 

not be critical.   

  So Ms. Jubb, I’d like to turn your 

attention to page 40 of that booklet.  It’s about the 

third page in.   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Yes, I’m there.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And again just for the sake of the 

record, this is page 40 of the F2011 demand-side 

management milestone evaluation summary report.   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Yes.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And I believe Mr. Doyle took it subject 

to check that the elasticity value that we see in the 

column fifth from the left, the negative 0.1627 formed 

the basis for the 0.16 elasticity value that was 

provided to AMPC in response to AMPC IR 1.9.10.   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Yes. 
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MR. KEEN:   Q:   You’re confirming that?  Thank you.  And 

if you turn your attention down to the next heading, 

“The Conclusions and Recommendations,” the first 

sentence says, “The study has several limitations.”  

You see that? 

MS. JUBB:   A:   I do.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And the first is that  

"The industrial sector has been subjected to 

major external economic shocks, although 

using sector gross domestic product (GDP) as 

a driver of the load to try to control for 

these shocks, this may be an imperfect 

control." 

 Do you see that? 

MS. JUBB:   A:   I do. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   And so that limitation, I take it, 

applies to the value that was provided to AMPC in the 

IR response, yes?  

MS. JUBB:   A:   It applies to the estimate of elasticity.  

And for clarification maybe I’ll just expand on what 

that limitation is about.  The model on which this 

elasticity estimate was produced, it can be found in 

the subsequent pages.  It’s on page 19 of the F10 

demand-side management evaluation summary report, and 

I won’t walk you through the whole model.  I’ll just 

highlight what this limitation refers to.  
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  So the model uses GDP as an input to the 

estimation of price response for the transmission 

service customers.  And that GDP covers industrial 

output for the whole province, and some of those 

customers that are producing that industrial output 

are not TSR customers.  Most of them are, but some are 

LGF, such as large forest products facilities.     

    Proceeding Time 3:42 p.m. T59 

  So to the extent that their output between 

an LGS forest product site and a TSR forest product 

site are correlated, then that is not a material 

limitation to these estimates.  However, the study 

just acknowledges that there is some uncertainty 

there.  And the reason for it is that we did not have 

the data available on GDP just for TSR customers.  

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And just to be clear about what you mean 

about GDP, if you go back to page 40 -- I guess 41.  

Sorry, 40.  It's the heading immediately above the 

table 5.2.3. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    Yes. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    Second sentence under the "Consumption 

and Peak Impacts" heading, it says: 

"The model includes the price variables P1 

and P2, as well as durable shipments and 

employment as drivers." 

MS. JUBB:   A:    Yes, that's correct. 
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MR. KEEN:   Q:    And so those two criteria, durable 

shipments and employment, that was two datasets that 

you took and that's what you're referring to as GDP, 

are those two specific datasets? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    That's correct.  That's correct.  And 

the limitation is just highlighting the fact that we 

couldn't split that out just for TSR industrial 

customers.  

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And so that's industrial employment for 

all of B.C. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    That's correct. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And durable shipments for industry for 

all of B.C. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    That's correct.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:    All right. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    That's the limitation it's referring to. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And what was the time period?  I note 

that on page 38 there's a mention of seven years. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    The model used -- and this is described 

on what's called page 19 of the F2010 evaluation 

summary report.  The model used -- and I'll just read 

it out so you don't need to go there.  83 months of 

data from April 2002 through to February 2009. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And you'll take subject to check the TSR 

rate came into effect on April 1st, 2006?  Or I'm sorry 

2007. 
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MS. JUBB:   A:    That sounds right.  That sounds right. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    Okay, so that data set straddles the 

introduction of the TSR rate, yes? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    It does. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And so you're looking at the first three 

to four years of TSR use as customers learn how to 

manage their facilities under that rate structure, 

yes? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    That's right. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    Okay.  So special circumstances, yes? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    In what respect? 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    Well, you only learn once. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    Can you say that again? 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    You learn about a rate for the first 

time just once.  Correct?  By definition. 

MS. JUBB:   A:    I suppose that is true.  I mean to the 

extent that there's staff turnover, there would be 

repeated learning, but I suppose that's a fair 

statement.  

MR. KEEN:   Q:    All right.  If we go back to page 41 of 

the F2011 report, looking at the second sentence, it 

says at the end of the sentence: 

"It would be useful to repeat this study 

using site level information." 

MS. JUBB:   A:    It would be. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    All right.  That hasn't been done? 
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MS. JUBB:   A:    That level of information is very 

challenging to obtain.  Yeah, it's very challenging to 

obtain.  We have done some attempts.  We did do an 

attempt that's included in the appendix of the F2014 

LGS evaluation.  However, we really struggled with 

data quality and data completeness, because as you can 

understand, these are business operations, and to do a 

really solid model we would need a lot of data on how 

they operate their facility.  So it can be challenging 

to get that information.  

  And over a long time series, this -- the 

model in this evaluation covered 83 months, so you 

need a continuous time series of data over a long time 

to do these models.  So customer's willingness to 

share it, and also just whether or not they've tracked 

that data at that level of quality and retained it, 

those are all barriers to doing that work. 

MR. KEEN:   Q:    And looking at the -- and thank you for 

that.  Looking at the last two sentences on page 41 -- 

I should say the second last.   There's a fifth 

limitation mentioned that says: 

"It is possible that the methodology used 

does not capture all of the savings due to 

the rate." 

 Do you see that? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    I do.   
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Proceeding Time 3:47 p.m. T60 

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Okay.  And again, that limitation would 

apply to the number that was provided to AMPC when it 

asked about elasticity, correct? 

MS. JUBB:   A:   So, I think that is true.  We -- I mean, 

we recognize that this rate works in conjunction with 

DSM programs.  So, the -- what I would -- the 

qualification that I would have is that the negative 

.16 is our best estimate, a verified estimate of price 

elasticity of Step 2 for this customer group.  We 

don't expect that it captures all energy conservation 

savings occurring at these sites.   

MR. KEEN:   Q:   But that figure is still subject to the 

limitations you've set out in this report.  Nothing 

has changed.   

MS. JUBB:   A:   The negative .16?  

MR. KEEN:   Q:   Yes.  We have to read that .16 in 

conjunction with these limitations listed in the 

report, yes?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Agreed, yes.   

MR. KEEN:   Okay.  Thank you.  Panel, those are my 

questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Keen.  Mr. Miller?  I 

understand you have about an hour and a half, do you?   

MR. MILLER:   Approximately around there, and I was just 

going to address that point, Mr. Chair.  I've spoken 
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to counsel for BC Hydro and it would be very 

preferable if we could sit until we have this witness 

done today.  Hopefully I don't go much beyond 4:30, 

but there will be re-exam after that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. MILLER:   And panel questions, of course.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  That's fine.  Okay.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. MILLER:    

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Now, panel, maybe we can speed this up 

by just getting a couple of reference points for you 

now.  Can you turn to the application, page 5-34.  

Figure 5-18, down at the bottom of the page on 5-34.  

And then also once you have that, if you could pull up 

the response to the second round of BCOAPO Information 

Requests, so it's 2-250.1.  And that should be a 

revised Table 5-18, and also on the BCOAPO response 

also revised Table 5-19.  Do you have those two 

points?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   We do.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Thank you.  Okay, let's first go to the 

application.  So these two tables, 5-18 and 5-19, were 

showing the RIB rate pricing principle based on the 

LRMC as originally filed, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That is correct.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And 5-19 is for Option 2, correct?  And 

then when the LRMC was updated, BCOAPO asked you to 
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re-do the tables with the new LRMC, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That is correct.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  Let's concentrate on the -- 

well, I guess we have to look at both.  But at the -- 

on the first filed one, we can see the RIB rate and 

that was the RIB rate -- the Tier 2 of the RIB rate 

was set with reference to the LRMC, correct?  So we 

have the LRMC and the Tier 2 rate roughly equal, on 5-

18 and 5-19?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.  They're relatively close.   

    Proceeding Time 3:51 p.m. T61 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Relatively close.  But then when we 

look on the revised tables, the ones in the BCOAPO 

response, we have the tier 2 rates, under both 

options, being in excess of the LRMC, correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So they would be in excess of the LRMC 

part of the evidentiary update back in February, which 

was since revised more recently.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And the further revision of the LRMC 

was even lower, correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   No, it is not.  The further revision in 

--  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   I thought it was 85 or lower? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   It was 85 as well as 100.  It was back  

-- it had it 85 as well as 100.  So, $85 in that 

interim period, and $100 beyond the 2034.   
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MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay, well let’s just concentrate to 

the period until 2034.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Okay.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So, my question is one of essentially 

economic efficiency.  If we’re setting the RIB rate, 

the tier 2 rate much higher or -- well, I shouldn’t 

say “much higher”.  Higher to a degree where it 

becomes economically inefficient -- well, let me put 

it this way, I guess.  Aren’t we sending an 

inefficient pricing signal by having a tier 2 rate in 

excess of the LRMC? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, again I would refer back to the 

evidentiary update we provided more recently, I 

believe it was Exhibit B -- sorry, it was the update 

with the revenue requirement information, I believe it 

was B-37.  And that was submitted August 4th.  So in 

that we identify the LRMC of both at $85 in the 

interim, until 2033, and $100 beyond.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   But at least for the period at 2034, 

aren’t we sending a bit of an inefficient price 

signal? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Well, I think that when you are sending 

that price signal, we need to look at the long-term 

investments that customers are making in their homes 

or businesses.  So, things -- Dr. Orans spoke to 

earlier, insulation or long-term investments, we don’t 
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change our insulation over in 10 or 12 years.  Those 

are long-term investments.  So the price signal is 

sent, and it reflects those costs that BC Hydro will 

be incurring when we need to procure energy at a later 

date.  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So, where was that principle reflected 

in the original filing, this long-term investment 

we’re trying to recover?  Because the LRMC was right 

near the tier 2 rate, and now we’ve got a difference, 

and I don’t understand why it's applicable now if it 

wasn’t applicable then?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, I don’t quite understand the 

question.  It was applicable -- I think we’ve always 

said that the long run marginal cost is the reference 

for step 2 is an important aspect, and sending a long-

term price signal is consistent.  I think that has 

always been our message of sending a long-term price 

signal is an important aspect of our tiered rate 

structures. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   That part I am not disagreeing with.  

But when you look at page 534, 5-34, on the original 

table 5-18, correct?  They have the LRMC and the tier 

2 rate being very close.  So were trying to send that 

signal at that point in time?  

    Proceeding Time 3:56 p.m. T62 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    We were.   
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MR. MILLER:   Q:    So now we have an LLMC quite a bit 

lower, or at least statistically significantly lower.  

So there must be some justification beyond just that 

principle that we're trying to project long-term 

investments.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yeah, I mean, again, I think that the 

range -- it is appropriate to use that long-term 2034 

signal when looking at it.  I think we need to 

consider both of those, but I'd also say that when 

we're developing our rates and looking at our 

preferred rate structures, we're not just balancing 

efficiency.  While efficiency is important, we're also 

looking at managing the bill impacts if we were to 

make changes to try to reflect an increase in -- if we 

tried to reduce the step 2 to the lower end of the 

long-run marginal costs, it would be substantial bill 

impacts. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    But option 2 addresses that, doesn't 

it?  Relieving the tier 2 rate essentially alone and 

we're going to raise the tier 1 rate. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry, so that is what option 2 does, 

but I don't think that it addresses the bill impacts.  

I think as we discussed earlier today, when we're 

taken to the cumulative bill impacts on page 5-37 of 

Exhibit B-1 we see that over the -- by fiscal 2019 the 

cumulative bill impact would still be over 20 percent 
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for customers. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    No, I wasn't talking about bill 

impacts.  I was talking about efficiency.  From an 

economic efficiency perspective, isn't option 2 

better?  Put aside the other considerations, which I 

understand inform your rate design principles, but 

purely from an economic efficiency standpoint, isn't 

option 2 better? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Okay.  If you turn to page 610 of the 

application, on the top of the page under the heading 

"Small General Service Rate and Options Reviewed", it 

says: 

"There's no better alternative to the 

existing SGS rate.  It is easy to 

understand, and simple to administer and 

generally reflects LRMC in its flat energy 

structure.  The sole issue identified 

through stakeholder engagement is whether BC 

Hydro should increase the SGS basic charge 

recovery of customer related costs from 

about 33 percent to 45 percent." 

 Agreed? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I agree. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    And then if we look at the table 

below, we see that that would take the basic charge to 
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-- is it roughly 32 cents a day?  Or exactly 32 cents 

a day, correct?  On the table? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    That is correct. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    And the LRMC is at 11.01 which is also 

above the current LRMC estimate, correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    No, that's not correct.  That would be 

the energy rate that -- 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Energy rate, you're correct.  The 

energy rate.  Okay.    

  Now, if I can get you to turn to the first 

round of BCOAPO information request 142.1. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    1 point -- 

Proceeding Time 3:59 p.m. T63 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    It's Exhibit B-5, I think.  142.1.  

And this is an updated table.  It's 63-A, and it 

addresses bill impacts of proposed changes to basic 

charge and energy rate, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, I think it's -- I thought you -- 

I heard 1.42.1 -- 142.1?   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   1.142.1.  I missed out the original 

one, yeah.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Okay. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Sorry about that.  So that table shows 

that the annual bill difference for the lowest 10 

percent of the customers in the class is $28, correct?  

That's roughly in the middle in the second row.   
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MR. DOYLE:   A:   For the bottom 10 percent of the 

customers?   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Between the 10 and 20?  Yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And a percentage rate increase of 

roughly 9 percent, correct?  The next column over.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Correct.  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Now, in response to BCUC IR 1.541, you 

indicate -- and I can read it.  It's towards the 

bottom, it's the last paragraph in that response.  It 

says: 

"As shown in Table 3-7 of Exhibit B-1, and 

as reviewed on page 6-12 of Exhibit B-1, 

residential and SGS customer related cost 

allocations are very similar, as are energy 

and demand cost allocations." 

 Then the next sentence says: 

"BC Hydro concluded that the RIB rate basic 

charge customer related cost recovery is the 

appropriate reference for comparison to the 

SGS basic charge." 

 Agreed?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Those are the words, yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Yes.  Now, am I correct in saying that 

there is no fairness issue to address for the SGS 

customer group as long as the rate rebalancing 
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amendment directed from the government is in effect?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   With respect to inter-class changes that 

is correct.  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  Is there any energy saving 

conservation -- sorry, energy conservation potential 

at all from the SGS customers?  That you're aware of?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Certainly there is conservation potential 

from that group of customers.  And they are served by 

our DSM programs.  But in terms of conservation rates 

specifically, that's not an area we've explored.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Or not an area that I've explored.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So other than in rates, you mentioned 

DSM as one potential for conservation.  Is there 

anything else that you could look to for conservation?   

MS. JUBB:   A:   Yes.  Building codes and energy products 

standards -- product standards.  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  Now I want to address our rate 

schedule 1278, so a different issue.  This is the 

power service rate, which is -- I understand it is a 

closed rate.  Is that right?  And I think it's 

addressed on page 6-3 of the application, if you want 

a reference.  But I'll just read it quickly so 

everyone doesn't have to turn there.  It says: 

"RS 1278 originated with one of BC Hydro's 

predecessor companies, BC Electric, in the 
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1920s.  RS 1278 is designed to encourage 

industrial development, specifically 

electric art furnaces.  RS 1278 was closed 

in the 1970s and was reviewed by the 

Commission in the 1991 RDA.  The 1991 RDA 

decision determined that BC Hydro may 

terminate rate availability when there is a 

change in ownership or use." 

 And it says: 

"There is currently one customer receiving 

service under RS 1278." 

 So I'll stop there.  Which --  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry.  Can you can just provide me with 

the page reference on that?   

    Proceeding Time 4:04 p.m. T64 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   6.3 -- 6-3, sorry. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yeah.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Who is this customer that's on 1278? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I'm not sure of the name of the 

customer.  Someone -- then it gets some electric are  

-- somehow -- it's an electric art furnace.  It's been 

around a while. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Can you find out for us? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I'm only hesitating -- 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   For us to give the actual customer name, 

I would just have to ask about what the relevance of 
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the actual customer name is. 

MR. MILLER:   If it's not confidential, yeah, we'd like 

it.  Is there a reason there's a confidence on it? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I'm just curious about the relevance for 

the customer name on one customer. 

MR. MILLER:   Well one of the questions, I guess, that's 

going to come is why do we have a rate for one 

customer, but in any event -- do we know -- there may 

be some economic importance or policy reasons why we 

have a special rate for one customer.  That's what we 

were trying to explore. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Well, I think just ask the panel that 

question. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Why do we have a rate for one customer? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I'm going to venture back.  It 

appears as though this was back in the 1920s, as you 

spoke to earlier.  So I don't know if back in 1920 

whether there was more than one customer.  I think 

what we've said is there remains one customer and, you 

know, when there's a change in ownership that -- that 

rate would close.  They would go off that rate and it 

would close. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay, but let me continue on with what 

was quoted in 6-3.  So after I asked you about who the 

customer was, that was right after I left off at the 

end of the sentence saying change in ownership or use.  
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-- oh, sorry and there was also currently one customer 

receiving service.  And then it goes on to say: 

"This rate was not reviewed in the 2015 RDA 

stakeholder engagement process and therefore 

specific engagement with customer did not 

occur.  Accordingly, BC Hydro believe's it's 

inappropriate to eliminate RS 1278 at this 

time." 

  And then in BCUC IR 1.52.2 you -- the 

question was directed towards whether this customer 

was being subsidized, but the response, as I 

understand it, identifies that BC Hydro had proposed 

to increase this rate by 10 percent annually until it 

equaled the then standard default rate and this 

proposal was denied in the 1991 RDA decision. 

  So a long lead in, but the ultimate point 

of this question is does BC Hydro have any intent to 

resubmit this proposal with regard to increasing the 

cost by 10 percent per year?  Do you intend to raise 

the issue with this customer and address it in module 

2 or what are your intents with regards to this? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I have no intents with this, I think.  

As it is now we're living by the decision back in 1991 

and when there's a change in ownership that would -- 

the customer -- we would remove the rate.  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Can you tell the panel whether or not 
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this customer is being subsidized on a cost basis by 

other customers?  Do you have any knowledge of this 

customer at all?  Are their rates anywhere near what 

the rates anyone else is paying for similar service? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I'm not sure which question my friend 

would like the witness panel to answer.  I heard three 

there.   

MR. MILLER:   Pick one of them.  Any one would be 

satisfactory.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I don't have knowledge of the customer 

or the rate.   

    Proceeding Time 4:08 p.m. T65 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   I want to move now on to MGS and LGS.  

I understand you did a three year report and it is in 

one of the appendices.  My reference is appendix C-4A, 

page 582 to 584, so C-4A, 582 to 584.  And the table I 

want to refer you to in that report is Table 7.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I have it in front of me. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay, I understand, and tell me if I am 

wrong, Table 7 summarizes rate design and regulatory 

implementation and sustainment and assessment of the 

two-part rate, correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   If my math and Staff’s math is right, 

the cumulative cost up to F13, so F2009 all the way up 

to F2012 are 12.3 million.   You can take that subject 
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to check. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Subject to check, I’ll take that. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  Are those costs only allocated 

to the LGS and MGS rate classes or are they allocated 

elsewhere? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I am not sure whether those costs are 

allocated to just the MGS and LGS customers, or 

whether they are allocated to all customers because it 

is a conservation rate intended to deliver 

conservation which benefits all customer classes.  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Can you find out for us and do it as an 

undertaking? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I can.  

Information Request 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   The follow up to that is, are the costs 

incurred by call centre escalations and complaints, 

key account manager inquiries and complaints, Power 

Smarts and other forms of communication such as the 

website, additional to the costs in table 7?  Or are 

they captured in table 7? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I am not sure of that. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Could you take that as an undertaking 

as well? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I can.  

Information Request 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   If the Commission approves the flat 
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rate proposals for MGS and LGS, do you have an 

estimate of the annual cost savings for the next three 

years? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I have a reduced savings with respect to 

billing, which is in BC Hydro’s response to BCUC IR 

1.76.1 in Exhibit B-1, and the savings are quite 

small, between 100 and $200,000 annually.   

Proceeding Time 4:13 p.m. T66 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Staff is being very helpful by helping 

me strike out questions, so I hope you don't mind the 

delay.   

  How many customers does BC Hydro have in 

both the LGS and MGS service categories?  Don't need 

an exact number, but just roughly.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I will refer you to Exhibit B-1, page 

6-2, Figure 6-2.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   At the time of the application, or for 

fiscal 2015, we had roughly 16,500 medium general 

service accounts, and roughly 6,800 large general 

service accounts.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And what is the total population of the 

general service category?  What percentages are those 

of the total general service category?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, my math is not great, but I know we 

have 180,000 small general service customers.   
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MR. MILLER:   Q:   So, we can do our own math, then.  So 

I'll just make sure I've got the numbers right.  

180,000 SGS, roughly 16,500 MGS, and 6,800 LGS, right?  

Roughly?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  Now, I understand throughout the 

workshop there was some development of rate design 

proposals for MGS.  And I think initially -- I may be 

wrong on this, but BC Hydro initially identified flat 

energy rate without a baseline for MGS as its 

preferred energy structure, but remained open to 

options for retaining the baseline for the LGS rate, 

before finally putting forward a flat energy rate for 

the LGS rate class.  Have I got that right?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think generally that's correct.  We 

did engage on options for the medium general service 

class and it became apparent earlier with the medium 

general service class that it was appropriate to 

flatten both the demand in energy, whereas the large 

general service rate, there was -- the stakeholders' 

believed there was more discussion needed before we 

landed on that as our preferred alternative.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So are there -- or what is the 

rationale for MGS and LGS rate classes having similar 

rate design?  You can tell the Panel what your thought 

process is.   
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MR. DOYLE:   A:   So again, I wouldn't -- I don't 

necessarily think we were looking at aligning them.  

We were looking at them individually as individual 

classes, and what rate design made the most sense for 

the class.  And as I just said, we came to a 

conclusion quite early, given the complexity of the 

LGS -- or, sorry, of the two-part rates, that the 

medium general service customers, it just really 

wasn't an appropriate rate for that class.   

  With the large general service customers, 

because there had been some levels of conservation in 

the past, and there are some larger, more 

sophisticated customers within the class, if we 

continue to look at whether there were, for lack of a 

better term, tweaks or changes we could make to the 

two-part rate, which could potentially deliver 

conservation for it.   

  Ultimately we determined through the 

engagement and our analysis that we didn't think that 

was possible, and as such moved forward with a flat 

rate.  I would just add that the rate themselves are 

different.  The structures are similar. 

    Proceeding Time 4:18 p.m. T67 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Okay.  Should the Panel be concerned 

that the energy rate for LGS, which I understand is 

5.94 cents per kilowatt hour that flows from the flat 
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demand charge and flat energy charge proposal, won't 

encourage conservation? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So that was definitely one of the 

concerns and one of the considerations that probably 

required taking more time to come to the LGS, was 

knowing when we flatten that large general service 

rate that the energy charge would be below the long-

run marginal cost.  That being said, from the input 

from our customers with respect to the complexity of 

the rates, the difficulty they were having with 

respect to business planning, budgeting and other 

factors, it was definitely the trade-off that we made. 

  Whereas with the MGS we were able to 

maintain a rate that continued to have -- reflect the 

long-run marginal cost? 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Do you expect at a cost of 5.94 cents 

per kilowatt hour that there will be more consumption 

as opposed to what was previously the case? 

MS. JUBB:   A:    I can take that.  So we expect that the 

LGS customers -- or we forecast that the LGS customers 

will respond to natural conservation, that is the 

revenue requirements increases and have some 

elasticity response to that.   

  With respect to whether or not the change 

from the two-part rate to the flat rate, that specific 

change will impact conservation, our expectation is 
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that it won't, and the reason for that is this is 

probably one that is worth looking at.  So I'll just 

point you to the graph.    

  The graph can be found in appendix C-4A, 

page 437 of 813.   So what you're seeing here, there's 

two figures on this page.  The top half of the page 

shows a bar chart and it shows the conservation that 

was achieved by the LGS rate from when it was 

introduced in 2011 through to the end of fiscal 2014, 

and what you can see from that pattern is that the 

savings peaked in 2012 and then decayed.  So they were 

200 gigawatt hours per year by the end of 2012 but 

they decayed to 77 by the end of fiscal '14.  So 

certainly not the direction that we were expecting, 

and not the direction that would be expected to 

produce additional conservation further into the 

future. 

  And the table at the bottom of this page 

shows the uncertainty associated with the savings 

estimates. 

  And what you can see from that table below 

is that the F14 savings, they are not only lower than 

the 2012 savings, but they also have higher 

uncertainty.  So the research indicates that the LGS 

rate is likely no longer achieving conservation.  And 

on that basis we wouldn’t expect there to be a 
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conservation impact of moving to the flat rate. 

   Proceeding Time 4:23 p.m. T68 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So, let’s put conservation aside then.  

Do you expect that this rate of 5.94 is going to 

encourage inefficient consumption? 

MS. JUBB:   A:   I do not. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Can you explain why? 

MS. JUBB:   A:   That's my view.  The reason I don’t 

believe that is because what we saw through the LGS 

evaluation is that for the most part they’re -- not 

all LGS customers, some of the LGS customers, they are 

tracking their credits and charges and they are 

managing their energy in that way, but the majority of 

the LGS customers, they’re looking at their total bill 

and responding to their total bill.  So, to the extent 

that -- setting aside bill impacts, to the extent that 

the total bill is similar, my own belief is that we 

won't see an effect.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Now, I understand that there was 

consideration in the workshops of what -- and I think 

Mr. Keen referred to it of maybe having a new class, 

XLGS, correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That is correct.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So what impact would the creation of 

the XLGS class have if the Commission now approves a 

flat energy and flat demand charge for the LGS class?  
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How is that going to change the dynamics of the LGS 

class if we create an XLGS class? 

DR. ORANS:   A:   It’s a little bit of -- I mean, we’re a 

little bit ahead of where that discussion is, but --  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Just generally. 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yeah, so this is -- we are discussing 

the formation of part 1 of the rate.  So if go back to 

a two-part rate, you know, now you can decide how to 

set a reasonable LRMC based part 2 rate that customers 

can respond to.  Leaving aside the part 1 now is much 

simpler than it was before.  And if a customer doesn’t 

change their usage, their bill is equal to part 1 

rate.  If they conserve, they get a credit equal to 

the change in their usage times the part 2 rate.  If 

they grow and add, and they have an incremental cost 

equal to the LRMC times the change in their baseline 

level of usage.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So, this next question is probably a 

question for Mr. Doyle and you may have to take it as 

an undertaking, but if the panel approves the current 

proposal for a flat energy and flat demand rate, does 

Hydro commit to putting forward a proposal for XLGS? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, I think we’ve committed to engage in 

on an XLGS rate.  However, if the engagement through 

that determines that there is no customer support for 

it, there doesn’t appear to be any potential 
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conservation from a rate such as that after we explore 

it, I don’t see us putting forward an application.  

But our commitment is definitely to engage on that, 

and try to work towards something that would work for 

customers.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Just give me one moment.  Can I get you 

to turn to page 6-34 of the application.  Table 6-12 

is on page 6-34, correct? 

    Proceeding Time 4:26 p.m. T69 

DR. ORANS:   A:   Yes. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And there the table, as I understand 

it, is showing the impact of the proposal and an 

alternative set out in BCUC IR 1.60.2 and you're 

providing the energy rate under various demand cost 

recovery percent scenarios, correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, can you provide the reference? 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So that's the IR.  I've got the wrong 

reference for you.  Also going to IR 1.60.1.  BCUC IR 

1.60.1.  Let's start with 160.2. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   160 or? 

MR. MILLER:   1.60.2, sorry. 

 Q:   Sorry for the confusion panel.  So we go to -- 

there's a table under 1.60.2 and the response says: 

"The F2017 illustrative MGS flat demand and 

flat energy rates given demand cost recovery 

of 20, 25 and 30 percent are set out below." 
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 Correct? 

MR. MAU:   A:  Correct. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  Now in 1.60.1 I understand your 

rational is set forth and it cites false precision and 

that the Bonbright efficiency criterion should not 

always trump the remaining seven Bonbright criterion, 

correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That is correct. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Now, in IR -- BCUC IR 1.62.3 the 

response indicates that more than 90 percent of 

customers will have a bill impact less than 10 percent 

under any of the demand cost recovery proposals 

between the existing 15 percent and the proposed 35 

percent, correct? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Yes. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   What tradeoffs should apply between the 

demand costs -- the demand cost recovery and the 

energy charge?  For example, what are the benefits of 

a 35 percent demand recover over say 25 percent for 

moderating rate impacts or encouraging conservation 

through efficient price signals? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I'll take what the tradeoff is.  You 

know, what you're looking at there is a tradeoff, 

efficiency versus cost causation.  So as we move the 

demand cost recovery higher, we obviously started to 

recover a greater portion of our demand related costs, 
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which is supportive of the cost causation principle. 

Proceeding Time 4:31 p.m. T70 

  You know, that being said, if the energy 

rate goes a little bit lower, it may not be as 

reflective of the long-run marginal cost.  But I would 

say that all of those scenarios, we have an energy 

rate that is reflective of that lower end of that 

long-run marginal cost of $85.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So if I can get you to turn to page 6-

37 of the application?  In the first full paragraph, 

the one that starts with "At AMPC", the second 

sentence, the third line says: 

"Comparing the bill impacts in Figure 6-7 

with that of the MGS proposal in Figure 6-6 

highlights that by increasing demand charge 

cost recovery, the bill impacts of the MGS 

proposal are further offset and distributed 

among customers with differing loads and 

consumption levels." 

 My question is, can you explain what that means?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I'll start.  Hopefully I can get 

there, and if not, I believe we had a similar 

discussion with Mr. Keen where Mr. Mau walked through 

that.  So to save us from walking through it, I 

believe that the short answer is, when you increase 

the demand cost recovery, what it did was, it sort of 
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-- it created less variation amongst the impacts -- 

the bill impacts there.  So that was one of the main 

things.  And it had more impact.  It smoothed out the 

impacts of the high load factor customers as well.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Now I want to deal with the issue of 

customer acceptance with the MGS/LGS proposal.  I 

don't think you need to turn there, but in Exhibit B-

23, the response to BCUC 2.170.1, BC Hydro evaluated 

the MGS and LGS rate proposal against the sensitivity 

option, and the sensitivity option keeps revenues 

collected through demand charges at the same level as 

the status quo.  Is that correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And as I understand it, BC Hydro rated 

its proposal to increase demand charges as favourable 

under customer understanding and acceptance, correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That is correct.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And can you describe the type of MGS 

and LGS customer that will be positively affected by 

BC Hydro's proposal to increase the overall level of 

demand charges?  What are the characteristics of the 

customer we're looking at?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So at a high level, it would be our 

higher load factor customers would have the benefit of 

the changes.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And which ones would be detrimentally 
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affected?  What would be their characteristics?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Low consumption, low load factors.  So 

those customers that have a low consumption, very low 

consumption, also have low load factors.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So in doing your evaluation of the 

relative benefits and detriments of this, how did you 

differently weight -- or maybe equally weighted, I 

don't know, that's what we're looking for -- what 

consideration did you -- or weight did you give to the 

negative effect of this proposal on low load factor 

customers as opposed to the positive effect on the 

high load factor customers?  How did you weight those?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I guess one way I would take you to  

-- I believe the paragraph you referred me to on page 

6-37, if we start at the top, AMPC notes that higher 

load factor customers make more efficient use of BC 

Hydro's system.  So I think that's a significant 

consideration when you're looking at the bill impact.  

So those customers that make an efficient use of the 

system, we wouldn't want those -- we wouldn't want the 

bill impacts landing there.   

Proceeding Time 4:36 p.m. T71 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  I want to address the issue of 

the RS 1823 demand charge.  Now, at page 7-15 of the 

application, BC Hydro makes the statement and it says: 

“There was a general consensus that the 
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existing demand charge is appropriate as it 

is consistent with industry practice, 

matches BC Hydro’s system peak period, and 

recovers 65 percent of demand-related costs.  

As a result, no options were developed by BC 

Hydro or brought forward by stakeholders.” 

 And then in BCUC IR 1.96.2 you were asked to provide 

the demand cost recovery of other comparable Canadian 

utilities. 

  Now, in the response to that question 

1.96.2, it looks like there’s three utilities that 

recover at least 100 percent of demand costs in demand 

charges.  Is that right? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   That is correct.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So why not increase the demand charges 

in RS 1823 to achieve better cost recovery? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So again you’d be making a tradeoff.  So 

if we increase our demand cost, our energy rate is 

going to decrease.  So there’s going to be an impact 

there.  Through the engagement with the customers and 

organizations such as the Canadian Association of 

Petroleum Producers and AMPC, those customers were 

comfortable with the existing rate, felt it worked 

well, and we continued to do that.  

  Areas where we’re consistent is our -- the 

demand charge for the large -- or for the transmission 
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service customers is time differentiated, so the peak 

is set on the high load hours rather than throughout 

the entire day.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   So let me rephrase that and see if you 

agree with this proposition.  From a rate design 

perspective is it right that full demand cost recovery 

results, at least in our instance here with BC Hydro, 

in too low of a Tier 1 price? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   One of the impacts would be it’d be a 

very low -- you would have a low Tier 1 price because 

your second tier has to reflect the long run marginal 

cost of energy.  So your variable that you’re really 

moving is going to be your Tier 1.  So as you increase 

the demand, cost -- the recovery from the demand 

charge, you’re going to be decreasing either Tier 1 or 

Tier 2 given some of the restrictions on -- 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Right.  I understand it’s lower and 

that’s what you indicated, but it’s too low from BC 

Hydro’s perspective, right?  Correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I don’t know if it’s too low, but that 

would be one of the impacts of it.    

track 72 

    Proceeding Time 4:40 p.m. T72 

MR. MILLER:   Q:  Just a couple of more issues, panel, and 

I thank you for your patience.  I want to address RS 

1825.  That's a time of use rate, is that right? 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:    It is. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Optional time of use? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   It is.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Now, in response to BCUC IR 1.97.1 BC 

Hydro takes the view that keeping RS 1825 open has no 

cost to Hydro of its customers.  But there's been no 

take up on that rate, is that right? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    That is correct. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    So if there's no take up, shouldn't it 

be terminated, or what's the point of having it there? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    As I said, there's very little cost to 

keeping it in service and I'm not sure whether 

terminating it, how it relates to the heritage inquiry 

with respect to whether it can actually be terminated 

or not.    

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Okay. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Yeah, I was just going to add, I think 

there is a legal requirement for a default service for 

transmission voltage customers be either at the 

stepped rate or at the TOU rate that Mr. Miller is 

referring to, and we'd be happy to address that in 

argument to confirm. 

MR. MILLER:   No, that's fine.  We were just looking for 

the rationale and you pointed it out.   

 Q:   Retail access, one question on that.  So you note 

at page 714 of the application that you're not 
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applying for a retail access program and that 

Direction No.  7 prevents the Commission from 

establishing such a program except if Hydro applies, 

correct? 

  Now, in BCUC IR 1.99.1 BC Hydro responded 

to what conditions in the future might induce BC Hydro 

to make such an application.  So I'm not going to ask 

you questions about those, but are there any other 

conditions that haven't been listed there might lead 

you to make an application?   

  So 1.99.1.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Beyond those -- I think those are the 

two major ones.  We'd want to ensure that there's 

customer interest in the program. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Okay. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    And that there was the appropriate 

safeguards to protect non-participating customers if 

we were to develop it. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Do you have an opinion on whether or 

not any of those conditions are likely to be met in 

the foreseeable future, or is it something that's way 

off? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I haven't put my mind to it.  The only 

thing I would say with respect to the interest in the 

program is we obviously engaged on it and the interest 

wasn't very strong, which is why we didn't pursue it.  
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MR. MILLER:   Q:    The last issue is real time pricing.   

Now, you'll note on page 7-25 of the application that 

you're not pursuing real-time pricing at this time, 

and it would be difficult to integrate a stepped rate 

into real-time pricing.  And then on page 7-26 of the 

application you state: 

"There is currently a lack of demand for an 

RTP rate by transmission service customers.  

BC Hydro concludes that a freshet rate and 

based on an incremental consumption during 

the May to July freshet period may yield 

comparable benefits for transmission service 

customers as a year round RTP rate based on 

non-firm service for incremental 

consumption." 

Proceeding Time 4:45 p.m. T73 

  So my question is, would it be desirable to 

revisit the real time pricing option following the 

freshet pilot?  Would that be a good time to take a 

look at it? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think if we had customers who were 

interested in looking at it, it's something that we 

would look at. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Should this be part of your final 

evaluation report on the freshet pilot?  Do you think 

it's worthwhile including it in there or not? 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think that the freshet report is best 

kept to evaluating the benefits of the freshet pilot 

which looks at just the freshet period. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Thank you, panel, those are my 

questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you Mr. Miller.  

  Mr. Christian, do you have any -- 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I have one question in re-direct, only 

one.  I think it will be quick. 

RE-EXAMINATION BY MR. CHRISTIAN: 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   If I could have the panel turn to 

Exhibit B-23, the response to BCSECA 2.25.1.  That's 

again Exhibit B-23, BC Hydro's response to BCSECA 

2.25.1, and this is a questions with respect to rate 

schedule 1278 and Mr. Doyle, you were answering some 

questions with respect to RS 1278 put to you by Mr. 

Miller.  There is a question about what BC Hydro's 

intentions were with respect to 1278, and I wonder if 

you could maybe update that response in light of this 

IR response. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, so I believe I said we intended not 

to be reviewing it.  But as part of module 2 we will 

review whether we should propose to eliminate the 

rates.  So, I'm sorry I wasn't -- I missed that IR in 

my review. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:    No problem, thanks for the 
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clarification. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And that's all I have in re-direct.  And 

thanks to Mr. Andrews for pointing that IR response 

out. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Christian. 

  On that note I thank the panel and you're 

excused.  And as far as the rest of us go we're all 

back here on Tuesday morning at 9 o'clock.  

  Mr. Miller, is there -- 

MR. MILLER:   So the current proposal, subject to Panel 

approval, is to call the third BC Hydro panel.  The 

BCOAPO second panel is, I understand, readily 

available for the balance of the week.  So we plan on 

finishing the terms and condition panel. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay. 

MR. MILLER:   And then do the BCOAPO panel, and then Hydro 

may or may not have its rebuttal panel.  I believe 

that  then would conclude the proceedings. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:    That's consistent with my understanding, 

Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Great.  Okay, so have a good weekend 

everyone and we will see you all on Tuesday morning.  

Thank you. 

(WITNESS PANEL ASIDE) 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 4:48 P.M.) 


